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Abstract 
The European Union was set up with the purpose of ending the wars between 
neighbours, which culminated in the Second World War. Because of the political and 
economic situations, the six founders decided to expand the community. In the 
beginning, there were only two important points to become a member: the former was 
to have territories on European continent, the latter was to be a democratic 
government. The increasing number of states that wanted to be a part of the European 
Union caused the formation of some new accession criteria which is called the 
Copenhagen Criteria. 
  
A successful integration of non-member states is vital to strengthen freedom, security 
and justice in Europe. In the post-cold war period, the enlargement of the European 
Union was one of the most important and difficult challenges. In recent years, the 
European Neighbourhood Policy has become a favourite topic for the European 
Union. Indeed, this new policy framework begins to demonstrate the EU’s role as an 
international actor in its geographical vicinity.  
 
In this study, the process of enlargement and European Neighbourhood Policy will be 
examined by considering the European Integration Models. It will be discussed which 
one of them is more advantageous for security, freedom, identy, justice and border 
control.  
 
Keywords: The Enlargement, European Neighbourhood Policy, Integration, European 
Union Policies. 
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The European Union (EU) is an economic-based partnership that represents a form of 
cooperation between 28 member states. The EU was created in the aftermath of the 
Second World War and covers much of the European Continent. In 1951, six 
countries (Belgium, France, Germany, Italy, Luxembourg and the Netherlands) 
founded the European Coal and Steel Community; in 1957, the European Economic 
Community and the European Atomic Energy Community. (Enlargement 2013, p. 1) 
 
The European Union currently has 28 Member States. Following the first six Member 
States, 22 countries have acceded to the EU: 1973: Denmark, Ireland and the United 
Kingdom; 1981: Greece; 1986: Spain and Portugal; 1995: Austria, Finland and 
Sweden; 2004: Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, 
Malta, Poland, Slovakia and Slovenia; 2007: Bulgaria and Romania; and 2013: 
Croatia. (Enlargement 2013, p. 2) 
 
The candidate countries are Turkey, the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, 
Iceland, Montenegro and Serbia. All of them are at different levels of the accession 
process. For example, Montenegro and Serbia have recently begun accession 
negotiations while Turkey’s accession negotiations have been underway since 2005. 
Macedonia has not started it, due to the ongoing dispute with Greece over the official 
name of the country. And EU accession talks with Iceland have been on hold since 
May 2013, because of a new Icelandic government that is opposed to EU 
membership. Albania, Bosnia-Herzegovina and Kosovo are not recognised as 
candidates, but they are engaged in the stabilisation and association process. This 
means that they have the status of potential candidates. (Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 
1)  
 
When the enlargement process had begun, countries that were both European and 
democratic and were not yet integrated into the EU were classified as eligible. 
(Schimmelfennig, 2008, p.921-922) According to the Maastricht Treaty in 1992, any 
European country can apply for membership if it meets the “Copenhagen Criteria”. 
(Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 1) These criteria for EU membership require candidates 
to achieve “stability of institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human 
rights and respect for and protection of minorities; a functioning market economy, as 
well as the capacity to cope with competitive pressure and market forces within the 
Union; the ability to take on the obligations of membership, including adherence to 
the aims of political, economic, and monetary union.” (The Copenhagen Criteria 
2011, p. 1) Any European country can be the member of the EU who is able to fulfill 
the EU’s political and economic criteria for membership. In order to become a 
member of the EU, countries must comply with all of the EU's standards and rules, 
have the consent of the EU institutions and EU member states, and have the consent 
of their citizens. (Enlargement 2013, p. 1) 
 
According to the EU, the enlargement process is an historic opportunity to bring 
peace to the European continent. Analysts agreed that the enlargement process is one 
of the EU’s most powerful and effective policy tools and has helped transform 
dictatorships into stable democracies and free market economies. (Spain and many of 
the former communist states of Central and Eastern Europe can be seen as examples 
of this situation.) (Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 1)  
 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

2



 

Enlargement was always important, but its salience has increased since the end of the 
Cold War. The accession of three former European Free Trade Association (EFTA) 
members, the membership of ten countries in 2004, and the extension of the 
membership perspective to the Western Balkans, has made enlargement a permanent 
and continuous process. (Schimmelfennig & Sedelmeier 2002, p. 500) The 
Copenhagen criteria helped for the historical transformation and accession of the 
countries of Central and Eastern Europe. (European Commission 2013, p. 1) 
 
The EU must be able to absorb new members (Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 1), as a 
result of this situation; European politicians were divided into two camps: deepeners 
and wideners. The deepeners believed in pursuing the political integration of the 
European Union. Their aim was to create a “United States of Europe”. The wideners 
were interested in expanding the membership of the EU, including all the post-
Communist countries of Eastern and Central Europe. Their aim was to spread the 
political and economic benefits of EU Membership as broadly as possible. (Rachman 
2006, p. 51) 
 
The results of the enlargement issue can have consequences for the EU itself, and also 
for the many applicant states. The enlargement could be seen as a threat for the 
internal order of the EU. The new external borders could create new divisions on the 
European Continent and cause instability in Europe. (Sjursen 2002, p. 491) However, 
there are some advantageous effects of the enlargement process. The most important 
of them is the contribution to the promotion and defence of human rights and 
fundamental democratic principles. (Sedelmeier 2013, p. 1) As an example, the EU’s 
enlargement policy encouraged the transition to liberal democracy in Central and 
Eastern Europe. (Sjursen 2006, p. 4) Enlargement is generally claimed to be one of 
the successful foreign policy tools of the European Union. It has contributed to the 
democratization process, conflict resolution, respect for human rights, minority 
protection, and stability in Eastern Europe. These are all related with the political part 
of the Copenhagen Criteria. (Schimmelfennig 2008, p. 918-919) 
 
There are some disputes about the EU’s future enlargement policy. Recent 
developments in the EU and its neighbouring countries are the causes of these 
disputes. First of all, the EU is not keen on further enlargement. According to the 
enlargement strategy in 2006, the EU would be ‘cautious about assuming any new 
commitments’. (Enlargement Strategy and Main Challenges 2006, p. 2) The 
integration capacity began to be discussed among member states and EU citizens. The 
domestic political problems of some of the non-member countries in Eastern and 
South-Eastern Europe made it difficult to fulfill the conditions; even though the EU 
was open to admitting them on principle. (Schimmelfennig 2008, p. 919) ‘More 
concerns and less hope’ could be a description of the general tendency in applicant 
states’ perceptions of the EU and the enlargement process. (Hafner 1999, p. 793) 
From the integration capacity perspective, enlargement seemed counterproductive, 
because the capacity of the common foreign and security policy to deal with the 
security agenda might be reduced as a result of the enlargement process. Developing a 
coherent foreign policy can be more difficult with 25 or 28 members than with 15 
members. The membership of the central, eastern and southern European countries 
might bring new foreign policy perspectives to the EU because of their different 
cultures, geographic locations and historical experiences. (Sjursen 2002, p. 498-499) 
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Many researchers claim that the EU enlargement is in its limits; not only 
geographically but also in terms of public enthusiasm for further expansion. (Archick 
and Morelli 2014, p.1) The term of “enlargement fatigue” has become a serious issue 
in European countries. After Croatia’s membership, and the EU’s membership 
commitment to the other Western Balkan countries, the EU experts asserted that some 
of the European leaders and many of the EU citizens are reluctant about further EU 
enlargement. EU officials underline that the enlargement process must take into 
account the Union’s “integration capacity.” (Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 14-15)  
 
Some other experts point out that the EU struggles with the identity of Europe; where 
Europe ends and what the EU stands for. These issues are related to the integration 
capacity of the EU. Thus the question is can countries like Ukraine or the southern 
Caucasus can be considered as a part of Europe? According to the common thought, 
the EU is unlikely to include the countries of “wider Europe” in the foreseeable 
future. (Archick and Morelli 2014, p. 15) Enlargement may be inevitable, but it is not 
seen as a priority by EU citizens. Priorities are concentrating on the EU’s internal 
problems such as unemployment, national sovereignty, the EU democratic deficit and 
intolerance. (Hafner 1999, p. 796) 
 
There are some reasons to guess that the enlargement strategy will not be available for 
a future Europe. Even though there are new members entering the EU (Croatia) and 
ongoing discussions with candidate states (Iceland, Montenegro, Serbia, the Former 
Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Turkey), the enlargement strategy has begun to 
change. First, the EU has internally begun to discuss its absorption capacity. All of the 
enlargement processes led to major institutional changes within the EU, and it seems 
that the EU is becoming reluctant to these changes. Second, European leaders are 
suspicious of the readiness of non-EU member states to adjust to the economic and 
political commitments. Third, the Euro-crisis has resulted in an inward-looking 
approach towards European integration. Finally, the EU can not go on enlarging 
forever, the increased number of members has also raised the question about the 
stopping point of the EU. These reasons show that the EU’s foreign policy strategy of 
enlargement is less available for the EU as a future policy. If so, how can the EU 
continue to be effective in its foreign policy without an enlargement strategy? 
(Silander and Nilsson 2013, p. 444-445) The answer can be found in the European 
Neighbourhood Policy (ENP). The dispute about the deepening and widening of the 
EU is related to the capacity of the EU to cope with new members, but it has also 
paved the way for innovation in the field of foreign relations. (Delcour and Tulmets 
2007, p. 5) Future enlargement plans include the Western Balkans. However, the 
Union’s relations with the remaining post-Soviet states (Ukraine, Moldova, Belarus, 
Georgia, Armenia, Azerbaijan and Russia), also with the southern Mediterranean 
states and the Middle East, require new and effective policy instruments. (Comelli, 
Greco, and Tocci 2007, p. 206) The big-bang enlargement in 2004 resulted in a 
widened democratic Europe. After the enlargement success, the ENP was developed 
as an alternative strategy to enlargement, to develop good relationships with the new 
neighbouring states. (Silander and Nilsson 2013, p. 441) 
 
The basis of the European Neighbourhood Policy was the Barcelona Process. It was 
the first step of managing the bilateral and regional relations between the European 
Union and its neighbours. In November 1995, the Ministers of Foreign Affairs of 15 
EU members and 14 Mediterranean partners agreed to announce the Barcelona 
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Declaration; which was the basis of the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership. This process 
had three main objectives; “Political and Security Dialogue”, “Economic and 
Financial Partnership” and “Social, Cultural and Human Partnership”. (The Barcelona 
Process, p. 1) According to the Barcelona Declaration which had published on 27-28 
November 1995; (The Barcelona Declaration, p. 1) 
 
! Political and Security Dialogue: The participants express their conviction that 
the peace, stability and security of the Mediterranean region are a common asset 
which they pledge to promote and strengthen by all means at their disposal. To this 
end they agree to conduct a strengthened political dialogue at regular intervals, based 
on observance of essential principles of international law, and reaffirm a number of 
common objectives in matters of internal and external stability. 
 
! Economic and Financial Partnership: The participants emphasize the 
importance they attach to sustainable and balanced economic and social development 
with a view to achieving their objective of creating an area of shared prosperity. The 
partners acknowledge the difficulties that the question of debt can create for the 
economic development of the countries of the Mediterranean region.  
 
! Social, Cultural and Human Partnership: The participants recognize the 
traditions of culture and civilization throughout the Mediterranean region, the 
dialogue between these cultures and exchange them at human, scientific and 
technological level. This is an essential factor in bringing their people closer, 
promoting understanding between them and improving their perception of each other. 
 
The next meeting of these countries’ Ministers for Foreign Affairs had planned to be 
in 1997. (The Barcelona Declaration, p. 1) These meetings are punctuated by periodic 
meetings of Euro-Mediterranean Ministers of Foreign Affairs. So that the progress of 
the partnership could be improved through the changes in international issues. (The 
Barcelona Process, p. 1)  As an example, since 1995, threats to the security of 
Euromed partners have significantly changed. These threats became less predictable, 
more diverse and they included issues such as terrorism, proliferation of weapons of 
mass destruction, anti-personnel landmines, regional conflicts and organised crime. 
(Political and Security Partnership, p. 1) 
 
The policy was first outlined in a Commission Communication on “Wider Europe” in 
March 2003. (What is the European Neighbourhood Policy?, p. 1) This was an era 
where the European Union was preparing itself for the biggest enlargement. After a 
year, the Wider Europe, ten Central and Eastern European countries would be part of 
the EU; thus the content of the Wider Europe was shaped through the enlargement 
policies. According to it, the EU has a duty, not only towards its citizens and the new 
member states, but also towards its present and future neighbours to ensure continuing 
social cohesion and economic dynamism. The EU must act to promote regional 
cooperation and integration which are preconditions for political stability, economic 
development and the reduction of poverty. (Wider Europe-Neighbourhood: A New 
Framework for Relations with our Eastern and Southern Neighbours 2003, p. 3) 
 
The main aim of the Commission was to create a ‘ring of countries, sharing the EU’s 
fundamental values and objectives’. The ‘Wider Europe’ policy can be defined as an 
explicit form of geographical integration between the EU and its neighbours. The 
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ENP is not about enlargement, but can be seen as a tool to promote a mutual 
commitment to common values, democracy and human rights, rule of law, good 
governance, market economy principles and sustainable development. This policy 
provides a privileged relationship in which the neighbouring states can receive more 
support than other third-party countries have been offered. However, it can be said 
that the main idea of the ENP is to push neighbouring states to ‘be like us, but not one 
of us’. (Silander and Nilsson 2013, p. 441) The dimensions of the relationship are 
related with the number of the values that are shared. (What is the European 
Neighbourhood Policy?, p. 1) 
 
In order to avoid new dividing lines, the EU decided to create a ‘ring of friends’, 
through the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP) with partner-countries 
geographically and politically. (Babayan 2011, p. 1) The European Neighbourhood 
Policy presents a challenge to the conceptualization of the European Union’s relations 
to the world. (Jeandesboz 2007, p. 388) The ENP was introduced in 2004, after 
which, the Barcelona Process became the multilateral forum of dialogue and 
cooperation between the EU and its Mediterranean partners. The bilateral relations 
began to be managed under the ENP and through Association Agreements signed with 
each partner country. (The Barcelona Process, p. 1)   
 
The ENP framework targeted 16 close neighbours; 10 of which were southern 
Mediterranean countries (Algeria, Egypt, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Libya, Morocco, 
Palestine, Syria, and Tunisia), and 6 of which were on the EU’s eastern periphery 
(Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Moldova, and Ukraine). (What is the 
European Neighbourhood Policy?, p. 1)  
 
The ENP tries to transform the external borders and to create an area outside its 
boundaries that constitutes a stable, prosperous and friendly neighbourhood. 
(Dimitrovova 2010, p. 1) The ENP had underlined the Union’s determination to avoid 
drawing new lines in Europe and to promote stability and prosperity within the new 
borders of the EU. The enlargement would serve to strengthen relations with Russia. 
It called for enhanced relations with Ukraine, Moldova, Belarus and the Southern 
Mediterranean countries to be based on a long term approach promoting reform, 
sustainable development and trade. (Wider Europe-Neighbourhood: A New 
Framework for Relations with our Eastern and Southern Neighbours 2003, p. 4) 
Because of the changes in geography, politics and culture both on the European 
continent and in the Mediterranean, the regional co-operations needed to be enriched. 
The Eastern Partnership, the Union for the Mediterranean and the Black Sea Synergy 
were examples of these co-operations. (What is the European Neighbourhood Policy?, 
p. 1) 
 
In order to form closer relationships with the neighbours, and a zone of stability, 
security and prosperity, the EU and the ENP members accepted reforming objectives 
within certain areas; such as cooperation on political and security issues, mobility, 
environment, integration of transport and energy networks, scientific and cultural 
cooperation. The EU would provide financial and technical assistance to support the 
implementation of these objectives. (What is the European Neighbourhood Policy?, p. 
2) The EU works closely with each of its Mediterranean partners so that the supports 
and reforms take into account according to each country’s specific needs and 
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characteristics. These kinds of actions are funded under the European Neighbourhood 
and Partnership Instrument (ENPI). (The Barcelona Process, p. 1)   
 
One of the key elements of the ENP is the bilateral “Action Plans” between the EU 
and each ENP partner. These documents are negotiated with each country, based on 
the country’s needs and capacities, as well as their interests and the EU’s benefits. 
(What is the European Neighbourhood Policy?, p. 2) The procedures of the Action 
Plans are like the individual accession partnerships. They evaluate a roadmap to 
provide the needed reforms. When these priorities are fulfilled, the neighbour state 
becomes closer to the European Union. (Cremona and Hillion 2006, p. 11) However, 
among the neighbour states it is possible to make a distinction between the ‘willing’ 
and the ‘passive’ states. Among those without Action Plans the distinction can be as 
‘reluctant’ and ‘excluded’ states. (Emerson, Noutcheva, and Popescu 2007, p. 1) 
Algeria, Belarus, Libya and Syria have not yet agreed to the Action Plans; thus the 
ENP is not fully activated for those countries. (What is the European Neighbourhood 
Policy?, p. 1) 
 
The basis of the ENP is to allow the EU to develop an alternative to enlargement, 
while preventing future EU borders from becoming hard exclusionary boundaries and 
developing into integrated borderlands. The former purpose of the ENP is to promote 
border security and develop cross-border contacts and cooperation between the 
enlarged EU and its neighbours. The latter is to foster a ‘ring of well-governed 
countries to the East of the EU and on the borders of the Mediterranean’ and the main 
idea is inclusion but without membership.  (Comelli, Greco, and Tocci 2007, p. 208) 
 
At the external action of the EU, the ENP is an important determinant. As it is 
mentioned in the Security Strategy of the EU, via the ENP, the EU can contribute to 
global security and governance. (Cremona and Hillion 2006, p. 26) Under the 
Common Foreign and Security Policy, the EU has appointed Special Representatives 
for most of the crises regions in its neighbourhood and has launched operations in 
countries; such as Macedonia, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Moldova/Ukraine, the Palestinian 
Authority and Georgia. The EU has becoming active in the conflict regions in its 
neighbourhood. (Popescu 2007, p. 1) 
 
According to the EU, the capacity of the ENP to strengthen cooperation between the 
EU and non-member states is related with both their individual ambitions as 
independent states and shared EU norms of democracy, human rights, rule of law, 
good governance, peace, security, market economy principles, and sustainable 
development. However, the EU Commission declares three normative challenges in 
the neighbouring states: the resolution of existing conflicts, promoting economic 
development, and the development and consolidation of democracies, including 
freedom of expression, rule of law, human rights, and a civil society. (Silander and 
Nilsson 2013, p. 448) 
 
The European Eastern Partnership (EaP) was accepted in the spring of 2009 after 
years of policy development towards non-member states and as a specific eastern 
dimension of the ENP. The EaP is a complementary program with the EU’s six 
eastern periphery countries (Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Moldova, and 
Ukraine) designed to offer more concrete EU support in exchange for democratic and 
market-oriented reforms. The EU considers Russia to be a “strategic partner,” but 
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Russia does not want to be a part of both the ENP and the EaP. (Archick and Morelli 
2014, p. 13)  In 2011, the EU claimed that a closer relation between neighbour states 
could provide for further economic integration of the EU market and eventually 
include the four fundamental freedoms of movement (persons, goods, services, and 
capital). (Silander and Nilsson 2013, p. 448) 
 
It is argued that the EU vision of creating a ring of friends via the ENP has failed. 
Even though the number of EU members has increased, Europe remains divided 
between the EU member states and the others. The democratic decline in Russia, the 
conflict in Georgia in 2008, and the growing authoritarianism in Belarus and Ukraine 
have had negative effects on the notion of a whole, free, and democratized Europe. 
(Silander and Nilsson 2013, p. 442) However, some authors state that improving EU 
foreign policy via ENP framework is an indicator of international ambition, having 
particular consideration for Eastern neighbours’ eagerness to be a part of the EU. 
(Melo 2014, p. 192) 
 
Conclusion 
 
The limits of Europe have never been clearly identified by the EU; especially in the 
East. The ENP can be seen as a policy for excluding countries unlikely to fit under the 
EU’s current definition of Europe. (Schimmelfennig, 2008, p.921-922) A successful 
integration of non-member states is vital to strengthen freedom, security and justice in 
Europe. It is not certain how the EU will continue its integration. However, the 
experts can suggest some scenarios for future evolution of the EU’s relation; 
Fragmented Union, unreformed Union, strengthening of the Common Foreign and 
Security Policy, Status quo of the Union, and a Reformed and externally more 
dynamic Union can be listed as the topics of these scenarios. (Comelli, Greco, and 
Tocci 2007, p. 215-217) 
 
The ENP offers the neighbour states a privileged relationship in return for a 
commitment to common values, democracy, human rights, rule of law, good 
governance, market economy principles, and sustainable development. Although the 
ENP is based on a deeper political relationship and economic integration, it does not 
include enlargement and does not offer an accession perspective. The ENP was not 
evaluated to cope with economic situations. However, the EU is trying to help the 
region through the current crisis both economically and politically. (Popescu and 
Wilson 2009, p. 7) Ten years after the launch of the ENP, it is possible to say that it 
has not worked effectively. Getting the neighbourhood policy right is crucial for the 
union’s future as an international actor. Renewing and strengthening the ENP should 
be high on the agenda of the new EU leadership team that will take office toward the 
end of 2014. 
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Abstract 
Ever since the American continent was discovered by Europeans, the USA has 
become a place of opportunities for many underprivileged people from different parts 
of Europe. There was a discrimination against Native Americans, women and 
Africans. During the 19th century, many groups and individuals fought for their 
rights, but none of the fights for human rights were as important and long lasting as 
the one that finally brought the recognition of human rights to African Americans.  
The Civil Rights Act of 1875 guaranteed that everybody, regardless of race, was 
entitled to equally access, public transportation, theaters, and other entertainment 
venues. Despite this important step, the Supreme Court decided that the Act was 
unconstitutional. The Montgomery Bus Boycott and its successful resolution shed 
light on the anti-segregation and civil rights movement. This event also made 
Reverend Martin Luther King, Jr. an important figure in the American Civil Rights 
Movement. He organized many important events in the 1960s that finally led to the 
victory of the Civil Rights Movement. Similarly, Malcolm X was also involved in a 
movement that fought for improving the rights of the African American people. One 
of the main purposes of this study is to explain how Martin Luther King Jr. and 
Malcolm X differed in their struggle for equality of African Americans. 
 
Key Words: Martin Luther King Jr., Malcolm X, Civil Rights Movement, Civil 
Rights Act, African-Americans, Equality, Freedom. 
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It can be said that from the beginning of the United States history, in spite of some 
exceptions, African Americans were used as slaves. The racial subordination of 
blacks constituted an explosive national problem. (Kennedy 1989, p. 1005) In the 
1950s, The USA was a society of segregation; especially in schools, in the workplace, 
and in the social networks of people. Segregation legally denied certain groups of 
people full access to American society. (Hillis 2013, p. 176) There were some 
developments like the 13th, 14th, and 15th amendments in the constitution, and as a 
result of these amendments, African Americans were accepted as equal to whites. In 
southern states, a segregation policy was going on due to the Jim Crow Laws. African 
Americans and liberal people in Northern States started objecting to the situation. The 
Civil rights movement in the USA began to be raised, so lawmakers legislated new 
rules in favor of African Americans. According to the law, all citizens were accepted 
equal to each other. (Ornek and Ultan 2014, p. 85-86) 
 
The racial segregation in America can be defined as the endeavors of white 
Americans to keep African Americans in a subordinate status. (Lawson, p.1) In order 
to compensate for  the effects of the segregation policy, African Americans were 
provided some privileges; such as to be hired or to have some scholarships. Via these 
privileges some of them were able to become university professors, generals, 
businesmen, judges, politicians, and president of the USA. Even if it is better than 
before, segregation, prejudice and discrimination may have not been ended yet. 
(Ornek and Ultan 2014, p. 86) 
 
Martin Luther King and Malcolm X are deeply connected to each other in the issue of 
the discrimination of African American people. It is not possible to have a discussion 
about the tensions between black and white people in the twentieth century without 
mentioning their names. They were the most important symbols of the Civil Rights 
Movement. (Yanar 2013, p. 66) In order to analyse their impact on American people, 
it is necessary to explain their lives, their point of views, their ideologies and their 
way of life. 
 
A Short Biography of Martin Luther King Jr.  
 
Martin Luther King Jr. was born in Atlanta in 1929; the son of a Baptist minister. He 
decided to become a pastor at the age of eighteen. After finishing his studies in his 
hometown, he moved to study theology in the North; first in Pennsylvania, and then in 
Boston, where he received a Ph.D. in 1955. His first involvement in the American 
Civil Rights Movement was during the Montgomery Bus Boycott. He became a 
spokesperson of the Montgomery Bus Boycott and a national figure, later being 
elected president of the Southern Christian Leadership Conference. In 1960 he was 
arrested for allegedly violating a one-year probation he was serving because of a 
conviction arising from a protest demonstration. (Burns and Siracusa 2007, p. 195) 
During the next few years, King worked in Atlanta, Georgia and Birmingham 
promoting civil rights and campaigning against segregation. He did not use violence; 
he followed the example of Mahatma Gandhi who, through a long struggle that 
excluded violence, finally succeeded in obtaining independence for his homeland of 
India. (Jackson 2008, p. 170) 
 
In 1963, King was arrested again. In prison, he wrote his famous text “Letter from a 
Birmingham Jail”. It became one of the most important and powerful symbols of the 
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Civil Rights Movement. After he was released from prison, King continued his 
campaign and in May 1963 he organized the children's march. (Schraff 2008, p. 46)  
 
According to Martin Luther King, there were not so many differences between 
segregation in America and colonialism in Africa. Both of them can be described with 
the same words. He said that:  
 
“There comes a time when people grow tired, when the throbbing desires of freedom 
begin to break forth. There comes a time when people get tired of being trampled over 
by the iron feet of the tramper. There comes a time when people get tired of being 
plunged across the abyss of exploitation, where they have experienced the bleakness 
and madness of despair. There comes a time when people get tired of being pushed 
out of the glittering sunlight of life's July and left standing in the pitying state of an 
Alpine November.” (King 1956, p.86) 
 
In the summer of 1963, there was an example of mass interest group pressure. 
Approximately 200,000 people participated in a March on Washington in order to 
protest against the discrimination. (Lytle 1966, p. 275) The most important part of the 
March was Martin Luther King Jr.’s speech which expressed his ideas and feelings. It 
was the speech about a dream of a colorless society which delivered on the occasion 
of accepting the Nobel Peace Prize. (Rathbun 1968, p. 53) The speech was called “I 
Have a Dream” because of its most significant part that King said: “I have a dream 
that my four little children will one day live in a nation where they will not be judged 
by the color of their skin but by the content of their character”. (Schraff 2008, p. 46) 
This speech and the March to Washington became the iconic moments of the 
American Civil Rights Movement, and King became the most recognisable face, and 
the most eloquent, charismatic rhetor of the black Civil Rights movement in America 
in the 1950s and 1960s. (Appel 1997, p. 376) In contrast to other Civil Rights leaders, 
King gained support from both black and white communities for his program of 
change. (Sharman 1999, p. 85) In the beginning of 1964 he was named the Time 
magazine “Man of the Year“, the first African American to have that honor (the 
second would be Barack Obama half a century later), joining world leaders previously 
selected like Franklin Delano Roosevelt, Harry Truman, Winston Churchill, Charles 
de Gaulle, Pope John XXIII, and Mahatma Gandhi. In the same year he was awarded 
the Nobel Peace Prize; becoming the youngest recipient in the history of the award. 
He pledged to give the entire cash amount to the cause of civil rights. (Schraff 2008, 
p. 46) 
 
A Short Biography of Malcolm X 
 
Malcolm was also the son of a Baptist minister who was involved in an organization 
for improving the rights of the African American people. Unlike King, however, 
Malcolm X was not coming from the American South. He was born in Omaha, in 
Nebraska, but his family moved to Wisconsin and then to Michigan. (Rummel 2005, 
p. 44) With his family moving several times, due to racist incidents, Malcolm's 
negative views towards white people and institutionalized racism developed at an 
early age. (Takamura 2012, p. 2) After his father’s death, Malcolm moved to Boston. 
In 1946 he was sentenced to prison for burglary, where he became acquainted with 
the teachings of Elijah Mohammad, the leader of the Nation of Islam. (Rummel 2005, 
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p. 44) He became a Muslim and upon his release he became a minister for the Nation 
of Islam. (Takamura 2012, p. 2) 
 
After he was released from prison, he quit his job to devote himself to missionary 
work. In contrast to King, he was sending nationalistic messages to his followers, 
convincing them that they deserve to have self-esteem and self-respect for being 
black. He criticized the King’s “I have a dream” speech and said that “while King was 
having a dream, the rest of us Negroes were having a nightmare.” The speech of 
Malcolm X’s speech contained two different concepts of revolution. One of them was 
the black revolution, and the other one was the Negro revolution. He was a proponent 
of the black revolution that would be violent. On the other hand, he criticized the 
Negro revolution. (Palmer 2006, p. 1364-1365) 
 
Malcolm X was a famous African-American human rights activist and spokesperson 
for Black Nationalism in the United States. Departing from the passive practices of 
his contemporaries, Malcolm advocated a much more aggressive approach in the fight 
for the civil rights of African-Americans. His speeches attracted his audiences and 
terrified his enemies. (Takamura 2012, p. 2) 
 
According to Malcolm X, the struggle was not about the civil rights, but about human 
rights, and it was not American, but a world issue. During the last year of his life, 
Malcolm established two organizations, the Muslim Mosque, and the Organization for 
Afro-American Unity. The former organization was religion-based while the latter, 
was established after the Organization of African Unity, so that he could achieve his 
goals and implement his ideas. (Tyner 2003, p.171) His independent operation lasted 
for only a year. While giving a speech in Harlem on 21 February 1965, he was 
assassinated by a gunmen related to Mohammad. Even though he only lived 39 years 
(the same as Martin Luther King) he made a deep impact on the American public 
scene; his influence is still present among African Americans. (Alexander and Rucker 
2010, p. 1118) 
 
Comparison of their Vision 
 
They were both African American civil rights activists who fought for racial equality. 
Their influence and speeches were effective on a divided America; the words and 
messages of Malcolm X and Martin Luther King touched the lives of so many people, 
both during their lifetimes and in the years following their deaths. They were both 
strong leaders, even though they had different spiritual beliefs and different 
approaches to the fight for black freedom. Although their approaches were different, 
both of them powerfully criticized racism and the policies that accompanied it; they 
were the leaders of many black people. (Black 2013, p. 2) They had the same point of 
view as a young black male in a system of whites, drifted apart from each other. 
(Yanar 2013, p. 66) Even if their rhetoric was different from each other, both of them 
wanted the same thing; freedom. (Alexander and Rucker 2010, p. 1118) 
 
Their religion was an important determinant of their future life. King embraced his 
beliefs of Christianity which he illustrated in his famous speech in 1963: “I have a 
dream that one day, down in Alabama, with its vicious racists… that one day, right 
there in Alabama, little black boys and black girls will be able to join hands with little 
white boys and white girls as sisters and brothers.” (DeYoung 2008, p.2) Malcolm X 
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was a Muslim minister who tried to ensure equal rights for African Americans. (Lee 
2011, p.1) As a member of the Nation of Islam, he believed in racial separation, the 
inherent evil of whites and the need to embrace African culture. (DeYoung 2008, p.2) 
King spoke often of the "American Dream”, referring to the idea of equality in the 
Declaration of Independence, and the Constitution. King's dream was not limited to 
racial equality in the United States; it was universal and eternal. A universal dream 
means that it is for all - blacks and whites, men and women, the peoples of Africa, 
Asia, and Latin America, and those of the United States and Europe. (Cone 1987, p. 
459) Malcolm’s style, in contrast to  Martin Luther King Jr., was harsher in  criticism 
of America and its methods for achieving equality. (Lee 2011, p.1) Malcolm 
experienced the problems of poverty, despair, and powerlessness. Thus he tried to 
inspire and enlighten black people as a person who had experienced the “American 
Nightmare” rather than the “American Dream”. (Carson 2005, p. 18) 
 
They represent two different responses; to violence versus non-violence in the black 
freedom movement during the 1960s. King was the most famous advocate of 
nonviolence in America. According to him, nonviolence was an effective strategy for 
social change and also the core of his philosophy of life. He stated that nonviolence 
would be a successful weapon for blacks in the American Civil Rights Movement and 
also for other oppressed people throughout the world. (Cone 2001, p. 173) King’s 
optimistic point of view was derived from the success of the civil rights movement in 
America and the liberation movements in the Third World. The power of nonviolence 
could be underlined with these achievements: Montgomery bus boycott (1955), the 
student sit-ins (1960), the Freedom Rides (1961), Birmingham demonstrations (1963), 
the March on Washington (1963), the Civil Rights Act (1964), the Voting Rights Bill 
(1965), and the Selma March (1965). (Rathbun 1968, p. 42-46) They were all related 
to the success of anticolonialist movements in the Third World. According to King, 
segregation in America and colonialism in the Third World were the denial of dignity 
and worth of human beings. (Cone 1987, p. 457)  His aim was to dismantle racial 
segregation through boycotts and marches. He believed that the end of segregation 
would increase the possibility of integration. However, Malcolm X led a movement 
for black empowerment. His aim was to restore the power of oppressed black people 
via spiritual teaching of racism, economics development and training in self-defense. 
(DeYoung 2008, p.3-4) The connection between the struggle of African Americans 
with other oppressed peoples of the world was the basis of his political thought. He 
stated that “It is not a Negro problem, nor an American problem. It is not a problem 
of civil rights but a problem of human rights”. (Malcolm X 1965, p. 75)  
 
King's thinking can be described in two periods. The former began with the 
Montgomery bus boycott in December 1955 and ended with the enactment of the 
Voting Rights Act in August 1965. The latter commenced in the fall of 1965 as King 
began to analyze more deeply the interrelationship of racism, poverty, and militarism 
in the policies of the United States government. The first period of his thinking can be 
explained with the feeling of ‘love’, that he identified with nonviolence. (Cone 1987, 
p. 455-456) According to King’s conception, the meaning of love was understanding, 
creative, redemptive goodwill for all men. (Hillis 2013, p. 177) He thought that the 
Third World liberation movement would lead to the rise of a new world order of 
freedom and equality. The similarity of these periods was the definition of his ideas 
with the God of justice, love, and hope. The difference between these periods was the 
shifting emphases that he gave to each of those theological attributes as he sought to 
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develop a nonviolent philosophy of social change. He believed that this would 
eliminate racial and economic exploitation and establish peace in America and the 
world. (Cone 1987, p. 455-456) Their impact in the media was also different. Martin 
Luther King was seen as a promoter of love and nonviolence. In contrast to King, 
Malcolm was seen as a preacher of hate and violence. (Cone 2001, p. 181) 
 
Malcolm X criticized King and his thoughts about nonviolence. As a member of the 
Nation of Islam, he adopted the value-system of white America by making everything 
black good and everything white evil. Unlike King, Malcolm viewed violence as a 
necessary response to criminal acts. Actually,  he did not advocate violence, he 
advocated self-defence. He thought that the right of self-defence is the core element of 
humanity. So he could not understand  how blacks could be regarded as human beings 
if they do not defend themselves. If the government does not protect blacks, they have 
the right to protect themselves. (Cone 2001, p. 179-180) 
 
According to the history of black movements in the USA since the days of slavery, 
the struggle for emancipation and equality has followed two distinct ways: 
integration, the latter was about requiring separation, either  returning to Africa or  
forging a distinct African-American society. Martin Luther King committed himself 
to the first, and Malcolm X chose the second. (Zolberg 2012, p. 1841) During his 
lifetime Martin Luther King received numerous citations and recognition for his 
accomplishments to better the lot of oppressed people. (Willhelm 1979, p. 3) Malcolm 
would challenge the dominant representations of African and African Americans via 
his speeches and writings. The representation of people, places, and events would 
figure into the political thought of Malcolm. (Tyner 2003, p. 171) 
 
Conclusion 
 
Martin Luther King Jr. and Malcolm X understood the African-American dilemma 
from different perspectives because of their different experiences. Each of them 
exhibited remarkable leadership skills, and they were visionary. Neverthless, each 
was also a product of an era of remarkable mass struggles. (Carson 2005, p. 18) Both 
of them were thirty-nine when they were assasinated. They had different charateristics 
and point of views but they worked together for the same cause; the freedom and 
equality of black people. They both devoted themselves to the achievement of their 
goal. Martin Luther King and Malcolm X have become the two most recognizable 
African-American symbols of the twentieth century. Their speeches and ideologies 
made so many references to the global connections of colonialism, exploitation, 
oppression, and segregation. 
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Abstract  
This paper examines the Sino-American relations in the context of East Asian 
regional politics and regional order. More specifically the research addresses the 
questions: Does the power transition in East Asia associated with China’s rise 
increase instability and balancing reaction of the region? How does Asian Pivot policy 
correlate to the regional reaction? The methodology involves case studies, 
comparative analysis, and statistical analysis of military expenditure and testing of 
Power Transition Theory. Chronologically the evolution of China’s rise in the context 
of East Asian regional order is divided into three qualitatively different periods: 1991-
2000. 2001-2010 and 2011-2013. The research identifies power transition and the 
regional leadership shift between Japan and China and its effects on the triangular 
Washington-Tokyo-Beijing relationship. Further a correlative pattern between 
China’s rise and balancing strategy among the East Asian nations included in the case 
studies is developed. The effects of American rebalancing towards East Asia on the 
regional security environment are discussed.  
 
Keywords: US, China’s rise, East Asia, Asian Pivot 
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Introduction 
 
Sino-American relations are traditionally characterized in the International Relations 
scholarship as the most important bilateral relationship. The importance and urgency 
of the study of this relationship has only risen since Obama's “Asian Pivot” or 
rebalancing towards East Asia.  
 
Despite numerous studies conducted and myriads of both scholarly and journalist 
articles written on the topic uncertainty continues to persist about the current 
developments and their potential impact on the future of the relationship and the East 
Asian region generally.  
 
A recent study (Evans, 2011) of the literature classifies the schools of thought into the 
groups of primacists, exceptionalists and pragmatists. The primacist school (Aaron L. 
Friedberg, John J. Mearsheimer, Robyn Lim, Hugh White) based on harsh realism 
argues for the “strategic competition” and propagates the China threat theory.  On the 
contrary the exceptionalists (David Kang, William H. Overholt, Kenneth D. Johnson 
and Edward Burman) are anchored on the concept of regional exceptionalism of the 
East Asia where the peaceful rise of China has been so far and will be possible in the 
future. Close to the exceptionalist school stands the conceptual stream headed by such 
prominent scholar as John Ikenberry who argues for the possibility of the peaceful 
rise of China but from a broader theoretical ground. Ikenberry stresses the importance 
of the liberal world order in which China is rising as a highly engaged power 
constrained by the multiple economic and other cooperative links. Another revisit of 
China threat theory was conducted by Lucia Husenicova (2014) who emphasizes the 
transformation process within the Chinese society and several other domestic factors 
that will constrain China's aggressive foreign policy in the near future.  
 
Coming back to the regional scale of the observation of Sino-American relationship 
there is still another school bridging the opposing realist and liberal points of view. 
That is the “pragmatist school” of thought represented by such diverse scholars as 
Amitav Acharya, Muthiah Alagappa, Robert S. Ross, Ashlet Tellis and Michael 
Swaine and Avery Goldstein. They demonstrate the “multilayered” nature of the 
Asian security dynamics where “hard” alliance systems are combined with soft 
regional interdependence projects. Even a deeper concept of Southeast Asian nations' 
“omnienmeshment policy” of complimentary orientation and even shaping of great 
power's regional interaction patterns was introduced by Evelyn Goh (2007/2008). 
 
Besides the conceptual differences in the analysis of current developments and 
political prognoses of the future much is debated in the study of the past of Sino-
American relations. One of the key issues of the post-rapprochement US-China 
historic record is the dynamics of ups and downs on the spectrum of benign-hostile 
attitude towards each other. Yan Xuetong (2010) introduces an original theory of 
“superficial friendship” when mutual interests are perceived by the actors to surpass 
the conflicting interests while the reality is vice versa. The author argues that higher 
expectations and eventually the inability of actors to meet them because of the 
reality’s dramatic difference from their perceptions is the root for the cyclical 
aggravation and improvement of the relations. Alastair Iain Johnston (2011) counters 
the proposed theory with several alternative explanations and “security dilemma” 
among others. Still other authors like Watanabe Tsuneo (2014) try to explain the 
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bumpy track of the US-China relations by “mapping four different policy groups” and 
their altering influence on the decision making process in Washington that shapes the 
American China policy.  
 
Methodology 
 
In this research I will focus on China's rise and the power redistribution in the region. 
More specifically the research addresses the questions: Does the power transition in 
East Asia associated with China’s rise increase instability and balancing reaction of 
the region? How does Asian Pivot policy correlate to the regional reaction? 
 
The scope of the research and the research question itself which is aimed at partial 
clarification of the debate on the future of Sino-American relations is anchored on the 
East Asian region. The regional scope of the research is stipulated by the fact that the 
impact of China's rise is most thoroughly resonated in the region. This is not a mere 
assumption rather than an argument. Factors contributing to the argument of China's 
foreign policy concentration on the East Asian region are: 
 
1. Territorial and maritime disputes that China is engaged in, 
2. High level of economic engagement with the region - East Asia accounted for 54% 
of China's foreign trade in 2011. Even if we take out Hong Kong the figure will stand 
at 43% (Verma 2013), 
3. China's temporary inability to project power globally. “In a report to Congress last 
year, the Department of Defense predicted: “China … will likely build multiple 
aircraft carriers over the next decade. The first Chinese-built carrier will likely be 
operational sometime in the second half of this decade.” (Robson 2014)” 
 
In order to find out whether there is a causal relationship between the three variables 
identified in the research question: power transition/China’s rise, instability and 
balancing, I use the method of case studies and comparative analysis. The case studies 
were carefully selected and include the countries that are either engaged in the 
maritime/territorial disputes with China or are major US allies that are at the 
intersection points of Chinese and American interests in the East Asian security and 
economic dimensions. The power transition theory is applied and tested for the case 
study of Sino-Japanese relations in 2001-2006 and 2008-2013. Alternative 
explanations are provided whenever the theory fails to explain the developments. 
 
I suggest observing instability by focusing on the maritime disputes in East and South 
China Seas which are the main source of volatility in the region and measuring the 
frequency of their occurrence, as well as dynamics of military expenditures. The 
research also addresses public opinion surveys data coming from a whole historic 
period, establishment or projects of “hard” security alliances, frequency and 
magnitude of joint military exercises as well as variations in the structure of foreign 
economic relations.  
 
Power Transition and Shift of Leadership in East Asia: Japan-China Case 
 
One of the most crucial points of intersection of Sino-American interests in East Asia 
with the potential of deterioration is the Washington-Beijing-Tokyo triangle. So let us 
start with Japan.  
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“Sino-Japanese relations are one of the most important bilateral interactions in the 
Eastern hemisphere strongly influencing and determining the regional order of East 
Asia.  The modern phase in Sino-Japanese relations started with the normalization of 
relations in 1972. Six years later the sides activated their interactions after striking a 
Treaty of Friendship, pledging “to develop relations of perpetual peace and 
friendship” (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan 1978).” For more than two decades 
the Sino-Japanese relations have been developing on a mutually beneficial basis in an 
amicable atmosphere. The first aggravation came in 2001-2006 during the Japanese 
Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi. A moderate normalization following that period 
was again substituted for even more fierce deterioration during the 2010-2013.   
 
The application of the power transition theory (Tammen et al. 2000) to Sino-Japanese 
relations reveals much about the sudden ups and downs. The theory argues that the 
probability of the conflict between a rising and an established power is the highest 
when their relative potentials are roughly equal with an 80%/100% ratio. That period 
is called the “takeover” phase which starts when the potential of the rising power 
reaches 80% of that of the established power and ends when the formerly established 
power’s potential becomes less than 80% of the might of the rising power. We can 
argue that so far there were two takeovers in Sino-Japanese interactions: the first one 
was the military takeover (measured in military expenditure dynamics of China and 
Japan) and the second one - economic. The first takeover coincided with the 
incumbency period of the Japanese Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi that was 
notorious of the aggravation in Sino-Japanese relations.  
 
The data on the table depicts that the incumbency of Koizumi almost precisely 
overlapped with the military takeover (measured in terms of military spending) after 
which the relationship started normalizing.  
 
Table1. 1st Takeover – Military Expenditure of China and Japan 
Figures in $ millions 
 

Country/ 
Year 

2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 

China 37040 
 

45422 
 

52832 
 

57390 
 

63560 
 

71496 
 

83928 
 

96782 
 

106640 
 

Japan 60288 
 

60250 
 

60701 
 

61460 
 

61201 
 

61288 
 

60892 
 

60574 
 

59140 
 

 
The second (economic) takeover started mounting in 2008 and actually occurred in 
2010. After that year the Japanese GDP was constantly falling back of the Chinese 
one. What is interesting and unprecedented about this takeover is that the aggravation 
affected the Sino-Japanese economic relations, namely trade and investments, as well. 
This was against the East Asian exceptional and paradoxical axiom of “cold politics 
and hot economics”.  
 
“In 2013, trade volume between China and Japan dropped 5.1% from the year before.  
That followed a 3.9% fall in 2012.  To put these figures into context, China’s total 
trade was up 6.2% in 2012 and 7.6% last year while Japan’s volume increased 1.0% 
in 2012 but was down 7.8% in 2013. Not surprisingly, investment between China and 
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Japan has also taken a hit.  Japanese direct investment in China dropped 4.3% last 
year even though overall foreign direct investment in China increased 5.3%.  At the 
same time, China’s direct investment in Japan fell 23.5% at a time when its overall 
outbound investment jumped 16.8% (Chang 2014).” 
 
Power transition theory worked during the 2010 aggravation (captain detaining 
scandal, etc.) when China was during the takeover phase but does not work in terms 
of 80-100% rule of exiting the takeover. China’s economy is already twice larger than 
Japanese but the relationship continues deteriorating. An explanation for that could be 
the US-Japan military alliance that provides Tokyo with an opportunity of more 
assertive foreign policy without yielding to China on Senkakau-Diaoyu and other 
issues while its economy falls dramatically back of the Chinese. The transition is 
going on not only between Japan and China but between US-Japan bloc on one side 
and China on the other. This partly explains the persisting aggravation and Japan’s 
harsh stance. In this case there is yet another takeover to be expected which means 
another even more fierce aggravation of relationship between US-Japan and China.  
 
Much has been said in the literature about the complicated US-China-Japan triangular 
relationship. Previously it was claimed (Yinling 1997) that two parties in this triangle 
have not joined hands against the third one. However the American reassurances to its 
East Asian allies and the whole Asian Pivot policy speaks for a change in 
Washington’s decision making circles from hesitance to a firmer position. 
 
An alternative explanation for the persisting aggravation can also be found in the 
domestic politics and namely the highest negative mutual perceptions in China and 
Japan since 1987 (Dingli 2013; Evan et al., 2008: 28). Given the democratic nature of 
Japanese political regime those perceptions are to be reflected in the foreign policy as 
well. This partly explains why the Koizumi “lost half-decade” (Bojiang 2006) of cold 
political ties when the highest negative was 50-68% (Evan et al., 2008: 28) 
throughout 2001-2006 period managed to be characterized by warm economic  
relations while the current period with the negative perception reaching the bar of 
91% (Dingli 2013) periodically suffers from economic problems. Besides that China 
tries to get upper hand by using economic pressure due to the changed structure of 
Sino-Japanese trade (Sekiyama 2013).  
 
The statistics (Evan et al., 2008: 28) demonstrate that parallel to China’s constant 
economic and military buildup Japanese perceptions of China deteriorate severely 
from 70% positive perception in 1987 to 91% negative in 2014. Public opinion and 
Sino-Japanese relations are in dual track relationship: while the public opinion may be 
influenced by such deteriorating events in the relationship as maritime disputes, once 
deteriorated the opinion will further enforce political leaders to pursue a more 
assertive China policy that would be favorable by the public thus putting the 
aggravation of the relationship in a vicious cycle.   
 
The Soil for Pivot 
 
The last two decades of China’s unprecedented growth were accompanied by 
strengthening economic relations with the region and ever-rising level of engagement. 
A boom in bilateral trade with ASEAN members started right after the Asian financial 
crisis of 1997. China’s import from ASEAN countries rose from $12.4 billion in 1997 
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to $154.6 billion in 2010, while Chinese export to ASEAN increased from $12.7 
billion in 1997 to $138.2 billion in 2010 (Tsai, Ming-Te & Tai-Ting Liu, 2011: 35). A 
giant lip was recorded in 2005-2007 when China jumped from the fifth line in 
ASEAN’s largest trading partners list to the first place surpassing the US (Ming-Te & 
Tai-Ting Liu, 2011: 102). However, in the last several years the policy of economic 
engagement whose scale was growing on a mutually beneficial basis parallel to the 
growth of China’s economy started being coupled with growing Chinese 
assertiveness. The Chinese broad strategy was to fill the geopolitical vacuum left by 
the United States after its adoption of the “benign neglect” policy (Mauzy and Job, 
2007: 626-630). For decades the American analysts considered the region to be 
“marginal to security in Asia” and US was pursuing a “policy without strategy” 
(Banlaoi, 2003: 102). 
 
The belated policy of Asian pivot caught the American policy making arsenal of 
guard. The growth of Chinese economy and its penetration into Southeast Asia have 
reached the point where the process is already irreversible given the limited GDP 
growth in the US and its inability to press China out of the region economically. In 
this dimension the geopolitical vacuum has already or is being rapidly filled by China. 
The only tool left in Washington’s arsenal is its alliance system and security 
environment in East Asia. The recent Chinese assertiveness only raises the efficiency 
of that tool. A favorable soil for the Asian Pivot was created during the last decade of 
China’s geopolitical expansion. The analysis of military expenditure data taken from 
Stockholm International Peace Research Institute military expenditure database 
(SIPRI, 1988-2013), which is the most reliable source on military spending, testifies 
that the regional players do not believe in China’s peaceful rise. The high level of 
economic engagement is only one side of the medal whereas the other is the balancing 
strategy of East Asian nations.  
 
Our case study group includes nations that are involved in maritime/territorial 
disputes with China (China, Taiwan, Japan, Vietnam, Philippines, Malaysia, and 
Brunei) some of which are US allies as well as major US allies not involved in 
disputes with China but worry of its growing geopolitical assertiveness (South Korea 
and Thailand). 
 
Table 2: Military Expenditure in East Asia 
 
Figures in $ million  
Country/Year 1991 2000 2010 2013 
Brunei 434 359 432 402 
China 20833 37040 136239 171381 
Japan 49399 60288 59003 48604 
Korea (South) 15535 20031 29912 32352 
Malaysia 2461 2442 4187 4809 
Philippines 1746 2186 2657 3208 
Taiwan 11738 10385 9904 10288 
Thailand 4272 3227 5362 5638 
Vietnam 1181 No data 2878 No data 

 
These figures give an insight into China’s regional strategy. PRC used the 1990s for 
gathering strong economic momentum at the same time comparatively moderately 
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enhancing (by 81%) its military capabilities remaining in the paradigm of the peaceful 
rise. The next decade came to see more massive buildup of the Chinese armed forces 
with 3.7 times increase in spending paralleled with intensified disputes and 
border/maritime clashes with neighbors. In 2010-2013 period China was already far 
ahead of the second strongest nation in the East Asia –Japan, with PRC’s military 
spending twice as large as Japanese. However Beijing decides to pursue its armament 
policy further as it lays more and more assertive claims and engages in incidents. 
Among them are: “making at least 9 incursions into Philippines’ waters near Spratly 
in 2010, engaging into Scarborough Shoal incident in 2012, Chinese surveillance 
ships cutting the cables of oil and gas survey vessels operated by Vietnam’s state-
owned energy firm, PetroVietnam; in response to Japan’s nationalization of the 
Diaoyu/Senkaku Islands, Beijing declares territorial sea baselines around the land, 
announcing Chinese administration of the disputed islands and directly challenging 
Tokyo’s control (Dingli 2013). As a result, two of China’s maritime agencies gain 
increased power over the waters and begin to increase their patrol in areas previously 
dominated by the Japan Coast Guard. Finally in 2013 China established the Air 
Defense Identification Zone announcing that it could take military action against 
aircraft flying near the islands, elevating the territorial dispute to airspace (Dingli 
2013).” All these developments took place on the scene of 25% increase of PRC’s 
military spending during the last three years and launching of the first Chinese aircraft 
carrier in 2012. 
 
The figures on the table demonstrate clearly that the East Asian region’s reaction was 
against David Kang’s (2013) propagated regional acceptance of China’s peaceful rise. 
In arguing so he mentions that EA nations have dropped their military spending 
measured as a share of GDP while China raised it military budget by 750%. This is a 
flawed methodology because he compares two quantities which are in different units 
of measure. If both Chinese and East Asian military spending are compared as shares 
of GDPs of the corresponding countries it is obvious that they follow the same 
pattern: “falling/flat since the Cold War” (Palamar, 2013). However, this method of 
observation may be misleading because of the rapid growth of GDPs of East Asian 
countries in the post-Cold War period. On the contrary observation of changes in the 
absolute values of military spending gives much clearer vision.  
 
Furthermore, Kang argues: “Are some states spending so little because they shelter 
under a U.S. military umbrella? Unlikely. In 2012, countries with a U.S. alliance 
spent 1.73 percent on defense, almost exactly the same as non-ally countries. And if 
renewed U.S. security commitments provided a relief to those East Asian countries, 
military expenditures should have increased in U.S. allies during the years leading up 
to the pivot, and then decreased afterwards; instead, expenditures fell below two 
percent in 2000, and stayed there (Kang, 2013).” When measured in absolute terms 
the dynamics of military expenditure follow the exact pattern described by Kang. I 
argue below that most of East Asian countries involved in the case studies (1) 
decreased their military budget or showed slow/no growth in 1990s when China’s rise 
was peaceful; (2) demonstrated remarkable growth rate in military spending in 2000s, 
the assertive period of China’s rise; (3) and decreased the growth rate after the Asian 
Pivot, American reassurance to its allies and start of rebalancing towards the region. 
This pattern shows a causal relation between China’s assertive rise and fear of East 
Asian nations expressed in balancing strategy, as well as their reliance on American 
strategic presence in the region. Explanations are provided for each specific country 
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case that does not follow the pattern, arguing that there is still correlation between 
China’s rise and fear of China that is simply not expressed in military expenditure for 
the reasons mentioned below. 
 
Table 3: Averaged Annual Growth in Military Expenditures 
 
Figures in $million 
Country/Period 1991-2000 2001-2010 2011-2013 
Brunei -1.8% 1.8% -2.3% 
China 5.9% 13.9% 7.8% 
Korea (South) 2.5% 4% 2.6% 
Malaysia 0% 5.5% 4.6% 
Philippines 2.2% 1.9% 6.4% 
Thailand -2.8% 5.2% 1.6% 

 
There is very limited data for Vietnam while the government keeps it in secret and 
averaged annual growth was impossible to calculate. But the existing data for 1990s 
shows that Vietnamese military budget declined in 1991-1994 from $1181 million to 
$796million and amounted to $2878 million in 2010 which is in accordance with the 
trend-pattern identified above.  
 
Brunei, South Korea, Malaysia and Thailand also classically follow the trend as 
demonstrated on the table. 
 
Three countries do not follow the pattern: Philippines, Japan and Taiwan. 
 
The problem with Philippines which accelerated its buildup rate after the Pivot can be 
explained by the fact that the country was most affected of all the East Asian nations 
by Chinese incursions in 2011-2013 and American reassurances were kind of post 
factum for it. Besides that the country does not host an American military base unlike 
Japan, South Korea and Thailand. One could argue that after the return of American 
troops to Philippines set by the recent treaty the growth rate of country’s military 
expenditure would slow down. 
 
The Japanese case is explained by their pacifist constitution and governmental policy 
pursued since WWII of not raising the military expenditure above 1% of GDP. 
Currently hot debates go on in the Japanese domestic politics concerning the revision 
of the constitution and the abovementioned policy. 
 
Concerning the Taiwanese case it can be argued that due to the compact territory the 
country is able to effectively defend itself with limited capacities. Taiwan has shifted 
toward “asymmetrical systems and anti-access, area denial capability of its own. 
Rather than matching China ship for ship and plane for plane, Taiwan is fielding 
systems that imperil China’s ability to operate in the Taiwan Strait (Mizokami, 
2014).” Though unable to defeat the attacking People’s Liberation Army forces 
Taiwan is able to inflict such heavy casualties on them that would turn the victory for 
Beijing into a pyrrhic one which PRC would hardly go for.  
 
These explanations for the exceptions show that the three countries have adopted or 
adopting a policy of balancing China militarily and/or relying on US strategically. 
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Pivot 
 
The US was to take advantage of the activation of balancing tendencies in the East 
Asian states during the late 2000s and early 2010s when an opportunity was created to 
counter the Chinese geopolitical expansion in the security dimension (while it was not 
possible for the US to do it in economic dimension). One of the prime tools of the 
Asian Pivot policy was to be the military exercises and drills. “Zhou Chenming from 
the Knowfar Institute for Strategic and Defense Studies, a Chinese think tank, said 
that more than half of the US military's exercises were held in East Asia in 2010. In 
2011, about 172 drills were launched by the United States in the Asia-Pacific, 
averaging about one every two days. Exercise Cobra Gold is a clear example of just 
how rapid the escalation has been. The bilateral military drill was originally launched 
by the US and Thailand to maintain the Cold War Alliance between two nations. It 
became a multilateral military exercises after other nations included Singapore, the 
Philippines, Mongolia, Japan, Indonesia, South Korea and Malaysia began to attend, 
says Zhou. By pulling the United States into engagement in the Asia-Pacific, 
countries like Vietnam and the Philippines will gain a greater voice in stressing their 
territorial claims in the South China Sea. Hanoi has a common goal with Washington 
to contain the influence of China in Southeast Asia, Zhou says. American military 
support to Manila increased after the clash in 2012 (US Surrounding China with 
Military Exercises, 2012).” 
 
“Tensions have been rising in the region with the dispute between China and Japan 
over the Senkaku Islands – known as Diaoyu in Chinese -- ... This strengthening has 
already begun with the Navy sending a newly upgraded, guided-missile cruiser, USS 
Antietam, to join the 7th Fleet based in Japan. The Antietam gives the Navy a more 
sophisticated air-defense system, particularly against ballistic missiles. More ships 
will be arriving in the region in the near future as the Pentagon continues its plan to 
shift around 60 percent of all Navy warships to the Asia-Pacific theater by 2020 
(Kiernan, 2013).” Besides that the US has increased its marine contingent in Okinawa 
base (Japan) which reached the figure of 17.000 – a record high for over a decade.  
 
Tiago Mauricio from CSIS argues that “given the transformations in the regional 
strategic environment, and budgetary constraints for the US and some of its allies, 
multinational military exercises are particularly alluring for their ability to bolster 
deterrence on the cheap”. The US–Japan amphibious military exercises that took 
place in January and February 2014, however, provide strong evidence that exercises 
can act as a significant deterrent. This year’s iteration of the annual ‘Iron Fist’ 
exercise series, which began in 2006 was the largest and most integrated US–Japan 
amphibious military exercise to date, and simulated the retaking of islands. The fear 
in Tokyo and Washington is that Beijing may, overtly or covertly, deploy troops and 
seize the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands in a short, sharp war, presenting Japan with a fait 
accompli (Mauricio, 2014).” 
 
Conclusions 
 
Several conclusions can be drawn from the previous analysis.  
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First of all it was demonstrated that China’s rise in 1990s was qualitatively different 
from its rise in 2000s in terms of the evolution of the nation’s foreign political 
posture.  
 
Second, the aggravation of Sino-Japanese relations and strategy shift from 
engagement to hedging and than from hedging to limited  balancing was greatly 
stipulated by the leadership takeover and power transition in East Asian region which 
resulted in a more assertive China and more worry Japan.  
 
Third, most of the East Asian major nations reacted differently to China’s rise in 
1990s and 2000s. While they were not worry of it during the 90s and pursued the 
policy of engagement and development of bilateral ties with PRC, ASEAN countries 
adopted a new approach during the early 2000s. What is often vaguely described as 
omnienmeshment policy was a dual track strategy of engaging China and balancing it 
with raising the military budget. In 2010-2013 when China’s assertive rise of 2000s 
went out of its latent phase and entered the phase of obvious yet minor clashes with 
neighbors and belligerent rhetoric, America started its policy of rebalancing towards 
East Asia which resulted in “calming down” of several nations in the region.  
 
Forth, the US Asian Pivot was possible due to changed security environment when the 
East Asian nations started fearing China’s rise and welcomed American increased 
geopolitical penetration into the region. Previously the only door for the enhancement 
of US influence opened by ASEAN was the economic one where China was far 
stronger competitor for a number of reasons.  
 
Fifth, the Eat Asian security environment is currently in a crisis when the possibility 
of limited military conflicts is high and when the necessity of confidence building 
measures is of crucial importance. 
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Abstract 
Sponsorship is an important work area for public relations academics and 
practitioners. Sponsorship connections between an organization and its publics can 
lead to mutually benefical relationships and outcomes. Sponsorship is a way of 
achieving a number of public relations, advertising and marketing objectives for 
organizations. University students have various views on sponsorship. In this study 
the views of university students about sponsorship was analyzed. To accomplish this 
goal, a field research was conducted on the students of Selcuk University. Selcuk 
University is one of Turkey’s largest universities. Face to face survey was applied on 
404 students for data collection. The results of the research indicate that sponsorship 
is mostly regarded as a financial support, advertising and philanthropic act by 
university students.  
 
Keywords: Sponsorship, university students, public relations 
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Introduction 
 
Commensurate with its growth as a marketing communication vehicle, sponsorship 
has, in recent years, been the focus of intense academic interest (Fahy et al., 2004: 
1013). Sponsorship has grown a lot in recent years. The various factors which have 
been behind sponsorship’s growth have been identified as: government policies on the 
advertising of some products, escalating costs of media advertising, new opportunities 
because of increased leisure activity, the proven ability of sponsorship, greater media 
coverage of sponsored events, inefficiencies in traditional media (Meenaghan, 1991: 
5).  
 
Meenaghan define sponsorship as “an investment, in cash or in kind, in an activity, 
person or event (sponsee), in return for access to the exploitable commercial potential 
associated with that activity, person or event by the investor (sponsor)” (Farrelly et 
al., 1997:172).  
 
Sponsorship is the act of supporting a person, organization, or activity by giving 
money, equipment, material, service, staff or other help. A corporation pays for all of 
some of the costs associated with a project or program in exchange for recognition. 
Corporations may have their logos and brand names displayed alongside of the 
organization undertaking the project or program, with specific mention that the 
corporation has provided funding. Corporate sponsorships are commonly associated 
with nonprofit groups, who generally would not be able to fund operations and 
activities without outside financial assistance. It is not the same as philanthropy 
(http://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/corporate-sponsorship.asp).  
 
In the past few decades, many sports, events, festivals, and arts-related activities have 
come to have corporate sponsors (McAlister et al., 2012: 6). Sport sponsorship was an 
estimated 69% of the total sponsorship expenditure in 2012 (www.sponsorship.com).    
 
Quite apart from its ability to target a wide variety of corporate audiences, the 
versatility of the medium enables it to fulfil many of the basic functions performed by 
other elements of the marketing communication mix. While its capasity to fulfil a 
public relations type function is obvious, the corporate hospitality component of 
sponsorship provides the context so eminently suitable for relationship management 
and fundemental to selling function (Meneeghan, 1991: 8).  
 
Sponsorship can be considered as an effective public relations tool. Sponsorship may 
be undertaken for public relations, advertising and marketing objectives (Okay, 2005: 
46-70). Objectives of sponsorship are (Cornwell & Maignan, 1998: 12): 
 

! 1. Improving goodwill 
! 2. Enhancing image 
! 3. Increasing awareness 
! 4. Improving profitability 
! 5. Management interest 
! 6. Staff recruitment  
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Enhancing employee motivation can be considered as an objective of sponsorship. 
Another objective of sponsorship may be to form relationships with customer 
(Dolphin: 2003: 177-182).   
 
“Sponsorship of certain products –especially tobacco and alcohol- will also be the 
subject of increased attention. The development of legislation limiting the use of 
sponsorship to promote products detrimental to health can be expected worldwide” 
(Cornwell & Maignan, 1998: 18-19). Sponsorships of tobacco and alcohol 
manufacturers may be percieved unfavorable for some people. 
 
Sponsorship has become elevated to the corporate strategic planning instument and is 
more likely to be discussed in the context of integrated marketing programs that can 
take adventage of the reach of traditional advertising as well as the emotional and 
experiential benefits earned through partnerships with sports, arts, entertainment, 
cause and cultural entities (www.sponsorship.com).   
 
In public relations literature there are a lot of studies about sponsorship. But in 
Turkey, the number of the studies to determine the image of sponsorship are limited. 
 
In this study, it was aimed to determine the views of university students on 
sponsorship. For that purpose, a field research was carried out on the students of 
Selcuk University.   
 
Methods 
 
In this study, the views of university students on sponsorship were examined. In the 
study survey method was used. A face-to-face survey was conducted with 404 
university students from Selcuk University. Selcuk University is one of the biggest 
universities in Turkey. Random sampling method was used in this study. In order to 
reveal the views of university students on sponsorship a questionnaire form which 
includes 3 sections was prepared. In the first part of the questionnaire, questions were 
employed in order to determine the impressions and opinions of students about 
sponsorship and sponsor organizations. In the second part of the questionnaire, five 
point likert questions (1= Strongly disagree, 2= Disagree, 3=Neither agree nor 
disagree, 4= Agree, 5= Strongly agree) were employed in order to determine the 
attitudes of the university students on sponsorship. The third part of the questionnaire 
included questions to reveal the characteristics of the participants such as gender and 
academic units. Frequencies, Chi Square Test, and T Test were used to analyze data.  
 
Research questions are: 
 
1-What is the first thing that comes to students’ minds when they hear the word 
‘sponsorship’?  
2-Which area is the most common area of sponsorship according to the students? 
3- In which areas sponsorship should be done according to the students? 
4-How are the students’ impressions, opinions and attitudes towards sponsorship and 
sponsoring corporations? 
5-What do studens think about cigarette and alcohol manufacturers which undertake 
sponsorship?  
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6-Are the attitudes of students towards sponsorship differentiate according to their 
gender and academic units? 
 
Findings 
 
Some Characteristics of the Participants  
Some findings expressing the characteristics of the participants are as follows:  
 
- From the point of gender, 45.6% of the participants is female while 54.4% of them is 
male. The obtained percentages have enough level to make comparisons from the 
point of gender.  
- From the point of academic units, 3.5% of the participants are from Faculty of 
Medicine, 7.4% from Faculty of Communication, 17.1% from Faculty of Engineering, 
12.6% from Faculty of Letters, 12.1% from Faculty of Economics and Administrative 
Sciences, 7.2% from Faculty of Sciences, 7.9% from Faculty of Law, 5.7% from 
Faculty of Technology, 3.2% from Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, 4.5% from 
Faculty of Architecture, 4% from Physical Education and Sports High School, 4% 
from Vocational School of Social Sciences, 2.5% from Faculty of Vocational 
Education, 0.2% from Faculty of Art and Design, 5% from Faculty of Health 
Sciences, 0.2% from Vocational School of Health Services, 2.7% from Dilek Sabancı 
State Conservatory.    
  
Students’ Impressions And Opinions About Sponsorship  
When asked “what is the first thing that comes to your mind when you hear the word 
sponsorship?” 34.7% of the respondents said “financial support”, 30.1% said 
“advertisement” and 18.8% said “philantrophy” (Table 1).  
 
Table 1: The First Thing That Comes to the Students’ Minds When They Hear the 
Word ‘Sponsorship’ 
 

 
When asked “which area is the most common for sponsorship?” the order of the 
answers was such that 65.3% said “sports”, 22.4% said “culture/ arts”, 9% said 
“education”, 1.7% said “health” and 1.5% said other areas (Table 2). Many of 
respondents regarded sports as the most common area for sponsorship.  

 
Table 2: The Most Common Area For Sponsorship 

Areas n % 
Sports 262 65.3 
Culture/ Arts 90 22.4 
Education 36 9.0 

 n % 

Financial support 129 34.7 
Advertisement 112 30.1 
Philantrophy/Charity 70 18.8 
Mutual support 16 4.3 
Sponsor organizations 14 3.8 Image/Reputation 12 3.2 
Sports 11 3.0 
Others 8 2.1 
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Health 7 1.7 
Others 6 1.5 
Total 401 100 

 
When asked “in which area do you think sponsorship should be done?” 47.3% of the 
respondents said “education”, 22.5% said “culture/ arts”, 15.6% said “health”, 12.4% 
said “sports” and 2.1% said other areas (Table 3). Almost half of the respondents 
think that sponsorship should be done in the area of education.  

 
Table 3: In Which Area Do You Think Sponsorship Should Be Done? 

Areas n % 
Education 191 47.3 
Culture/ Arts 91 22.5 
Health 63 15.6 
Sports 50 12.4 
Others 9 2.1 
Total 404 100 

 
When asked “what is the most important objective of sponsorship?” 41.9% of the 
respondents said “to promote brand/organization”, 31.8% said “to strengthen 
corporate image”, 15.3% said “to promote product/service”, 8.8% said “to increase 
sales”, 2.3% said other objectives (Table 4).  
 

Table 4: The Most Important Objective of Sponsorship 
Objectives n % 

To promote 
brand/organization 

167 41.9 

To strengthen corporate 
image 

127 31.8 

To promote product/service 61 15.3 
To increase sales 35 8.8 
Others 9 2.3 
Total 399 100 

 
According to the results of chi-square test, there is no significant relationships 
between gender and the variables. 
 
Students’ Impressions And Opinions About Sponsoring Corporations 
When asked “which is the first corporation that comes to your mind as a sponsor?” 
13.1% said “Ulker”, 11.7% said “Torku”, 9.5% said “Turkcell”, 7.8% said “Turk 
Telekom”, 5.8% said “Adidas”, 5.3% said Turkish Airlines, 4.5% said “Avea”, 3.9% 
said “Vodafone”, 3.9% said “Koç”, 3.6% said “Coca Cola” and 33.2% of the 
respondents said the names of other corporations (Table 5).  
 

Table 5: Which is the First Corporation that Comes to Your Mind as a Sponsor? 
Corporations n % 

Ulker 47 13.1 
Torku 42 11.7 

Turkcell 34 9.5 
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Turk Telekom 28 7.8 
Adidas 21 5.8 

Turkish Airlines 19 5.3 
Avea 16 4.5 

Vodafone 14 3.9 
Koç 14 3.9 

Others 119 33.2 
Total 359 100 

 
When asked “which is the most successful corporation with its sponsorship 
activities?” 11.4% of the respondents said “Ulker”, 11.4% said “Torku”, 9.2% said 
“Turkcell”, 8.9% said “Turkish Airlines”, 5.5% said “Efes Pilsen”, 4.9% said “Koç”, 
4.6% said “Turk Telekom”, 4.3% said “Coca Cola”, 4.3% said “Avea”, 3.7% said 
“Adidas”, 3.7% said “Nike” and 28.1% said the name of other organizations (Table 
6).  
 

Table 6: The Most Successful Corporations with Their Sponsorship Activities 
Corporations n % 
Ulker 37 11.4 
Torku 37 11.4 
Turkcell 30 9.2 
Turkish Airlines 29 8.9 
Efes Pilsen 18 5.5 
Koç 16 4.9 
Turk Telekom 15 4.6 
Avea 14 4.3 
Coca Cola 14 4.3 
Adidas 12 3.7 
Nike 12 3.7 
Others 91 28.1 
Total 325 100 

 
When asked “what do you think about the cigarette manufacturers which undertake 
sponsorship?” 32% said “very negative”, 27.3% said “negative”, 26.8% said “neither 
positive nor negative”, 8.7% said “positive” and 5.2% said “very positive” (Table 7). 
More than half of the students think negatively about the cigarette manufacturers 
which undertake sponsorship. 
 
Table 7: Opinions About the Cigarette Manufacturers which Undertake Sponsorship 

Opinions n % 
Very negative 129 32 
Negative 110 27.3 
Neither positive nor 
negative 

108 26.8 

Positive 35 8.7 
Very positive 21 5.2 
Total 403 100 
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According to the results of t test, there were no significant differences between the 
opinions of male and female students about the cigarette manufacturers which 
undertake sponsorship (t= .114, p > .05).  
When asked “what do you think about the alcohol manufacturers which undertake 
sponsorship?” 35.3% said “very negative”, 23% said “negative”, 24.8% said “neither 
positive nor negative”, 10.6% said “positive” and 5.9% said “very positive” (Table 8). 
More than half of the students think negatively about the alcohol manufacturers which 
undertake sponsorship.  
 
Table 8: Opinions About the Alcohol Manufacturers which Undertake Sponsorship 

Opinions n % 
Very negative 142 35.3 
Negative 93 23 
Neither positive nor 
negative 

100 24.8 

Positive 43 10.6 
Very positive 24 5.9 
Total 402 100 

According to the results of t test, there were no significant differences between the 
opinions of male and female students about the alcohol manufacturers which 
undertake sponsorship (t= -1.94, p > .05).  
 
Students’ Attitudes Towards Sponsorship and Sponsoring Corporations 
Some judgements were presented to students in order to determine their attitudes 
towards sponsorship and sponsoring corporations. Students’ attitudes towards 
sponsorship and sponsoring corporations are given below. 
 
Table 9: Mean Scores of Attitudes towards Sponsorship and Sponsoring Corporations 

5= strongly agree, 1= strongly disagree 
 Mean Standart devition 
Corporations reach advertising 
goals by undertaking sponsorship 

4.13 1.24 

Sponsorship contributes 
recognition to a corporation 

4.07 1.41 

A corporation enhances its image 
by undertaking sponsorship 

4.03 1.30 

Corporations can’t get any 
benefits by undertaking 
sponsorship 

1.93 1.24 

Sponsorship budget of a 
corporation is unnecesary 

1.82 1.26 

There is no need to undertake 
sponsorship for corporations 

1.73 1.27 

 
When we compare the mean scores of the judgements “corporations reach advertising 
goals by undertaking sponsorship” has the highest mean score with 4.13.  The 
judgement “there is no need to undertake sponsorship for corporations” has the lowest 
mean score with 1.73.  
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Conclusions 
 
The results of this study indicate that sponsorship is mostly regarded as a financial 
support, advertising and philanthropic act by university students.  
According to the views of university students;  

• corporations reach advertising goals by undertaking sponsorship,  
• sponsorship contributes recognition to a corporation 
• a corporation enhances its image by undertaking sponsorship.  
•  

Some of the sponsoring corporations that come to university students’ minds are 
Ulker, Torku and Turkcell. According to university students the most successful 
corporations with their sponsorship activities are Ulker, Torku and Turkcell.   
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Abstract 
This paper examines the involvement of traditional rulers and other institutions such 
as Community Development Association (CDA) and Community Development 
Council (CDC) in the mobilization for both local and General Elections in south-
western Nigeria. It argues that the upgrading of some village heads to the position of 
kings, together with the creation of the position where it was hitherto non-existent, as 
well as secret but fetish oaths of loyalty sworn to by political sons/daughters to 
guarantee their loyalty, is deliberately done with a view to using them as a veritable 
tool to mobilize for grassroots support during General Elections. Using interview and 
observation, the conceptual framework for this study is David Easton's system 
analysis and this is augmented with the theory of violence as espoused by Hannah 
Arendt and Jenny Pearce. The problems created by the politicization of these 
institutions are blind loyalty of traditional leaders, politicians and members of 
community associations to the political Godfathers, deification of these Godfathers, 
imposition of unpopular and incompetent candidates in political offices, 
misappropriation of public funds and all manner of corruption, among others. Hence, 
the required remedies to these factors are proffered after which this paper concludes 
that for violence to disappear, there is the need for political gladiators and electorate 
to desist and resist the politicization of local institutions and the installation of literate 
and non-violent candidates as either a village head or a king. This is the needed 
impetus to stop violence during elections in South-western Nigeria. 
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Introduction 
 
Late Chief Jeremiah Obafemi Awolowo, the first premier of pre-independent western 
Nigeria who first headed the regional government that introduced free primary 
education, created the first television in Africa, built the Liberty stadium in Ibadan 
and mooted the idea of establishing the University of Ife now Obafemi Awolowo 
University was a political leader with the concern for the masses. The political party 
that produced late Chief Awolowo as premier was the Action Group (AG) formed in 
March 1951 (Anifowose, 2006) and it was a transformation of a cultural group, ‘Egbe 
Omo Oduduwa’, formed earlier in London in the house of the father of the former 
deputy governor of Lagos state from 1999 to 2002, Mrs. Kofoworola Bucknor-
Akerele (Bucknor-Akerele, 2014).  
 
Following the demise of Chief Awolowo’s deputy and his arch-rival, late Chief 
Samuel Ladoke Akintola in the 15 January 1966 coup d’état, the political coast was 
clear for Chief Awolowo to become the unchallenged political Godfather in the 
region. His release from prison as well as the powerful appointments offered him by 
General Yakubu Gowon as vice-Chairman of the Federal Executive Council and 
Federal Commissioner of Finance coupled with the prudent manner he managed the 
country’s finances boosted his political clout. He, however, withdrew from that 
government following the decision of Yakubu Gowon on 1 October 1974 not to keep 
faith with his earlier promise to return to the barracks in 1976. 
 
Late Chief Awolowo, like a colossus, traversed the political landscape of the region 
with the new political party formed in September 1978 which was seen by many as a 
re-launch of his outlawed political party, the AG, under a new name, the Unity Party 
of Nigeria (UPN), comprising, in the main, his army of committed associates and 
supporters, winning the gubernatorial elections in Lagos, Ogun, Oyo, Bendel and 
Ondo states. The emphasis during the First and Second Republics in the south-west 
was on performance based on ‘developmental issues and not money’ (Albert, 2005, 
p.88) and the masses and their offspring benefitted directly in terms of tarred roads 
(Falae, 2014), employment opportunities, minimum and affordable taxes, free health 
facilities, affordable government-built houses and free education for children and 
youths, among other perquisites of good democratic governance. 
 
However, following his death on 9 May 1987, his surviving associates formed a 
socio-political group, the Afenifere with late Senator Abraham Adesanya as the 
leader. The Afenifere, when genuine party politics was introduced by the Abdulsalami 
Abubakar Administration in 1999, formed a political party, Alliance for Democracy 
(AD) which won gubernatorial elections in the south-western states of Lagos, Ogun, 
Oyo, Osun, Ondo and Ekiti States. Thus, the Afenifere as a group was the collective 
political Godfather that chose the candidates for all the key political positions in the 
south-west. The AD, however, formed an alliance with the extinct All People’s Party 
(APP) for the presidential election and Chief Oluyemi Falae of AD was jointly 
endorsed as the AD/APP candidate. Although Chief Falae lost the presidential 
election to Chief Olusegun Obasanjo of the People’s Democratic Party (PDP), the 
grips of the AD on the people of south-western Nigeria were not in doubt as Chief 
Obasanjo lost to the AD in his ward in Abeokuta and in all other wards and 
constituencies in the south-west.  
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Furthermore, as the 2003 elections were approaching, Chief Obasanjo reached out to 
the Afenifere group and its political party, AD, for support during the 2003 
presidential election. The AD assured and supported Chief Obasanjo’s second term 
bid for president. Chief Obasanjo and his party, the PDP, not only won the 
presidential election, but also all the gubernatorial elections in five of the six states in 
the south-west. It was only Lagos which was won by the Action Congress (AC), a 
transformation of Senator Bola Ahmed Tinubu-led Justice Forum into a political 
party.  
 
Following this electoral success, Chief Obasanjo emerged as a major political 
Godfather not only in the south-west but also in other zones of the Federation. Senator 
Bola Tinubu with his Justice Forum together with the Ajomale-led Crusader and 
Wasiu Ayinde-led Mandate became the main power broker in Lagos state and Dr. 
Olusegun Mimiko, with his Iroko Frontiers emerged as a political power broker in 
Ondo state. Therefore, the preoccupations here are to explain the statement of the 
problem, highlighting the main research questions, situate this study in a theoretical 
framework, define the phenomena of local institutions, fetish oaths and political 
Godfathers and identify the major lessons learnt from both Ekiti and Osun 
gubernatorial elections after which some conclusions are reached.   
 
The Statement of the Problem 
 
The role of political Godfathers has adversely affected governance and the economy 
has nose-dived with serious debt implications for the country and Lagos state as 
announced by the Director-General of Debt Management Office (DMO), Mr. 
Abraham Nwankwo owes the largest external debt in the country (Nwankwo, 2014). 
The paucity of funds following huge debts and unbridled misappropriation and 
corruption has made governance herculean such that public facilities and 
infrastructures are in bad shape. A good instance is the roads which have become 
death trap. All these notwithstanding, many political Godfathers hang on their 
political sons for monetary gains in terms of cash and material donations, inflated 
contracts and profitable consultancies. Consequently, contracts are inflated and 
awarded to the companies of political fathers and the citizens are made to pay tolls on 
one of such constructed roads in Lagos state (Bucknor-Akerele, 2014). 
 
These selfish tendencies of some Godfathers have created such problems of 
unemployment, poverty, high crime rates and corruption, among others. Be that as it 
may, the problem of corruption in high places of government, leading to inequitable 
distribution of income and resources has apparently played a major role for the 
decline of the economy. Thus, there is this yawning gap between the rich and the 
poor.  
 
Consequently, this analysis investigated the effects of local institutions, fetish oath 
taken by political sons and blind loyalties to political Godfathers in south-western 
zone of the country and subsequently offered suggestions on how the adverse 
consequences of these institutions on the polity and fetishes could be checked in order 
to achieve  meaningful and sustainable development in politics, economics, social, 
health, education, technology and culture, among others in south-western zone. To 
achieve all this, this work sought answers to the following research questions:  
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• Are the local institutions used by the political Godfathers to rig and mobilize 
voters for elections? 

• Have the political Godfathers used their influences to extort money from 
governance in the south-western Nigeria? 

• Are the fetish oaths allegedly taken by political sons responsible for their blind 
loyalties to their political Godfathers? 
 

Theoretical Framework 
 
In order to put this study in proper perspective, David Easton’s system analysis is 
adopted. Therefore, the Nigerian political system in which the south-western zone is 
part consists of authorities (conversion), supports, demand and feedback, among 
others. The emphasis here is that support by any system, in this instance, the south-
west is needed by the members in at least three different levels. Easton (1965) 
explained the levels as (a) the political community (b) the regime and (c) the 
authorities. There is five-stage process in the policy-making. These are input, 
conversion, output, feedback and environment. Thus, the leadership of the ruling 
political party in each of the six states in the south-western Nigeria is the authority 
receiving inputs from the environment, turning these inputs into policies, 
implementing these policies, receiving the subsequent feedback, making new policies, 
releasing these as output and the cycle continues. Acceptable policies by the people 
are hailed and draconian ones are resisted such as when the fuel pump price hiked to 
141 naira by President Goodluck Jonathan was resisted in the south-west via series of 
protests. These series of peaceful demonstration made President Jonathan to reduce 
the pump price to 97 naira.  Support is also given to create enabling environment for 
good governance. 
 
Therefore, when Otunba Gbenga Daniel won the gubernatorial election in Ogun state 
in 2003, for instance, his party, the PDP, at both state and national levels supported 
him. He, on his part, made key appointments and policies in the state to keep such 
support. To maintain the support of the leader of his party and Nigerian president, 
Chief Olusegun Obasanjo, for instance, Otunba Daniel appointed Dr. (Mrs.) Iyabo 
Obasanjo-Bello, the president’s first child as Ogun state Commissioner for Health. 
The governor also used his influence as the leader of the PDP in the state to ensure 
that Dr. (Mrs.) Obasanjo-Bello won the Ogun Central Senatorial seat in 2007 
(Afuape, 2012). He did all this to have the backing and support of the political 
Godfather and President of the country, Chief Olusegun Obasanjo.  
 
Another instance was when Senator Ahmed Bola Tinubu, the APC National Leader, 
accompanied by some chieftains of the APC including Chief Bisi Akande and the 
incumbent governor and the APC candidate, Ogbeni Rauf Aregbesola visited Chief 
Olagunsoye Oyinlola in his Okuku home in order to solicit for his support so as to 
avert electoral loss, following the defeat of the incumbent Governor of Ekiti state, Dr. 
Kayode Fayemi during 21 June 2014 gubernatorial election by a former governor, Mr. 
Peter Ayodele Fayose, a grassroots politician. Thus, Chief Olagunsoye Oyinlola, a 
former military administrator of Lagos state and the erstwhile National Secretary of 
the PDP who fell out with the PDP and had a legal issue in court against the ruling 
party at the centre, became a bride to be wooed for support by the APC since he is a 
known political son of Chief Obasanjo. These are few of the many instances.  
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Consequently, the south-west Nigeria is made up of interrelated activities of demand 
and support as inputs moving into the political system with policies as outputs 
released into the environment and producing some feedback which is a new set of 
inputs so as to continue the cycle. It is, however, imperative to explain the various 
significations to local institutions, fetish oath and political Godfathers.  
 
The Concept of Local Institutions 
 
Douglas North asserts that ‘institutions are the rules of the game in a society or, more 
formally, are the humanly devised constraints that shape human interaction’ (North, 
1990, p. 3). However, North further magnifies this signification by insisting that rules 
‘are made up of formal constraints (rules, laws, constitutions), informal constraints 
(norms of behavior, conventions, and self-imposed codes of conduct), and their 
enforcement characteristics’ (North, 1994). For Douglas North, institutions are crucial 
for the understanding of long term growth. Glaeser, La Porta, Lopez-de-Silanes and 
Shleifer (2004) go further when they define an institution as ‘constraints’ which are 
‘reasonably permanent or durable’ (p.275).  
 
However, Aver Greif accepts the lasting effects of institutions. But he dismisses the 
fact that institutions are politically fixed rules that constrain behaviour. Using game 
theory and historical analysis as the veritable bases of his study and drawing examples 
from medieval guilds, the rise and fall of Genoa, the Maghribi traders and the origins 
of impersonal exchanges in the Middle Ages, highlighting the links with the common 
tradition of committing the entire communities for individual debts, among others, 
bringing about a clearer picture about how institutions operate and unfolding the 
essential differences between the West and the Muslim world. Thus, Greif (2006) 
views an institution far beyond being a rule since beneath the veneer of these rules, if 
observed, are such things as consideration of adverse consequences of rule violation 
and the availability of law enforcement agencies such as the police and the courts that 
are willing and ready to enforce to the letter these rules with no possibility of being 
bribed or induced to pervert justice. Therefore, if people are aware of the readiness of 
the law enforcement agencies and the attendant punishments awaiting the violations 
of the rules, there will be low crime rate. This he refers to as ‘regularity of behavior’. 
That is, aside from the rules, there are also the involvement of beliefs and norms. 
Consequently, Greif (2006) conceives of an institution as a system of rules, beliefs, 
norms and organizations which together evolve social behavior (p. 30).   
 
Hence,, institutions are operationally defined here as a system of socio-political 
factors which influence behaviour. The influence is both endogenous and exogenous. 
That is, the system influences its members and others external to it in the larger 
society. When the prefix ‘local’ is added it narrows the signification to a locality, a 
community or a group such as a family or an association. Thus, local institutions are 
defined here as a system of socio-political factors, comprising the councils, 
associations, law enforcement agencies, mass media, orientation agencies and 
traditional institutions personified in traditional rulers, who assist in governance and 
in the mobilization for support at the grassroots. The local institutions are considered 
important because they are the veritable groups to provide the necessary inputs for 
regime maintenance and sustenance and to monitor the feedback at the local level.  
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However, the 774 local governments constitutionally provided in the 1999 
Constitution have remained in existence since the procedure for further creation is a 
bit cumbersome. For this reason, states in the south-western zone have created some 
Local Community Development Areas (LCDA) to enable governance reaches the 
nooks and crannies of the grassroots as well as ensuring greater mobilization for the 
ruling political parties during elections.  

Aside from the local government and local community development areas, there are 
other Community Development Councils (CDC) and Community Development 
Associations (CDA) for further development in the rural areas. These two associations 
are established in the six states of south-western Nigeria to serve as veritable vehicle 
for development. Where the community associations initiate and embark on a 
development project, the local government may, in rear instances, refund part of the 
finances of the project. 

In addition, the governments of these states have elevated some village heads known 
as ‘baale’ to the position of kings or in the Yoruba language ’oba’. There are instances 
where communities or towns without the history of kingship were allowed to have 
kings based on the argument that the installation will enhance development and will 
also be in conformity with recent development. Some of the political Godfathers’ 
erstwhile foot soldiers were the village heads and kings installed. Behind the facade of 
this urge for development, however, is the deep-seated desire by the core politicians 
in these states in the south-west to establish a political base for themselves so as to 
become political Godfathers.  

Consequently, loyalties of members of some of these local institutions to the political 
Godfathers are assured in some instances by traditional oaths sworn to or by 
clandestine consultation made by the Godfathers to the various clerics in the three 
main religions to ascertain that the particular political son or daughter will remain 
loyal. This should not come as a surprise since many politicians in the south-west not 
only consult for divine intervention for their electoral success but they also visit and 
give both the Christian and Islamic clerics, as well as traditional priests money for 
prayers and sacrifices to ensure they win elections. It was gathered during the August 
9 2014 gubernatorial elections in Osun state, for instance, that the candidates of the 
main political parties paid for such religious prayers and rituals.   

The Phenomenon of Fetish Oath 

Oath has its classical root in the Latin word ire, meaning to go. This connotes to 
advance so as to make a promise or a vow. The meanings have changed, over time 
and, for Webster’s New World College Dictionary, fourth edition, it has three modern 
significations. In its first sense, oath means (i) a ritualistic declaration, typically based 
on an appeal to God or a god or to some revered or sacred person or object, that one 
will speak the truth, keep a promise and remain faithful, among others, (ii) the ritual 
form used in making such a declaration and (iii) the thing promised or declared in this 
way. Oath, in its second sense, signifies the irreverent or profane use of the name of 
God or of a sacred thing to express anger or emphasize a statement and the third 
connotation is to simply refer to it as a swearword or a curse. In this analysis, 
however, oath is the solemn promise made to an organization or to an individual.  
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However, the word ‘fetish’, according to Oxford Dictionary, sixth edition, has to do 
with an obsession or a mania or an abnormality for something, a part of the body or 
clothing, among others or reverence for an inanimate object believed to possess some 
magical powers because it is inhabited by a spirit. Thus, fetish is defined here as an 
obsession for sacrifices or rituals based on the tradition of a people. Consequently, the 
suffix ‘oath’ to fetish signifies swearing or solemn vow using traditional rituals or 
sacrifices, often involving the use of blood. 

However, one behavior common with many of these Godfathers is the fact that they 
hold political meetings late in the night which may run into early hours the following 
day (Bucknor-Akerele, 2014). This provides a good opportunity for some of them 
who visit shrines and ‘ifa’ priest to move without being noticed. As revealed by 
Honorable Wale Alausa, following a nude photograph of his depicting him as 
swearing to a fetish oath, in this instance, the Governor of Ogun state in 2007 was 
alleged to have administered fetish oaths on all the PDP candidates in Ogun state. 
Honorable Alausa also alleged that Otunba Daniel either maintained a shrine in his 
compound or behind the compound. It was Otunba Gbenga Daniel’s newspaper, The 
Compass, which published the story, claiming that the fetish oath was administered on 
Wale Alausa in Ijebu Igbo. A calculated attempt to smear the image of the Afenifere, 
who, it was thought, was behind the crisis rocking the PDP in Ogun state.  

A similar story was also published and widely circulated concerning the fetish oath 
taken by Senator Chris Nwabueze Ngige when he wanted to contest as governor on 
the platform of the PDP in Anambra state to ascertain his loyalties to his political 
Godfather, Chief Chris Esele Uba at the popular but now defunct Okija shrine in 
south-eastern part of the country. The former governor of Abia state in the same 
region, Chief Orji Uzor Kalu was also said to be a regular visitor to this same Okija 
shrine.  

Fetishes and political intrigues are not peculiar to present-day Godfathers and 
politicians. In the First Republic, the key political actors in the AG crisis lost their 
eldest children in the heat of the AG imbroglio. The Governor of the region, Oba 
Adesoji Aderemi lost his first child, Magistrate Dapo Aderemi at the age of 39 
(Kehinde, 2014). The AG leader, Chief Obafemi Awolowo received the demise of his 
eldest child, Segun, a Cambridge-educated lawyer, in a car crash on Lagos-Ibadan 
road in his Broad Street prison custody and the AG deputy leader and premier of the 
region, Chief Samuel Ladoke Akintola became bereaved following the death of his 
first child and daughter, Omodele Odunjo nee Akintola. The deaths of these adult 
children were shrouded in some bizarre circumstances. It was, however, inferred that 
these deaths had some fetish and spiritual undertone executed perhaps by some of the 
die-hard and fanatical fetish political antagonists.   

The Concept of Godfathers 

The origin of Godfathers lies in the Christian tradition of a child being sponsored for 
baptism. Consequently, a male sponsor is identified as the Godfather. However, the 
expression has transformed, over time, connoting a powerful leader, especially of the 
mafia or a clique. Hence, a Godfather is defined here as a powerful or influential 
person. This influence and power may be in a particular area or may cut across many 
cultures. The prefix ‘political’ limits the power and influence to the realm of politics. 
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That is, the power and influence wielded in the authoritative allocation of values and 
resources in the polity (Easton, 1965).  

The genesis of the present-day political Godfathers can be traced to the political 
machine in pre-World War II era in the United States. As documented by 
Encyclopedia Britannica, this political machine crept into the literature of American 
political science via the evil machination, criminality, hooliganism and rigging of 
elections by some bandits or criminal gangs who started in Chicago, New York, 
Boston, Philadelphia, Kansas city and Pittsburg. The criminal gangs were 
compensated in return by the elected in terms of covering up their criminal tracks and 
rewarding them with patronage jobs such as awarding government contracts to them 
to make huge profits. 

Besides, the political Godfathers identified in south-western Nigeria are delineated 
into two: the national and sectional political Godfathers. However, the only national 
political Godfather in south-western Nigeria today is Chief Olusegun Obasanjo. Apart 
from the fact that he has his political sons and daughters in virtually all the six states 
in the zone, he also has this power and influence in other five zones of the country.  
However, Senator Bola Ahmed Tinubu is a sectional leader who has a firm grip on the 
politics of Lagos state. He also has some influence in other states governed by the 
APC in the zone. Thus, following the death of his mother, Alhaja Habibat Mogaji, it 
has been argued in some quarters that not only did he put his daughter as the new 
‘iyaloja’ but he also ensured that his wife, Oluremi is a senator and his in-law is also 
an Honourable member in Ekiti state (Bucknor-Akerele, 2014). Dr. Olusegun 
Mimiko, the Governor of Ondo state is another powerful and influential political 
Godfather who, with his Iroko Frontiers, treads the political landscape of Ondo state 
like a colossus. Hence, Dr. Mimiko took his Iroko Frontiers first into the Alliance for 
Democracy (AD) in 1999 and subsequently into the PDP in 2003, later into the 
Labour Party (LP) in 2007 and lately, this October 2014, back into the PDP.  

Furthermore, these political Godfathers use their consultancies and registered 
companies to make huge financial gains from the state. They have also been seen to 
extort money from some of the candidates sponsored for political offices. This 
explains the reason for Chief Obasanjo to use his political clout and influences to raise 
huge funds from his political children for the building of his Presidential Library in 
Abeokuta, Ogun state. Also, Senator Bola Ahmed Tinubu was accused by some of his 
party members interviewed for this study to have collected two million naira from 
each of the 57 prospective Chairmen for local council election chairmanship 
contestants in Lagos state in 2011 before he could present them as candidates aside 
from the five million naira collected by the party as fee for nomination formunder the 
pretext that the fund shall be used to ‘run the party’. Similarly, the presidential form 
and expression of interest fee for the APC presidential primaries for 2015 election is 
27.5 million naira. This whooping fee has already been paid by Alhaji Atiku 
Abubakar, the former vice president. The implication of this is that these candidates, 
if successful, after the election, will do all within their powers to recover this money 
and make more via misappropriation, inflated contracts and corruption, among other 
shady and unorthodox dealings.  

However, having won the elections, there are some of the political sons who openly 
disagree with their political Godfather or were indeed removed from office via 
impeachment sponsored by the Godfather. One instance is that of Alhaji Rashidi 
Adewolu Ladoja who was impeached as Governor of Oyo state when he fell out with 
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his political Godfather and stormy petrel of Oyo state, late Chief Lamidi Ariyibi 
Adedibu over the refusal of the former to give the latter free access to public funds 
and the sharing of security votes. There was also the instance of Mr. Peter Ayodele 
Fayose in October 2006 that was impeached over a miscellany of allegations.   
Another instance is President Goodluck Ebele Jonathan who fell out with his political 
Godfather, Chief Olusegun Obasanjo over the former’s alleged resolve to run for 
2015 presidential election considered by the latter to be at variance with the earlier 
promise by the former to the PDP chieftains. The disagreement came to the open 
when Chief Obasanjo wrote an open letter to the President and which was also openly 
responded to by the President.  The two of them also disagreed over the issue of the 
abduction of the Chibok girls by the members of the Boko Haram sect.  

Many political Godfathers have penetrated the mass media. Some in terms of personal 
interaction and gift or gratification provided. Some of them even establish radio, 
television and newspapers to ‘sell’ themselves and therefore become a living legend 
of a sort. Senator Bola Ahmed Tinubu, for instance, owns The Nation newspaper, 
Radio Continental, Television Continental (TVC) and a satellite station, Consat-all of 
them, except one, are located on the erstwhile Ikosi campus of Lagos State 
Polytechnic from where all sorts of politicking and deification are beamed or made 
available to the people. Consequently, he is addressed as ‘the Lion of Bourdillion’, 
‘Asiwaju’ and the ‘Jagaban’ by his political children and supporters. Chief Olusegun 
Obasanjo, too, is called the ‘Ebora of Owu’ by some of his admirers. Late Lamidi 
Adedibu when he was alive was called ‘Alafin Molete’ and Dr. Olusegun Mimiko is 
hailed as ‘Iroko’. 
The state and its citizenry suffer for all these distractions. In some states in the zone, 
workers are not paid on time. There is a growing army of youth unemployment. A 
great number of citizens are poor and debts are mounting. To compound the 
problems, some of these political Godfathers and their political sons, while in 
government, took their various states to the stock exchange market to procure long 
term bond, ostensibly committing their successors to the arduous task of servicing the 
bond.  

Lessons Learnt from Ekiti and Osun Gubernatorial Elections 

Following the gubernatorial elections of 21 June 2014 in Ekiti state and 9 August 
2014 in Osun state, the two main political parties in south-western Nigeria, namely 
the APC and the PDP obviously learnt some lessons. For Vincent Akinyele, a senior 
advocate of Nigeria, while the presence of security personnel was highly criticized by 
some politicians, it has indeed checked the excesses of some desperate political 
gladiators (Akinyele, 2014).  

However, Falana (2014) hinged Dr. Fayemi’s loss, in Ekiti state, on the fact that the 
APC which saw itself as an off-shoot of both the defunct Unity Party of Nigeria 
(UPN) founded by Chief Awolowo and the proscribed Peoples Redemption Party 
(PRP) led by Mallam Aminu Kano had priced education and health facilities out of 
the reach of the poor and it was defending privatization of public assets, among 
others. Other reasons responsible for the defeat were his government elitist policies 
and programmes as well as the alienation of the grassroots masses, civil and local 
government workers with the attendant high but multiple taxes fixed and collected at 
exorbitant fees by the tax consultants, Alpha Beta Consulting Limited.  
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This Alpha Beta Consulting Limited is owned by the political Godfather, Senator 
Bola Tinubu.  The other company, a construction firm also associated with Senator 
Tinubu is Hitech. This company has also been awarded some of the construction work 
in APC-led government in south-western Nigeria at outrageous fees (Bucknor-
Akerele, 2014). Alpha Beta Consulting Limited, for Awofeso (2013), made an 
estimated four billion naira on a monthly basis in Lagos and the Lagos State 
Government has refused to publish the details even when Dr. Adegbola Dominic, a 
resident in Lagos, requested for it under the Freedom of Information Act. This 
impunity in terms of failure to give post-budgetary accounts largely contributed to the 
defeat of Dr. Fayemi in Ekiti state.   

Furthermore, Osun state Governor, Ogbeni Rauf Aregbesola, quickly learnt some 
lessons and being a grassroots politician, made some amends and was able to defeat 
the PDP candidate, Senator Iyiola Omisore. The PDP in Osun state, on its part, lost 
the election, among other reasons, based on the neglect of the zone in the scheme of 
things at the centre. Consequently, two states controlled by APC, namely Lagos and   
Ogun, learnt from the Ekiti experience by reducing the high fees paid in the two state 
universities, Lagos State University (LASU) and Olabisi Onabanjo University (OOU). 
But there is the issue of de-politicization of local institutions. This too can be 
achieved by this new performance syndrome. If politicians realize that traditional 
rulers cannot be used to mobilize so as to rig elections for them, they will not be keen 
to install illiterate and hooligans as kings. The people in various communities can also 
insist, as they do in some communities in the south-west, that enlightened and literate 
kings are necessary in this modern age.  

Conclusions 

Local institutions and fetish oaths administered by political Godfathers in order to 
secure the loyalties of their God sons and daughters are central to this analysis. It has 
been argued that some political Godfathers turn politics to a sort of money spinning 
ventures where their consultancies and registered companies are being awarded 
inflated contracts so as to receive huge profits. Some of the projects awarded were 
poorly executed and the citizens are exposed to multiple taxation. It was also argued 
that high external loan, unemployment, poor infrastructure, abject poverty and 
corruption in high places, among others are flakes of the rigid and monetary hold of 
political Godfathers on the states in the south-west where their political sons are chief 
executives. It has been argued that the recent use of performance from the point of 
view of the electorate in both Ekiti and Osun states is the needed impetus to resist the 
politicization of local institutions as well as monetary gains made by political 
Godfathers via gifts, donations, contracts and tax consultancies and this, in the long 
run, shall encourage the installation of literate and enlightened kings where they are 
not installed at the moment.  
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Abstract 
 The global shift in international order after the Cold War was largely expected to be 
one with American rules and supremacy. However, Chinese successful economic 
reforms and regionalization policies re-directed the global shift to the Asian region. 
The main purpose of the paper is to examine the main economic and strategic features 
of the Southeast Asian region, their influence on global politics, as well as region’s 
energetic role in the Chinese and American international strategic plans. 
 
To achieve the main goal of my study, I have done comparative analyses between the 
Western and Chinese theories, researched the existing complicated situation in South 
China Sea, as well as the recent political developments and the driving factors of US-
China regional struggle. The examination of region’s energy capacity, its importance 
from the oil transportation perspective and China’s statistical dependence on oil 
reserves are also included in the study. I have also examined the possible solutions 
that the Chinese energy security sector can use and uses for economic purposes to 
bypass the conflicting areas. 
 
The main finding of the paper is the growing strategic importance of South China Sea 
on Chinese economy and US foreign policy plans. This is not merely because of the 
concentration of huge energy reserves in the region, but also the existence of 
economic routes that connect the Eastern and Western markets. The results of the 
study can be used to identify the future economic and strategic tendencies of the 
Chinese and American foreign affairs.   
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Introduction 
 
The unprecedented economic progress of China and its growing influence on the 
Southeast Asian region has already posed huge challenges for the American foreign 
policy. The United States, being directly or indirectly engaged in wars in Ukraine, 
Iraq, Gaza and Syria, cannot take its eyes away from the complicated South China Sea 
situation. This is not merely because of China’s economic motion that has 
significantly reduced America’s participation in local trade markets, but also the 
conflicting situation between China and American ally countries in the region. 
 
The main purpose of the paper is to examine one of the main economic features of the 
Southeast Asian region that largely attracts the US foreign policy attention nowadays. 
It includes the recent US-China diplomatic struggle, which has oil in its background, 
as well as the review of region’s energetic capacity. The paper also concentrates on 
China’s alternative energy options and challenges which are posed by the American 
military presence in the waters of South China Sea.  
 
Oil as a decisive factor in US-China strategic competition 
  
The strategic struggle between the US and China is largely explained by the 
dependence on energy resources of the two largest economies. Oil is one of the main 
reasons that Beijing and Washington are getting concentrated on the political and 
military developments among the East-Asian countries, which have direct access and 
influence on the vital waters of South China Sea. In order to have a better 
understanding about the global significance of the regional oil routes, let us take a 
brief glance on the growing strategic competition between America and China in 
South-East Asia, which, in our opinion, is largely explained by the energetic 
importance of the region.  
 
President Barack Obama’s “pivot to Asia” is largely explained by China’s exceptional 
economic and military growth and it’s posing challenges for the American national 
interests in the region. If we take into account the fact that the above mentioned 
interests of the US have a big emphasis on such parts of South China Sea as the 
Taiwan Strait (Ming-Te, Liu, 2011), we can suggest that America is largely concerned 
about the future of the economic sea lines on which China is mounting more pressure 
and influence now. Furthermore, the Strait of Malacca, Sunda Strait and the Straits of 
Lombok and Makassar, laid down in the middle of vital regional waters, are the three 
crucial checkpoints that connect Indian and Pacific with Middle East, Australia and 
New Zealand. These are the sea lines by which China, Japan and South Korea receive 
not only oil, but also other important goods and commodities from the rest of the 
world (Ming-Te, Liu, 2011). These so-called “maritime lifelines” are the basic 
connections for exports from Middle East to Pacific and reasons for the amounting 
geopolitical competition in the region. As a result, Southeast Asia has become not 
only a hotspot for energetic competition between the United States and China, but 
also the driving force for modern geopolitical tendencies and developments. 
 
 Although the United States is now deeply engaged in war against ISIS, the recent 
interview of the US deputy secretary of state William Burns (In China US diplomat 
talks maritime tensions, 2014) indicates that Southeast Asia continues to remain the 
highest strategic priority for the American foreign policy today. The recent post from 
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Huffington journal about the growing mutual mistrust between the US and China (in 
connection with the military actions of American and Chinese jets) is the vivid proof 
of China’s aggressive military plans and America’s constant attention on it. Those 
actions have even drawn the attention of China’s Defense Minister, who made it clear 
that the American military presence in South China Sea directly affects China’s air 
and territorial security. Moreover, the latest announcements of Chinese leaders on the 
military capability developments in South China Sea (China vows to respond to US 
surveillance flights, 2014) strengthens the hypothesis that the political and economic 
(especially energy and oil) factors, which are laid down in the surrounding waters of 
Southeast Asian countries, is the driving force of the Chinese foreign military plans. 
This is explained by not only the figures and percents showing Chinese dependence 
on seaborne oil resources, which we will discuss in the upcoming paragraphs of this 
papers, but also the American deep strategic and economic interest in the region, 
which already has a history of more than five years.  
 
By saying American “deep” interests we mean, of course, Obama’s decisive return to 
Asia, which opened a new page in modern Sino-American interactions and 
competition. It was not only the unprecedented economic growth of People’s 
Republic and its successful integration with ASEAN that drew the American attention 
to Southeast Asia, but also China’s military progress and its involvement in territorial 
issues with such US allies as Japan, Philippines, Vietnam, etc. The amounting fear 
from the Japanese side over the militarization of South China Sea and its call for 
assistance from the US, Australia and ASEAN member states (Shimbun, 2014) 
supports the idea that the existing conflict in this region is not only much about the 
islands and territories, but also waters and sea routes. That is why Japan puts 
emphasis on the rule of maritime law in the waters of South China Sea (Chinese 
warships cross high seas off Japan Island, 2011), arguing the necessity of China’s 
readiness to liberate the sea lines of commercial importance.  
 
Having the economic competition with China in background (which has already 
destroyed America’s leading role as a first trade partner with ASEAN), the US is, of 
course, more concerned about the territorial conflicts in the region, which affect the 
American energy interests as well. Secretary Kerry’s recent agenda in Myanmar, 
which included the question of deploying deep sea oil rig near the Paracel islands by 
China, can summarize the US-China recent strategic struggle over energy and oil. 
Although China removed the rig few months ago, which had caused serious maritime 
and diplomatic clashes with Vietnam, the case shows that China is determined to 
establish its overall influence in South China Sea . Furthermore, the Chinese 
authorities are seeking ways of implementation for their own “Monroe Doctrine” in 
this region, arguing that China is already strong enough to have such influence, as the 
US has in Caribbean (Neuman, 2014).  Washington cannot, of course, easily deal with 
this situation, especially when its allies Japan, Philippines and Vietnam are engaged in 
it. For that reason the US Secretary of State voiced the danger for international 
shipping order caused by this conflict and qualified the situation in South China Sea 
as a US national security interest in this region (Lee, 2014). Moreover, during his 
continuing visits to East Asia, Secretary Kerry mentions the maritime territorial 
disputes as a second largest concern (after the climate change) for the US foreign 
policy in East Asia (Lee, 2014).    
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Summing up the strategic struggle between the US and China, we can say that South 
China Sea has become a field of territorial claims and diplomatic clashes between the 
two largest economies (with the active participation of Japan, Philippines, Taiwan, 
Vietnam and Brunei), the roots of which go back to the enormous economic 
importance of the so-called “Cow’s tongue” region. To be clearer, let us bring NPR’s 
recent wild estimates on the energetic resources of South China Sea. The analysis 
conclude that this area encompasses 213 billion barrels of oil reserves, which is the 
equivalent of 80% Saudi Arabia’s reserves, as well as gas reserves which is five times 
bigger than the America’s same reserves (Neuman, 2014). This research can be the 
best answer to China’s mounting interests and America’s high concentration on the 
political and military developments in Southeast Asia and the surrounding regions. In 
the next paragraph we will discuss China’s dependence on seaborne oil, bringing new 
insights to the US-China energetic competition.  
 
China’s dependence on seaborne oil 
 
In order to have a better understanding about China’s excessive economic reliance on 
the waters of South China Sea, let us discus some numbers that indicate China’s 
current energetic situation. Although China is one of the significant oil producer in the 
world, its dependence on imported oil reserves continues to grow. Currently China’s 
oil demand has reached a level of about 8 million barrels per day (China’s foreign oil 
dependence to rise, but 2015 limit set at 61% off needs, 2013), which made her the 
second largest oil user in the world. Furthermore, China imports 40% of its oil by sea 
(Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 90). These figures and percents serve as major directions for 
the Chinese leaders to shape the military plans of the country, especially in Southeast 
Asia. Those plans are evoking a major debate among the Chinese policymakers on 
what direction will China go in connection with its oil demand. That debate is caused 
by not only China’s oil hunger, but also America’s foreign policy concentration in 
South China Sea. As a result, the Chinese authorities are discussing two possible 
solutions to access the needed energy sources. The first argument suggests that China 
needs to concentrate its economic potential on building and securing oil and gas 
pipelines with the neighboring countries, as the US has already pushed China to that 
option with its overall control on Malacca Strait (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 90). The 
second suggestion, consequently, opts for China’s push on its military capabilities in 
South China Sea, so that China will be able to secure its maritime oil imports.  
 
The concerns from the American side in South China Sea and Malacca Strait are 
serving as not only ways to look for pipeline opportunities, but also justifications to 
build them up and develop. Many Chinese influential scholars, political analysts and 
members of military believe that the US can and will threaten China’s oil security 
guarantees in Malacca Strait in case of any conflict. For that reason China has 
concentrated most of its resources on the 2011-15 pipeline construction plans, which 
will increase its overall oil and gas pipeline length from fifty thousand to ninety 
thousand kilometers (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 91). Those pipeline plans and concerns 
of Chinese decision makers once again indicate the significance of oil factor in US-
China strategic competition, as well as its role in China’s foreign policy plans.  
 
The pipelines, however, do not and cannot satisfy China’s growing demand for oil 
and gas resources. One of the earliest researches on China’s energy demand concludes 
that China’s 2.5% annual oil demand growth will not be satisfied by the existing 
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pipelines from Russia and Kazakhstan (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 94). The energetic 
plans of Russian and Kazakhstani authorities more complicate China’s pipeline plans. 
The question is that these two countries (which are China’s main oil suppliers) are not 
that much interested in supplying China by oil and gas the way China expects. 
Kazakhstan, for example, plans to supply its oil not only China, but also to the ports 
of Black and Caspian Seas. Russia, meanwhile, tries to reach its exported oil not only 
to China alone, but also to Japan, South Korea and other states of the Pacific basin 
(Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 96). This means, that China cannot simply rely on the 
combined resources of Russia and Kazakhstan, because they are not only insufficient, 
but also not prioritized for China’s demands. 
 
The question of insufficiency is not the only disadvantage of China’s pipeline plans. 
The other two pipelines, which China considers to build with Burma and Pakistan, 
can be very vulnerable to not only sabotage and military interactions, but also natural 
disasters. In any case, it is easier to block the pipelines than sea tankers and carriers, 
as the last ones are more flexible and full of alternative options. For that reason, the 
supporters of seaborne oil imports are getting more advantage in the above-discussed 
debate. They contend that although the US is controlling the Malacca Strait, the oil 
tankers can bypass that strait through Sunda and Lombok. It will be, of course, more 
expensive to do so, however, is the best alternative for the pipeline opportunities now. 
Additionally, the construction on new pipelines will also require more finances to 
build corresponding refineries in the far-reaching territories of China and settle new 
employees in those areas. For that reason it would be more reasonable for China to 
spend some part of those finances on additional costs of seaborne imports.  
 
To sum up this part of our research, let us also bring some US based analysis on the 
topic. The US agencies remain deeply concentrated on China’s energy security 
situation. The recent article from the American “USCHINA Daily” journal contends 
that China’s oil demand has already reached the amount of 11.1 million bpd (Barris, 
2014) despite its decreasing GDP growth. The research also identifies Middle East 
(especially Saudi Arabia, Iran and Iraq) as China’s largest oil supplier at the moment. 
Particularly, China gets 52% of its imported oil from Middle East companies (Barris, 
2014).  This can bring two major conclusions for China’s energy security aspect:  
 

First, China will continue to largely depend on the seaborne oil imports in the 
upcoming future, as it is the only reasonable geographic way to bring oil from 
Middle East countries.  
 
Second, China will have to face the challenges of American military presence and 
influence in the waters of South China Sea, because the US itself considers 
Southeast Asia and Middle East as major geopolitical hotspots for its national 
economic and security interests. 

 
Possible solutions for China’s oil crisis  
 
We have already mentioned that pipelines are the second major options for China’s 
oil imports. This option has become very modern for China nowadays due to the 
conflicting situation in South China Sea. Let us separately discuss the existing and 
planned Chinese pipelines to have a better understanding about their real functioning 
and role in China’s energy platform.  
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China-Kazakhstan is the first overland project that allows China to receive oil not 
only from Kazakhstan but also from other Central Asian countries (Gordeyeva, 2013). 
The project was launched in 1997 and was aimed to reduce the railway and shipping 
costs for China and Kazakhstan.  It was finalized in 2007 with the capacity of 200.000 
bpd (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 94). However, in 2008 China could import only 102.600 
bpd by this pipeline (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 94). This was because of some price 
disputes with the Kazakh authorities, as well as supply gap from the Russian side. 
Consequently, the pipeline from Kazakhstan could not fulfill the demand that China 
expected to supply from Central Asia. However, China opened a new pipeline from 
Shanshan to Xingjian, so the oil from Central Asia could reach the deep central 
refineries of China (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 94).  
 
The Kazakhstan-China pipeline, of course, has its disadvantages, one of which is the 
fear that the oil can freeze and block the pipeline in wintertime. However, the Chinese 
authorities are expecting to reach the capacity of this pipeline into the 400.000 bpd 
level (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 94), which will serve as a major supplier for the 
Chinese inland companies. The other part of Kazakhstan-China pipeline project, 
which was opened in 2011, was the keystone in the Chinese oil expectations from 
Kazakhstan. This projected helped China to receive the demanded oil from Central 
Asia and supply it to its far-reaching eastern regions. 
 
The Russia-China pipeline was also designed to reduce the railway prices, as well as 
overcome the US Navy patrolled sea territories. The first phase of East Siberia-Pacific 
Ocean pipeline construction was finished in 2004, and the remaining part, which will 
bring the Russian crude oil to China and the Sea of Japan, is scheduled to be finished 
by 2025 (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 97). There were some pricing disagreements 
between the Chinese and Russian authorities as well, and those disputes led to the 
delay in the pipeline construction. However, the economic crisis in 2009 and Russia’s 
need for further financial resources pushed Russia’s Transneft to remain concentrated 
on the future of Russia-China pipeline. Chine from its side expects to increase the 
imported 300.000 bpd oil level from Russia to 600.000 bpd (Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 
97). This will, of course, be a major boost for the Chinese overland oil supplies. 
Additionally, Russia and China have recently signed a gas agreement, which launched 
world’s largest fuel project with the overall investment price of more than 70$ billion 
(Putin breaks ground on Russia-China gas pipeline, world’s biggest, 2014). This new 
project of Russia’s Gazprom called the “Power of Siberia” is intended to bring 4 
trillion cubic meters of gas to China over 30 years (Putin breaks ground on Russia-
China gas pipeline, world’s biggest, 2014). This is, of course, not an urgent solution 
to the Chinese energy demands, as its launch is expected only in 2019.  
 
The Burma-China oil pipeline is also one of the energy projects that aim to reduce 
China’s dependence on South China Sea oil routes. The Chinese National 
Development and Reform Commission were in charge of the initiative and financing 
of the project, which is aimed to have the capacity of 400.000 bpd (Ericsson, Collins, 
2010: 98). Furthermore, the Burma-China pipeline was qualified as the fourth largest 
supply that will provide sufficient oil reserves to the inland communities of China 
(Ericsson, Collins, 2010: 98).   The pipeline itself will have the 200.000 bpd capacity, 
which will promote the construction of new refineries and reach the planned capacity 
of 400.000 bpd. The project, of course, will be a big contribution to the energy 
security sphere of the country, although there are some major concerns about its 
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further implementation. First of all, the final plan of this pipeline is not yet clear, as 
there is a major struggle between the Chinese oil companies over such projects. 
Second of all, the memories of the major earthquake near the China-Burma border 
have not been forgotten. The inner political and social situation in Burma is also not 
that secure, if take into consideration the existence of many different juntas and 
terrorist groups. The above-mentioned disadvantages of the project bring major 
doubts for the pipeline construction processes. However, the economic and strategic 
benefits of the pipeline push the respective companies and authorities to go harder for 
the program realization. The recent opening of the Burma China gas pipeline can 
serve as a real example for the oil proposed oil pipeline project. 
 
China also considers the construction of an oil pipeline from Pakistan, which would 
supply it with sufficient energy resources from the regions surrounding the Indian 
Ocean, as well as give again the opportunity to bypass the Malacca Strait (Ericsson, 
Collins, 2010: 101). However, the construction of this pipeline brings the biggest 
concerns for security and stability to the Chinese energy security sector. The existence 
of different terrorist and militant groups in Pakistan, as well as the existing armed 
conflict between Pakistan and India on Kashmir makes the pipeline construction less 
possible. Alternatively, China considers the possibility of bringing the Indian and 
Pakistani oil through the Burma pipeline, which would reduce the security concerns.  
 
However, the Burma and Pakistani projects are under discussions and it is not clear 
yet whether these projects will become a reality or not. The only clear thing in this 
situation is the fact, that the above-mentioned projects will not fully supply China’s 
dependence on oil reserves, even if they reach their highest levels of functioning. 
 
Conclusion  
 
Three main conclusions can be drawn from the topic. First of all, the high 
concentration of the American foreign policy in the Southeast Asia is largely 
explained by the energetic capacity of the region. The location of Malacca, Sunda and 
Lombok Straits in the surrounding South China Sea waters and China’s growing 
military influence on them cannot allow the US to step away from these territories. 
 
Second of all, China will continue to largely depend on the seaborne oil reserves, 
which are coming from the South China Sea. Consequently, China will not drop off 
its attention from its military plans, which will continue to pose major challenges for 
the American foreign policy plans in the region. 
 
Finally, the alternative pipelines that China contemplates to build and function for 
overcoming the conflicting South China Sea territories, will not allow to full supply 
its oil demands. This means, that the three major energy sea lines mentioned above 
will remain the highest priority for the Chinese oil security sector. As a result, the 
seaborne oil and the maritime transportation routes will remain in the basis of US-
China regional and global economic and political struggle. 
 
 
 
 
 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

61



References 
 
Hung Ming-Te, Tony Tai-Ting Liu (2011). Sino-US Strategic Competition in 
Southeast Asia: China’s Rise and US Foreign Policy Transformation Since 9/11. 
National Chung Hsing University. 98-112. 
 
Andrew S. Erickson, Gabriel B. Collins (2010). China’s Oil Security Pipe Dream.89-
101. 
 
In China US diplomat talks maritime tensions (2014). Huffington. Retrieved from: 
http://www.huffingtonpost.com/huff-wires/20140123/as--china-us-maritime-
claims/?utm_hp_ref=world&ir=world 
 
China vows to respond to US surveillance flights (2014). Huffington. Retrieved from: 
http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/08/28/china-surveillance-
flights_n_5728656.html 
 
Asahi Shimbun (2014). Why Japan Misreads China-And What to Do About It. 
Huffington. Retrieved from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/09/10/why-japan-
misreads-china_n_5788896.html 
 
Chinese warships cross high seas off Japan Island (2011). Huffington. Retrieved 
from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/06/23/china-japan-warships-territory-
dispute_n_883266.html 
 
Scott Neuman (2014). China Warns US Over Surveillance Flights. NPR. Retrieved 
from: http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2014/08/28/343970533/china-warns-u-s-
over-surveillance-flights 
 
Mathew Lee (2014). In Myanmar, Kerry Aims to Calm South China Sea Tensions. 
Huffington. Retrieved from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/08/08/kerry-south-
china-sea-tensions_n_5663318.html 
 
Scott Neuman (2012). Little Islands Are Big Trouble In The South China Sea. NPR. 
Retrieved from: http://www.npr.org/2012/09/07/160745930/little-islands-are-big-
trouble-in-the-south-china-sea 
 
 China’s foreign oil dependence to rise, but 2015 limit set at 61% off needs.(2013). 
PLATTS. Retrieved from: http://www.platts.com/latest-news/oil/singapore/chinas-
foreign-oil-dependence-to-rise-but-2015-8086747 
 
Michael Barris (2014). China’s oil demand is growing, US agency says. China Daily 
USA. Retrieved from: http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/epaper/2014-
02/06/content_17269251.htm 
 
Mariya Gordeyeva (2013). China buys into giant Kazakh oilfield for $5 billion. 
Reuters. Retrieved from: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/09/07/us-oil-kashagan-
china-idUSBRE98606620130907 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

62



Putin breaks ground on Russia-China gas pipeline, world’s biggest. (2014). RT 
Question More. Retrieved from: http://rt.com/business/184176-russia-china-gas-
siberian-power/ 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

63



The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

64



The Level of Mass Media Usage of Electors in Political Enlightenment:  
A Fieldwork with University Students 

 
 

Kadir Canoz, Selcuk University, Turkey 
Omer Bakan, Selcuk University, Turkey 

 
 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 
Official Conference Proceedings 2014 

 
 

Abstract 
Electors, one of the most important actors of elections, want to have a deep 
knowledge about alternative parties and candidates in order to decide which party or 
candidate to vote for before acting voting. For this reason they head towards their 
families, circle of friends, social groups they belong to, opinion leaders and mass 
media. However, among these information sources some mass communication 
mediums such as newspaper, radio, television, magazine, book, internet, and social 
media have been the most important means of having information for electors of 
today’s urbanized and globalized societies. It is impossible to say that these mass 
communication mediums are equally effective.  Each of them has different effect 
grade, level of being followed and plausibility.  
 
It is known that socio-demographic attributes of electors determine usage frequency 
of mass media, level of being followed, effectiveness degree and perception of 
plausibility. To what extent the university students use these tools to shape their 
political choices apart from any other electorate is an issue that is to be researched 
within this framework 
 
Our study aims to reveal to what extent the university students as electorates use mass 
media as a political enlightenment tool.  For this purpose, field survey method was 
used on the students of Selcuk University Communication Faculty in order to confirm 
the validity of the information achieved through detailed literature review. The 
scientific findings acquired through the research have been evaluated under three 
categories. The conclusion of the research indicates that social media and internet 
takes place in most commonly used mass medium category, television in the most 
effective mass medium category and newspapers in the most reliable mass medium 
category.  
 
Keywords: Electors, Political Enlightenment, Mass Medium, Level of Usage, 
University Students 
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Introduction 
 
The democracy which has been defined as the sovereignty of public, the use of power 
or the dominance of majority (Schmidt 2001:13) is one of the regimes which has 
started during ancient civilizations and has continued until modern societies of present 
days. It is based two basic values such as “freedom” and “equality” (Dursun 
2004:166). Its most important characteristics is that the individuals under 
administration may do whatever they desire, they are not prevented, and all the 
members of the society have equal rights related to the participation to the political 
management. Due course of laws which regulates the political life of the country, 
under these circumstances, the individuals who have obtained the right to vote and 
who can use their own political will in democratically held elections are also called 
voters.    
 
The voters who approve their sovereignty rights they possess are used by the people 
or institutions they have elected (Bozkurt 2014:230) make into powers the 
administrators who will affect their future, provide services and participate the 
administrative levels or vote them out through elections. However, they need a great 
deal of information in order to make selection among the existing different 
alternatives. Through this information, they both obtain information about the parties 
and candidates and they are able to compare them according to their topic priority, 
their attitudes towards the agenda topics, their policies to be applied when they are 
elected and their differences from each other (Kalender 2005:80). The information 
they need is provided through the primary groups such as family, relatives, friends 
and neighbors or the secondary groups such as religious communities they belong to, 
associations, clubs and mass media.  
 
The information needed in metropolitan cities which rapidly increases as a result of 
industrial revolution and where almost three quarters of the populations of the 
contemporary countries is majorly obtained from mass media. The mass media which 
function as personal identity, integration and social interaction and entertainment in 
addition to the information provided for individuals (McQuail 1994:78-79) are 
categorized as printed instruments, internet and audio-visual instruments (Baltacı and 
Eke 2012:116-117). While the printed instruments include newspapers, journals and 
books; the internet instruments are web pages, e-mail, e-bulletin, e-groups and social 
media; and cinema, television and radio are listed in the group of audio-visual 
instruments (Tüzün 2008:9). The voters of today use those mass media with various 
levels in accordance with their socio-economic characteristics in order to satisfy their 
needs for political enlightenment.  
 
The mass media are the tools which has gradually gained importance for groups and 
individuals especially during the second half of the twentieth century. The 
governments, political parties, public institutions, private enterprises and pressure 
groups tend to use the mass media by their side in order to execute their objectives 
(Aziz 1982:48). Since mass media have the capacity to appeal and affect large 
masses, the proliferation of especially electronic mass media such as radio, internet, 
and social media lead to an increase in the significance of the scientific studies carried 
out related to this topic.   
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In this study, it was aimed to determine the levels which the voters use mass media 
during political enlightenment. For that purpose, a field research was carried out on 
the students of Selcuk University.   
 
Methods 
 
The Application of the Research and Sampling 
In order to reveal the levels which the university student voters use the mass media in 
enlightenment, a field research was executed on the students of Faculty of 
Communication, Selcuk University. The purposeful sampling based on the voters at 
the age of 18 and over was chosen for the determination of the sampling group. For 
this purpose, the students of 2.nd, 3.rd and 4.th grades who had been enrolled to the 
Faculty of Communication and who had accepted the interview were interviewed. The 
data which forms the basis for the field research was obtained through face to face 
interviews with 530 people. As a result of preliminary examination, 472 
questionnaires were analyzed.  
 
Data Collecting Tools 
In order to determine the levels which the university student voters use the mass 
media in enlightenment through the students of the Communication Faculty, Selcuk 
University; a questionnaire form which includes 3 sections was prepared. In the first 
part of the questionnaire, five point likert questions (1= I never use, 2=Once-twice a 
week, 3= 3-4 times a week, 4=5-6 times a week, 5=regularly, every day) were 
employed in order to determine the levels of frequency which the university students 
use mass media.  
 
In the second part of the questionnaire, close-ended questions were employed in order 
to determine the mass communication instrument which the university student voters 
followed the political matters most; the mass communication instrument which they 
considered to be the most effective in formation of political preference and the mass 
communication instrument which they find the most reliable. 
 
The third part of the questionnaire included questions to reveal the socio-demographic 
characteristics of the participants such as age, education level, the average monthly 
income, gender and marital status.   
 
Before the prepared questionnaire form was executed in the field, two separate 
experts analyzed it from the point of face validity and necessary regulations were 
performed in accordance with their suggestions. Moreover, the questionnaire was pre-
tested on 63 subjects in order to observe its comprehensibility and predict other 
problems which it may encounter in the field and made ready to be applied.   
 
The Analysis of Data and the Applied Tests  
The field research was carried out through face-to-face interviews with the students of 
Communication Faculty, Selcuk University who were enrolled to the 2.nd, 3.rd and 
4.th grades prior to the 2014 General Local Election held between the dates of March 
17-21, 2014. The obtained data was electronically processed through SPSS 15.0 
statistical program.  
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In the analysis of data, the frequency analysis were carried out in order to reveal the 
percentage distributions of the answers of the participants to the questionnaire; Chi-
square analysis to reveal the relationships between data groups; the Independent 
Samples T-test was used for two-option independent variants such as gender. In T-
test, the values at the significance level equal to or over p=0.05 were evaluated.  
    
Findings and Intrepretations 
 
Some Characteristics of the Participants  
Some findings expressing the demographic characteristics of the participants are as 
follows:  
- From the point of gender, 46.2% of the participants is male (N=472) while 53.8% of 
them is female. The obtained percentages have enough level to make comparisons 
from the point of gender.  
- From the point of marital status, 98.5% of the participants is singular, 1.1% of them 
is married and 0.4% of them is widow(er).  
- In the category of age, the 11.4% of the participants is between 18 and 20, 75.4% of 
them is between 21 and 23, 11.4% of them is between 24 and 26, 0.8% of them is 27 
and 29 and 0.8% of them is at the age of 30 and over.  
- From the point of educational status, 37.5% of the participants stated that they were 
at the second grade; 39.0% of them expressed they were at the third grade and 23.5% 
of them stated they were at the fourth grade. When the existing rates were evaluated, 
it is seen that the participants had a balanced distribution from the point of education.  
- When the statistical results which describe the average monthly income of the 
families of the participants in the answers to the questions in the research questions 
are considered, 11.0% of the participants had less than TL 846 per month, 27.8% had 
an income between TL 847 and TL 1500, 32.2% had an amount of TL 1501-2500, 
14.6% of them had TL 2501-3500, 6.8% of them had TL3501-4500, 3.8% of them 
had TL 4501-5500 and 3.8% of them had TL 5501 and over. Those emerging results 
state that majority of the participants (85.6%) had lower or middle income levels.  
 
The Frequency of Occurrence in Using Mass Media  
In order to determine the frequency level which the university student voters use the 
mass media, they were asked the question of “How often do you use the following 
mass media?”. 1.3% of the participants replied as I never use, 4.0% of them answered 
as I use 1-2 days a week, 6.8% of them replied as I use 3-4 days a week, 9.7% of them 
said I use 5-6 days a week, 78.2% of them replied as I regularly use it every day. 
According to the obtained answers, majority of the voters from university use the 
internet every day.   

 
Table 1: The frequency of using internet by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 6 1,3 
  1-2 days a week 19 4,0 
  3-4 days a week 32 6,8 
  5-6 days a week 46 9,7 
  Regularly every day 369 78,2 
  Total 472 100,0 
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(I never use, 1-2 days a week, 3-4 days a week, 5-6 days a week, regularly every day) 
Related to reading newspapers; the 7.6% of the participants said “I never use”, 32.2% 
of them stated “I use 1-2 days a week”, 29.4% stated “I use 3-4 days a week”, 12.7% 
of them stated “I use 5-6 days a week” and 18.0% of them stated “I regularly use it 
every day”. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from 
university (69.3%) are seen that they don’t use the newspaper every day.  
 

Table 2: The frequency of reading newspaper by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 36 7,6 
  1-2 days a week 152 32,2 
  3-4 days a week 139 29,4 
  5-6 days a week 60 12,7 
  Regularly every day 85 18,0 
  Total 472 100,0 

 
Related to using radio; the 26.9% of them stated “I never use”, 38.6% stated “I use 1-
2 days a week”, 16.9% of them stated “I use 3-4 days a week”, 7.8% of them stated “I 
use 5-6 days a week”, 9.7% of them stated “I regularly use every day”. According to 
the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from university (82.5) are seen that 
they don’t listen to radio regularly.   
 

Table 3: The frequency of using radio by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 127 26,9 
 1-2 days a week 182 38,6 
 3-4 days a week 80 16,9 
 5-6 days a week 37 7,8 
 Regularly every day 46 9,7 
 Total 472 100,0 

 
Related to watching television; the 13.3% of the participants stated “I never use”, 
33.9% of them stated “I use 1-2 days a week”, 18.6% of them stated “I use 3-4 days a 
week”, 14.6% of them stated “I use 5-6 days a week” and 19.5% stated “I regularly 
use every day”. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from 
university (65.9%) are seen that they don’t follow television regularly. 
  

Table 4: The frequency of watching television by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 63 13,3 
 1-2 days a week 160 33,9 
  3-4 days a week 88 18,6 
  5-6 days a week 69 14,6 
  Regularly every day 92 19,5 
  Total 472 100,0 
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Related to reading magazines; the 35.8% of them stated “I never use”, 40.7% of them 
stated “I use 1-2 days a week”, 14.8% of them stated “I use 3-4 days a week”, 5.5% of 
them stated “I use 5-6 days a week” and 3.2% of them stated “I regularly use it every 
day”. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from university 
(91.3%) are seen that they don’t follow a magazine regularly.  

 
Table 5: The frequency of reading magazines by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 169 35,8 
 1-2 days a week 192 40,7 
  3-4 days a week 70 14,8 
  5-6 days a week 26 5,5 
  Regularly every day 15 3,2 
  Total 472 100,0 

 
Related to reading books; the 10.4% of them stated “I never use”, 23.9% of them 
stated “I use 1-2 days a week”, 22.5% of them stated “I use 3-4 days a week”, 19.7% 
of them stated “I use 5-6 days a week” and 23.5% of them stated “I regularly use 
every day”. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from 
university (56.8%) are seen that they don’t read books regularly.  

 
Table 6: The frequency of reading books by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 49 10,4 
 1-2 days a week 113 23,9 
  3-4 days a week 106 22,5 
  5-6 days a week 93 19,7 
  Regularly every day 111 23,5 
  Total 472 100,0 

 
Related to the use of social media; 4.0% of the participants stated “I never use”, 4.7% 
of them stated “I use 1-2 days a week”, 8.5% of them “I use 3-4 days a week”, 12.9% 
of them “I use 5-6 days a week” and 69.9% of them stated “I regularly use every 
day”. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from university 
(82.8%) are seen to use social media every day.    
 

Table 7: The frequency of using social media by the voters. 

 Frequency Percent 

 I never use 19 4,0 
  1-2 days a week 22 4,7 
  3-4 days a week 40 8,5 
  5-6 days a week 61 12,9 
  Regularly every day 330 69,9 
  Total 472 100,0 

 
When the answers of the university student voters for the questions in order to 
determine the level of frequency of using Mass media during they follow political 
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matters are analyzed; it is seen that 52.3 % of them replied as the Internet, 5.3% of 
them replied as Newspaper, 0.6% of them replied as Radio, 18.2% of them replied as 
Television, 0.2% of them replied as Magazines, 0.4% of them replied as Books, 
22.7% of them replied as Social Media and 0.2% of them gave no answer. According 
to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from university (75.1%) are seen to 
use the new media environments such as internet and social media most frequently.  
 
Table 8: The Mass media Most Commonly Used in Following Political Matters  

 Frequency Percent 

 Internet 247 52,3 
Newspaper 25 5,3 
Radio 3 ,6 
Televison 86 18,2 
Magazines 1 ,2 
Books 2 ,4 
Social Media 107 22,7 
Total 471 99,8 

 Missed 1 ,2 
Total 472 100,0 

 
When the answers of the university student voters for the questions in order to 
determine the Mass media  they considered as the most effective in the formation of 
their political preferences are analyzed; it is seen that 23.9% of them replied as 
Internet, 9.3% of them replied as Newspapers, 0.2% of them replied as Radio, 30.1% 
of them replied as Television, 0.2% of them replied as Magazines, 10.2% of them 
replied as Books, 25.0% of them replied as Social Media and 1.1% of them gave no 
answer. According to the obtained answers, the majority of the voters from university 
(30.1%) stated Television as the most effective mass communicative instrument in the 
formation of their political preferences; social media and internet follow it.  
 

Table 9: The Mass media Considered being the  
Most Effective in the Formation of the Political Preferences  

 Frequency Percent 

 Internet 113 23,9 
Newspaper 44 9,3 
Radio 1 ,2 
Televison 142 30,1 
Magazines 1 ,2 
Books 48 10,2 
Social Media 118 25,0 
Total 467 98,9 

 Missed 5 1,1 
Total 472 100,0 

 
When the answers of the university student voters for the questions in order to 
determine the Mass media they considered as the most reliable in political matters are 
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analyzed; it is seen that 19.5% of them replied as Internet, 22.5% of them replied as 
Newspapers, 0.8% of them replied as Radio, 21.4% of them replied as Television, 
2.1% of them replied as Magazines, 18.4% as Books, 12.7% of them replied as Social 
Media and 2.5% of them gave no answer. According to the obtained answers, the 
voters from university regard the Newspapers (22.5%), Television (21.4%) and 
Internet (19.5%) as the most reliable mass media on political matters.  
 

Table 10: The most reliable Mass media on Political Matters 

 Frequency Percent 

 Internet 92 19,5 
  Newspaper 106 22,5 
  Radio 4 ,8 
  Televison 101 21,4 
  Magazines 10 2,1 
  Books 87 18,4 
  Social Media 60 12,7 
  Total 460 97,5 
 Missed 12 2,5 
Total 472 100,0 

 
The Education Level and Frequency of Watching Television  
A significant differentiation is seen between the variant of education level and the 
frequency of using mass media (X2 =17,645; df=8; p= ,024). The higher the grades 
which participants get during their education the more decrease is seen in the rates of 
the participants who say “I never Use Television” and “I Use Television 1-2 Days a 
Week”. The obtained data shows that the higher the grade level increases the more 
rates of participants who never watch television and watch at moderate levels 
decrease.  
 

Table 11: Education level and frequency of watching Television 

 
Watching Television  

Education Level 
  

I never 
watch 

1-2 
days a 
week 

3-4 
days a 
week 

5-6 
days a 
week 

Regularly 
every day Total 

 Second Grade 27 53 38 28 31 177 
    15,3% 29,9% 21,5% 15,8% 17,5% 100,0% 
    42,9% 33,1% 43,2% 40,6% 33,7% 37,5% 
    5,7% 11,2% 8,1% 5,9% 6,6% 37,5% 
  Third Grade 23 57 27 33 44 184 
    12,5% 31,0% 14,7% 17,9% 23,9% 100,0% 
    36,5% 35,6% 30,7% 47,8% 47,8% 39,0% 
    4,9% 12,1% 5,7% 7,0% 9,3% 39,0% 
  Fourth Grade 13 50 23 8 17 111 
    11,7% 45,0% 20,7% 7,2% 15,3% 100,0% 
    20,6% 31,3% 26,1% 11,6% 18,5% 23,5% 
    2,8% 10,6% 4,9% 1,7% 3,6% 23,5% 
Total 63 160 88 69 92 472 
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Education Level and Mass Media Considered to be Effective in the Formation of 
Political Preferences  
 
A significant differentiation is seen between the education variant and the mass 
communication instrument which is considered to be the most effective in the 
formation of political preferences (X2 =23,415; df=12; p= ,024). As the participants’ 
classes get higher, the number of the ones who accept the Internet as the most 
influential communicative means in forming their political views and behaviour.  The 
obtained data shows that the higher the grades level increases the more the notion that 
Internet is effective in the formation of political references decreases.   

 
Table 12: The Mass media which are thought to be the Most Effective in the 

Formation of Political Preferences According to Educational Level  
 

  The Mass media which you think to be effective in the formation of 
political preferences  

 
Education 
Level 
 

Internet Newspaper Radio TV Magazine Books Social 
Media Total 

 Second 
Grade 52 15 0 44 0 19 42 172 

    30,2% 8,7% ,0% 25,6% ,0% 11,0% 24,4% 100,0% 
    46,0% 34,1% ,0% 31,0% ,0% 39,6% 35,6% 36,8% 
    11,1% 3,2% ,0% 9,4% ,0% 4,1% 9,0% 36,8% 
  Third 

Grade 45 11 1 61 0 21 45 184 

    24,5% 6,0% ,5% 33,2% ,0% 11,4% 24,5% 100,0% 
    39,8% 25,0% 100,0% 43,0% ,0% 43,8% 38,1% 39,4% 
    9,6% 2,4% ,2% 13,1% ,0% 4,5% 9,6% 39,4% 
  Fourth 

Grade 16 18 0 37 1 8 31 111 

    14,4% 16,2% ,0% 33,3% ,9% 7,2% 27,9% 100,0% 
    14,2% 40,9% ,0% 26,1% 100,0% 16,7% 26,3% 23,8% 
    3,4% 3,9% ,0% 7,9% ,2% 1,7% 6,6% 23,8% 
Total 113 44 1 142 1 48 118 467 
  24,2% 9,4% ,2% 30,4% ,2% 10,3% 25,3% 100,0% 
  100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 
  
% of 
Total 

24,2% 9,4% ,2% 30,4% ,2% 10,3% 25,3% 100,0% 

X2 =23,415; df=12; p= ,024 

  13,3% 33,9% 18,6% 14,6% 19,5% 100,0% 
  100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 
  
% of Total 13,3% 33,9% 18,6% 14,6% 19,5% 100,0% 

X2 =17,645; df=8; p= ,024 
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Gender and Level of Using Mass Communication Instruments   
 
According to the status of the participants from the point of gender; the levels of using 
mass media such as Reading Newspapers (t= -2.11; p< .05), Listening to Radio (t= 
3.24; ; p< .05), Watching Television (t= -2.89; ; p< .05), and Reading Books (t= 4.26; 
; p< .05) show significant differences. When the descriptive statistical table is 
analyzed, women use Newspapers and Television more when compared to men and 
men use Radio and Books more when compared to women.     
 

Table 13: The differences between gender and the levels of using mass media  
 

 Gender N Mean t- value Sig. 

Using Internet 
Male 218 4,5138 -1,873 ,062 
   
Female 254 4,6654   

Reading Newspapers 
Male 218 2,8853 -2,117 ,035 
   
Female 254 3,1220   

Listening to Radio 
Male 218 2,5459 3,247 ,001 
   
Female 254 2,1811   

Watching Television 
Male 218 2,7385 -2,898 ,004 
   
Female 254 3,0945   

Reading Magazines 
Male 218 1,9450 -1,015 ,311 
   
Female 254 2,0394   

Reading Books 
Male 218 3,4954 4,264 ,000 
   
Female 254 2,9843   

Using Social Media 
Male 218 4,3257 -1,389 ,165 
   
Female 254 4,4646   

 
Conclusions 
 
The findings obtained from the students of Selcuk University, Faculty of 
Communication just before the General Local Elections in 2014 contain information 
about the level which the voters from university in Turkey use the mass media in 
political enlightenment. When data of the aforementioned research is analyzed;  

• The majority of the voters from university regularly and daily use the internet 
and social media.   

• Internet and social media is the most frequently used mass communication 
instrument.  

• Most of them don’t regularly and daily read books and they don’t follow 
magazines, newspapers, radio and television.  

• They respectively regard Television, Social Media and the Internet as the most 
effective mass media in the formation of the political preferences. As the level 
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of grades increase, the rate of those who regard the internet the most effective 
decreases.  

• They consider Newspapers, Television and Internet, respectively, as the most 
reliable mass communication instrument in political matters. 

• As the classes get higher among the voters from university students, the rate of 
the ones who say that they never watch “television” gradually decrease.  

• Among the voters from university, the women use Newspapers and Television 
more when compared to men while men use Radio and Books more when 
compared to women.  

 
When the data obtained from the research is analyzed; it is seen that Turkish voters 
use the Internet most in order to follow the political matters, then they use social 
media, television, newspapers, radio, and books, respectively. However, they consider 
newspapers as the most reliable and the Television as the most effective. From the 
point of all those findings, it is concluded that the politicians who want to give 
messages on political matters react knowing those aspects of the voters from 
university will cause direct access of the messages to their targets, minimization of the 
loses of time, money and effort and increase the effect power of the messages.    
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Abstract 
Anger is an emotional condition which can reach an extreme intensy of aggression 
from a moderate irritation. A variety of dissatisfaction and unhappiness about our 
lifes,  a variety of situations which we face with but don’t think that we deserve, 
decrease of our general tolerance and resistance level or tha space and unsatisfaction 
created by our subconscious psychological and personal problems can cause this 
irritation. This emotional condition simultaneously leads some other physiological 
and psychological changes. Anger could be stimulated either by an internal or 
external, a real or unreal reason. 
 
We can easily see that anger can cause influences with serious extents among the 
interpersonal communication process; We generally call anger as aggressive 
behaviours. Thus, this corrodes our personel, social or environmental relations and 
tempts others to behave hostile to us.  
 
As of our level of anger increases, the other people's level of understanding against us 
will be reduced. They would provide somr reactions such as passive-aggressive and 
ignoring in order to protect themselves from us. So, finally there would be a deadlock 
about the topic leading the anger.  
 
Researchs show that the decisions made with anger usually leads serious loss for the 
angry person. 
 
It's inevitable that the result of angry behaviours is an isolated life from our friends 
and family. 
 
As it can be seen from the explanations above, the main theme of this study is to 
examine "determination of anger and its reasons among the interpersonal 
communication process and effects of anger on lifestyle"	  
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Introduction 
 
One of the main factors determining the course of relationship during interpersonal 
relationship process is anger. While calm behaviours improving relationships 
positively, it is significant that angry behaviors limit relationships negatively. It 
should not be forgotten that being aware of reasons of angry behaviours provides 
personal relationships to reach an admired level. The aim of this theoretical study is to 
define an admired relationship process by determining reasons of anger limiting 
relationship process and to present solution suggestions. 
 
Anger is a sensational position which contains aggression and can be reached 
extremely densitive stages from moderate or even low stimulations. These 
stimulations could occur by various reasons such as, irrelization of our expactations, 
some unhappiness and dissatisfactions about our lives, getting face to face with cases 
which we do not want or think that we do not deserve, decreasing of our tolerate level 
among the difficulties during life or psychological or personal problems of ourselves 
at our subconscious. This kind of emotional position inspires other physiological and 
biological changes simultaneously. Anger would be ensured either by an internal or 
external real or unreal reason (Mannoni, 1988:32). 
 
Main Reasons of Anger 
 
It is possible to accumulate reasons of anger into four main titles (Kıerkegaard, 
2012:34-38). These are; 
1. Getting angry is an inevitable case occurs biochemically: It is known that some 
hormones are related with our emotional positions. But as an additon to our 
physiological responses our own cognitive structure and the way we interpret the 
events also establish anger.  
2. Anger is inevitable and related with the structure of human: Since some 
anthropologists arguing this thesis, it is still unproven. In fact since last years, 
common trend among psycologists, antropologists and geneticists is that anger is not 
an inevitable part of human structure. 
3. Anger is an inevitable result of dissatisfaction: The level of relationship between 
dissatisfaction and anger is depended on transformation rate of dissatisfaction into 
anger which is related to cognitive factors. We can tend to constructive solutions by 
controlling the transformation rate of dissatisfaction into anger via our cognitive 
abilities. 
4. Anger is a healthy expression. There is an argument advocating however anger is a 
kind of emotion representing and so is an healthy expression. However, psychological 
experiments reveal the opposite as angry behaviors cause much more anger. 
 
Effects of Anger on Individual 
 
The stress we load to our bodies with anger harms all of our internal organs as well. 
Anger leads to undesired hormonal responses in our bodies physiologically. Anger 
causes testosterone, epinephrine, norepinephrine and cortisol increase. Unstable 
increase of those, lead serious problems at our various organs and functions (heart, 
blood pressure, vessels, knuckles, lungs, muscles, etc.) of our bodies. It decreases 
resistance of the body against illnesses by harming immune system 
(ICD/10,1992:154).  
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We generally define anger as aggressive behaviours. This frazzles our personal and 
social relationships at our business life and inspires the others to behave us 
inhospitably. Since this case would get us much more angry we find ourselves trapped 
in a vicious cycle. 
 
While our anger levels increasing understanding level of people around us decrease. 
They would tend defenses as passive-aggressive behaviors or ignoring. This can get 
an any case which is related with anger, to deadlock (Keane,1996:14).  
 
Angry people usually feel theirselves more desperate. Inıtially they expect the others 
to solve the problem which gets them angry, but by starting to reflect this expectation 
with anger the others tend to get recede instead of solving the problem. This case 
makes the individual feel more alone and desperate (Özodaşık,2005:4). 
 
Pleasure and generally life quality of angry people declines. Quality of their life 
decreases emotionally because of being ignored from social environments and to have 
a pesimistic perspective which is leading not to get pleasure from the life. 
 
Researches demonstrate that decisions given by anger usually causes important loses 
for the individuals. 
 
Angry behaviors can cause performance declines and various problems at business 
life by some discords. 
 
It is inevitable to feel more lonely by living a more isolated life from our friends, 
partners and relatives as a result of anger. 
 
Types of Anger 
It is possible to characterize anger to three main titles in terms of their emerging 
format. These are: 
 
1. Masked Types of Anger 
1. Passive-Agressive Anger: This type of anger is expressed as harsh passively and 
aggressively. These people who harsh the others because of their angers are trapped 
to loneless and not to be understood (Freedman&Sears&Carlsmith,2005:191). 
2. Self-directed Anger: At this kind of anger people tend to blame, devalue, attack 
and even hurt or destroy theirselves because of negative things during their lives. 
Most of illnesses related with depression and anxiety ocur as a result of this kind of 
anger (Lôo&Lôo,1993:10). 

 
2. Explosive Types of Anger 
1. Sudden Anger: This type of anger causes the individual to get out of control 
completely. It is a kind of anger seen at people who does not have tolerance to 
difficulties of life. Stress levels of these people are generally high as well. Their 
relatives can not feel relax and reliable because of those sudden harshes. 
2. Shame-based Anger: The individual can direct their exaggerated anger to the 
others in order to depress their shame of some behaviors. Shame is a complicated 
case which can make people feel unvaluable and unhappy. So the people who could 
not be able to depress this feeling would tend to behave offensively. 
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3. Planned Anger: Since anger is a fact that scares most of the people, some 
individuals behave angrily in order to have whatever they want. Even if it is a 
planned behavior, its physiological effects are out of control and the individual 
would be harmful to hisself/herself. 

 
3. Chronic Types of Anger 
1. Anger as an Habit: Periods handled with anger for a long time causes some 
behavior types of anger to become chronic. As an example, people who have had an 
angry childhood, tend to get angry easily in a pesimistic perspective way of life even 
if conditions change (Ditfurth,1991:48). 
2. Fear-based Anger: People who have fears not based on an acceptable reason, 
usually are full of anger. These people often express their stress by anger because of 
finding however a reason to get afraid. Irrelevantly extreme jealousies would be 
examined as a subtitle of this kind of fear (Kernberg,2000:57-86). 

 
How Anger Could Be Observed Externally? 
 
1. Physiologically: Anger can show itself as various psychosomatic responses. (E.g. 
headache, nausea, high blood pressure, heart attack, weakness, somnolence are most 
common complaints in parallel with anger) 
2. Emotionally: A depressive and worried mood, feeling lonely and unvaluable are 
emotional cases usually parallel with anger. 
3. Intellectually: Being focused on negative ideas, intolerance against simple 
difficulties, decline at ability to solve constructive cases intellectually are mostly seen 
at angry people. 
 
Anger is important in terms of giving emotional messages. It notifies that something 
is going wrong in our lives and gives us energy to change those. But we need to 
handle these kind of problems in a constructive way. Widen these short messages 
during a long time would not be helpful for us and would be even destructive. Three 
stages of anger can be summarized as anger at thoughts, response of our bodies 
against this idea and offense of this idea into ourselves and the environment. It is not a 
sollution to try to depress anger without figuring it out; the depressed anger would 
show itself in an unfair manner against to the people who are not actually the object of 
our anger. It is essential to initially analyse the perception causing our anger, our ideas 
related with it and the sense as a result of these, then to handle with our anger before it 
change into a bodily and aggressive response (Rank,2001:56-75). 
 
How to Communicate With Angry People? 
 
Our negative memories related with anger are “usually” with people who are in close 
relationship with us. While we prefer to depress our anger at office we “often” express 
it in a manner out of control at our close relationships. We can also reflect our angers 
for other things to these close people occasionally. To manage communications with 
angry people can protect us against bigger problems. 
 
It would be useful to be careful at matters below while communicating with angry 
people. 
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Our body functioning and chemistry changes at anger instant and our cognitive 
processes such as thinking, decision making, discemment bust. That is why the sense 
we feel after anger is repentance and shame. So be aware of the things peeople say to 
you when critizing do not pass through right filters, do not personalize thethings 
he/she says and talk it again when he/she calms down. 
 
Reflecting anger to an angry person only serves to increase the other’s anger. You can 
also defend yourself without critizing, insulting or belittling the other person. All of 
the solutions opposite only make the other side of the conversation more angry. 
 
Even if the person prefer not to talk at this kind of case angry person would want to 
talk about the topic and conclude the conversation. Our sentences should contain the 
features we mentioned above. If it is not possible we can emphasize the importance of 
the case for us and tell him/her that it is beter to talk it when we calm down. 
 
To resort violence in the case that we physically stronger during the discussion, 
doesn’t solve the preoblem even though conclude the topic for the moment. In fact it 
gives bigger damages to the relationship. Do not forget that the person you conversate 
with is important for you. 
 
The focus of discussions should be solving the problem instead of being justified. 
Offer to look for sollution alternatives. 
 
Eventually do not reward anger. Get help necessarily if anger had become 
communication andproblem solving dynamic of your relationship. 
 
Anger Management 
 
Since anger is a sense making our lives harder, decision to start anger management 
would not be easy all the time. According to researrches it is possible to mention five 
main factors making control of anger harder (Çifter,1986:377). These are: 
 
1. Uncertainty Concerning The Problem 
Many of the people who has anger problem, think about that the anger they have is the 
reason or the result of the problems. There is not a simple formula about it as well. 
But being unable to determine the problem delays the solution stages. However other 
problems we faced with can cause anger problem, sometimes anger takes some other 
problems with. And sometimes we can encounter those together. Anger therapy 
approaches problems either causing anger or caused by anger as a unique constructure 
during treatment and education processes. 
 
2. Despair Concerning Solubility of The Problem 
Many people have uncertainty about controlling their anger for various reasons. Most 
important of those is “family effect”. Many people who have anger usually, think the 
problem is genetical by giving examples from their father or mother and can be 
desperate about there would not be any sollution but the truth is not like that. Your 
family would be model for you in terms of expression of anger. But expression of 
anger is a learned response and could be learned by different expression ways. 
 
3. Putting The Blame Of Anger On Other Things 
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Many of us put the blame of anger on various elements such as irresponsible spouses, 
unsympathetic bosses, hypocritical office mates, traffic, etc. Since these kind of cases 
are irritating, responsibility of behaviors belongs to us. If traffic cognestion was a 
reason of anger, all of the drivers would response in the same way. But we observe 
some sound the horn, some gets angry to himself/herself because of departure at that 
time, some listens to music while waiting and some calls relatives by telephone. Not 
getting responsibility about anger is one of the most important reasons making anger 
management harder. 
 
4. Misidentification of Anger Control 
Since many people are evaluating anger control as disresponse against irritating cases, 
this is completely wrong. Anger control inspires us to express ourselves in right 
manner and solve the problems effectively as just the opposite of the known. 
 
5. Despair Concerning Efficiency of Therapy 
Almot all of the people have heard some classical techniques as counting one to ten 
for anger control. These kind of classical techniques are pleasing to hear but rarely 
applicable. This identification of anger control may cause despair about the therapy. 
We can say that one of the most important therapy types of anger control is to develop 
an empathic communication. We can comprehend way and methods of an healthy 
communication by emphatic communication. Thus emphaty helps mentality and 
consensus instead of despair. 
 
Anger Would Be The End of All Relationships 
 
Even though opposite poles pull each other according to laws of physics, this kind of 
differences and contrasts can cause big conflicts in human relationships. Especially at 
woman-man relationships number of these differences and so frequency of these 
conflicts increase. Being unable to provide anger control by partners at this process, 
may cause important problems such as violence, dissatisfction or even divorce. 
 
Failure of providing anger control may cause differenet problems such as cheating, 
excessive consumption of alcohol and cigarettes, violence to children, decrease at 
performance at work because of deriving the existing problems as well. 
 
If the cases below are often observed in a relationship, it would be end of all 
relationships (Kıerkegaard,2012:111).    
 
* Feeling nervous, upset and regretful even if anger ends 
* Anger lasting more than half an hour 
* Using harsh, humiliating, degrading or offensive words to opoosite side at the time 
   of anger  
* Believing into reaching the aim or handling the problem by anger 
* Applying physical violence to the other side as pushing or hitting 
* Prefering to ignore the problems and behave as nothing happens  
 
Because, being unable to control relationships at personal stage cause relationships to 
transform into conflicts. 
 
 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

82



	  

Negative Effects of Anger on Individual 
 
Anger does not only harm our relationships with people. It also may cause important 
problems about our health and performance. These would either activate unhealthy 
relationships or effect business performance and efficiency negatively 
(Öztürk,1983:23-33). Unhealthy relationships among interpersonal communication 
process may cause serious obstacles during mental, physologial and behavioral 
process by means of a psychosomatic effect. These are: 
 
1. Mental Responses 
Excessive eating, low performance, forgetfulness, insomnia, carelessness and 
adjustment disorder. 
2. Physological Responses 
High blood glucose, increasing blood pressure, breathing hard and frequently, muscle 
aches, head, back and neck aches and weakness 
3. Behavirol Responses 
Alcoholism, cigarettes addiction, anxiety, restiveness, using drugs      
 
Influences of Anger on Business Life 
 
Main factors creating anger in business life are, excessive workload, lack of business 
security, low salaries, unsuitable working conditions, low work control, 
disappreciation, redundant rules, lack of well relationships with staff and 
disagreements (Gürgen,1997:31-41). These problems at work are exhausting and 
corrosive enough for staff. This case create anger on many people normally. But this 
anger gains intensy for some and transform into aggression. So our prestige at work 
can be affected negatively and there would be problems at communications between 
us and people who we get face to face everyday. Additionally our work performance 
decreases as well. Supplying of anger management is essential in order to manage, 
struggle and make healthy evaluations of the problems we faced with at work. Items 
mentioned below would be helpful for us among this process: 
 
1. Sleep 
Our tolerance level against mishaps would decrease as a result of insomnia and 
fatigue. Thus we can get angry quicker. We should share enough time to ourselves to 
rest.        
2. Take Care of Your Health 
Some probşlems about our health (particularly thyroid problems and diabetes) are 
quite effective on anger. Also various cases which we don’t ignore and disregard 
would effect our business relationships and friendships negatively. So we should not 
ignore issues about our health. 
3. Sharing Time to Different Things 
People particularly who has their own job spend most of their time by working or 
thinking their job. Thiss case which is creating stress inspires anger explosions. So 
share time for entertainments that you enjoy. 
4. Negative Thoughts 
We would have different interpretations about the events and interpreting the faults 
with an hostile would only widen our anger.   
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5. Giving Estimation Habits Up 
We often interpret some people or something without enough information and reach 
the conclusion via these estimates. This would cause either wrong evaluations or 
getting us angry easier. Collecting realistic informations for an objective evaluation is 
enough to solve the problem.  
 6. Determination of Real Problem 
Determination of the problem is the first way to reach the sollution. For example if 
your boss do not appreciate you for your high efforts what is important for you, 
his/her this rude behavior? or your need for motivation? 
7. Personalization 
The opposite side of relation may have problems at trusting people, prefer skepticism 
or have an unadmired genre for us. Personalizing such cases can cause anger either for 
us or for the other person.    
8. Avoiding Impositions 
We all can have specific preferences intended for our business environment, 
officemates or superiors, this is normal. But it would be an extraordinary expectation 
to wait everyone to these preferences and possibility to have disappointment 
increases, we get angry easily.    
9. Criticism 
Being detected as insufficient or irresponsible by few people does not mean that we 
are insufficient or irresponsible. We don’t get angry easily if we consider that there is 
not a person competent in all matters and who completely handles whole 
responsibilities. The gossips in corporations are mostly created by unsuccessful and 
incompetent people.  
10. Respecting Personal Differences 
When we consider people pass through different cultures, environments, educational 
and ethic rules and different life experiences it is quite normal for us to have different 
values and behaviors with some other people. Disacceptence of these differences 
usually takes us to anger. 
 
Conclusion 
 
Anger is at an important location among factors determining the direction of 
interpersonal communication process. Providing anger control is essential in order to 
construct personal or social relationships in a healthy manner. Thus definition of 
reason-result relations of angry behaviours makes personal relationships easier. A 
difficult way of life inevitably takes failure and this failure creates an anger. Vicious 
cycle between failure and anger causes life to lose its meaning and takes person away 
from the life and the other people.         
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Abstract  
This study analyses how political advertisements on the Turkish press during the 
March 30 2014 municipal elections season reflected the ongoing political 
developments in Turkey and in particular the escalating relations after the December 
17 process between the Community (the Hizmet) movement and the Ak Party. Seven 
newspapers with different political tendencies have been selected for the last thirty 
days prior to the elections for a comparative content analysis of political ads and 
visuals, including their degree of reflection of actual political events.  
 
The obtained results showed that although there was an apparent harmony between 
the newspaper chosen by the parties for advertising and the target publics of the 
parties, it was also apparent that media outlets that have lost the harmony they 
presented in previous eras were vetoed. While the election campaign advertisements 
of the AKP focused mainly on the leader and also the accomplishments of the 
government and the municipalities, the theme that presented the December 17 
operations as a coup against the government was also used frequently. 
 
Keywords: Political advertisements, March 30 2014 elections, Gülen Movement, R. 
Tayyip Erdoğan, Turkish Press.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

iafor  
The International Academic Forum 

www.iafor.org 
 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

87



Introduction 
 
The Justice and Development Party (Adalet ve Kalkınma Partisi, AKP), or the White 
Party (Ak Parti) as preferred by her adherents, was founded in August 1, 2001. 
Among their founders were names like Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, Abdullah Gül and 
Bülent Arınç. 
 
Shortly after foundation, the AKP participated in the 2002 general elections and won 
a decisive victory with 34,63 % that allowed Abdullah Gül to form the 58th 
government without coalition. As the political restrictions and conviction of party 
leader Erdoğan ended he was able to return to his party as the new prime minister on 
March 1, 2003 (http://tr.wikipedia.org). This government resulted in a greater 
consolidation for the party and her leader with a 46,6 % vote and 341 deputies and 
lasted until the 2007 general elections. This increase of voter affirmation repeated 
itself in the 2011 general elections with 49,9 % for the 3th Erdoğan government.  
 
Ak Party showed her election success also at municipal level. The 2004 municipal 
elections yielded a 41,67 %, which showed some decrease in the 2009 elections with 
38,8 but only to  increase again to a vote of 43,4 % in the March 2014 municipal 
elections. 
 
R. Tayyip Erdoğan stood up as a presidential candidate in the August 2014 elections 
and was the first Turkish President who was elected by popular vote with 51,8 % of 
the votes. 
 
The roots of the Gülen movement began with the appointment of its founder Fethullah 
Gülen as an imam to the city of İzmir. Gülen gave free courses in Quran seminars 
which included moral and ideological inspirations, to mediate his thougths to the 
masses he gave sermons in a great many cities and it was the youth that attended his 
sermons during these years that formed the core of his movement in later years. 
During the 1970’ies, Gülen’s conversation gatherings transformed into conference 
series, and he initiated “Noor camps- camps of light”. These schools which were 
established by different Turkish enterpreneurs in various places in the world are called 
the Gülen/Hizmet Schools after their common source of inspiration and include pre-
school up to university education.  The actual number is estimated as more than 2000 
in 160 countries in the world, all are legally/organisationlly independent from each 
other. The schools are enrolling students by exams, and they are known as preferred 
particularly in the Middle Asian Turcic countries by the children of elites and 
bureaucrates. Bright students who are without the sufficient means are given 
education grants. 
 
Known as the Gülen Movement or the Community, the movement is also called in 
recent times as “Hizmet”, (the Service). The movement excelled in Turkey and 
throughout the world particularly by its educational institutions at levels of 
preparatory courses, elementary schools, middle schools, high schools and 
universities. Other institutions that are known or rumored in relation with the 
movement include media outlets, private hospitals, and finance institutions, 
enterprises of various fields and also foundations and associations operating in 
different areas as dialogue between religions and cultures, charity and help 
organisations. As the Gülen movement started with preparatory courses and schools, 
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teachers, students, doctors, academics, journalists, businessmen and traders seem to 
be presented frequent throughout the movement (Toruk, İ.,Güran, S., 2014).  
 
Another party subjected to our analysis is the main opposition party Cumhuriyet Halk 
Partisi (Republican People’s Party). The party has been founded in 1923 by Mustafa 
Kemal Atatürk and had been at power uninterrupted from 1923 to 1950 as the first 
party (also the only one for the most part), thus assuming the honor of being the 
founder of the Turkish Republic. After this single party era, the party has ben only for 
very scarce and short times at power. At the 1980 coup d’etat, the party had been shut 
down by the military government along with all parties of the time, with the aim to 
interrupt ineffective politics and renew the political actors. The party was able to 
reopen in her inherited name in 1992. Nowadays, the party views and presents herself 
by leaders and supporters mostly as Atatürkist, social liberal and social democrat. 
After notable historical leaders were Atatürk, İnönü, Bülent Ecevit, the present leader 
Kemal Kılıçdaroğlu has assumed leadership from Deniz Baykal.  
 
The Milliyetçi Hareket Partisi (Nationalist Action Party) has been founded in 1969 by 
Alparslan Türkeş as a nationalist party that upholds conservative views. While the 
party has never been at power alone, it served many times as member of coalition 
governments. The party was closed together with the other parties by the Semptember 
12 military coup, yet resumed political activity under the names Muhafazakâr Parti 
(Nationalist Conservative Party) then Milliyetçi Çalışma Partisi (Nationalist Working 
Party) and toke is original name in 1993. The leader of the party is at the present time 
Devlet Bahçeli.    
 
The probes of December 17-25 against some ministers of the Erdoğan administration 
and some businessmen who were named in relation to the administration, have been 
regarded by Premier Erdoğan as a complot against the administration and in response, 
officers who had functions in those probes have been targeted in many investigative 
operations. During the March 30, 2014 elections campaign, The Community of Service 
which he believed as being behind these operations was coined by the Prime minister 
as “the parallel structure” –a condemnation that was used in all communications from 
campaign meetings, speeches and even advertisements. Erdoğan used many 
expressions during his election campaign that targeted the Community: “false 
prophets”, “false saints”, “hollow fake scholars with empty hearts, empty minds”, 
“they made a nasty plot against the national will”, “parallel construction”, “we will 
come into your den”, “organisation”, “assassins”, “leeches”, “virus”, “network of 
treason”, “agent”, “terror organisation”… (Toruk, İ.,Güran, S., 2014). 
 
After a long and close cooperation era that lasted years on, the Community and the 
Administration had achieved together an important success particularly in the ending 
of the military tutelage (guardianship) by way of the judiciary. The Community has 
assumed important duties with all its symphathisants and its media in raising the votes 
of the AKP and passing over critical referendums. On the other hand, the 
administration had presented always a positive look on people close to The 
Community in means of assignments to significant posts in bureaucratic ranks. The 
Turkish Language Olympics organisations of the Community hosted ministers and 
even the Prime minister himself as guests. The children of many deputies have their 
children in schools related to the Community. The Community enjoyed much growth 
during the 12 years of AKP administration and became a big social and economical 
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power which incited uneasiness among other sections of the traditional base of the 
AKP. However, it must be remembered that it was only five months before their split 
that the Prime minister gave an example of their friendly relations with the 
Community by saying “we gave everything they wanted”. It can be said that in the 
last couple of years, the social and economical power which the Community gained 
nationally and internationally, associated political power and this caused a distance 
between the Community and the administration (Toruk, İ.,Güran, S., 2014).  
 
The first incident that created some mischief between the movement and the 
government that was observable through the media agenda was the “The Gaza Flotilla 
raid” in 31 May 2010, where the movement toke an oppositional stance towards the 
initiative which was organized by various groups and subsequently gained 
government support. On the other hand, 7 February 2012 marked a profound crisis, 
where the president of the Turkish Intelligence Organization (MİT) was invited for 
inquiry by the prosecutor. The Prime minister, who at the time was secretly 
hospitalized for a medical operation, resisted the procedure which for him was a 
police-judiciary complot that was targeting the MİT. The ensuing “fight” reached it’s 
top with the December 17 operation of the police and judiciary against the 
government. The operation on alleged corruption made a big impact on the political 
agenda of the nation. Many people –included children of ministers got arrested. Four 
ministers, whose names were mentioned in the corruption probes, were forced to 
resign. 
 
Turkey entered into election period under the most strained conditions and also one 
with the largest participation since years. Again the AKP emerged victorious with 
getting 43,4 % of the votes and also maintaining her dominance in the important 
municipalities of İstanbul and Ankara.  
 
The Ak Party elaborated in campaign meetings the fight with “The Parallel 
Structure”, pledged to complete the so called Resolution Process, and to sustain the 
work-action-serve policy. 
 
The timid attitude of The Community in the Kurdish issue, her role in the 2009-2010 
KCK arrests, Kurdish political actors expressing discomfort of the Community, PKK 
leader Öcalan stating that December 17 was a coup, this all contributed to the 
impression that attempts against the government were targeting The Resolution 
Process and thus prevented Kurdish politics from joining the anti-Ak Party front 
(Dalay, G.,2014).   
 
Political Advertising 
 
Political Advertising has developed together with the development of mass media and 
is a frequent approach in contemporary political life. After emerging and developing 
as theory and practice in the USA, political advertising spread throughout the world as 
a common practice.  
 
Political advertising is one of the most important factors in political campaigns. 
Actually, political advertising has become a prevailing mode of communication 
between politicians and the publics they want to govern. While political advertising is 
used mainly as a means to influence election outcome, in other periods, political 
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advertising is also used frequently for influencing public opinion over issues of 
national interest by political parties, interest groups and individuals (Kaid, 1999:423). 
 
The main objective of political advertising is to persuade electors who consist of 
various demographic and social origins to vote for their party and candidates. Rather 
than forming long standing attitudes, political parties and candidates aim more to 
entice undecided voters while on the other hand, they are concerned to enforce the 
party loyalty of their established adherents (Nimmo, 1970:166-167). A means to 
achieve this, is political advertising through newspapers.  
 
Negative advertising targets a rival candidate either for his/her past record or his/her 
stance in political issues etc, or targets directly the image over personal characteristics 
and/or behavior (Johnson-Cartee and Copeland 1989). The most aggressive form of 
negative advertising is sometimes called “attack” advertising. Although some political 
(Garramone, 1984) advertising studies demonstrated that negative advertisings could 
backlash on their sponsors, the habit of mudslinging did not cease. Actually, other 
research were able to show that the perceived success of attack advertising was not 
unfounded, although it required the support of believable information  (Ansolabehere 
et. al, 1994). 
 
Many commentators and politicians (Ansolabehere & Iyengar, 1995 ) in the US have 
reflected a general public discontent as they related negative campaigning with 
increased political cynicism and a resulting voter aversion from the polls, which 
would clearly undermine the fundament of the whole “democratic” system for all 
parts. The Clean Campaign Act of 1985 sought to limit negative spots during 
campaigns. 
 
On the other side, campaign professionals are convinced in the contrary: in hard-
fought political fights, negative advertising may agitate strong feelings for the 
combatants and thus, increase voter involvement. The subsequent process sees more 
voters interested in the debates and issues which may lead to changes in attitude and 
voting behavior. A political polarization of the public is thereby intended (Garramone 
et al. 1990).  
 
However, research on influence of negative advertisings on voting behavior was not 
able to produce conclusive findings, more, contradicting results continue to be a 
support to attack campaigns (Benoit, Leshner, & Chattopadhyay, 2007. The numerous 
factors that interact to yield a persuasion effect are studied in relation to known 
variables as source credibility, party identification, age, and also the special 
circumstances of each example. An important part of negative ads are associated with 
emotional appeals of fear, anger or related topics to agitate the voter and take arms 
(Brader, 2005).  
 
On the other hand, political races in France and Britain seem not as emotional as in 
the US (Kaid & Holtz-Bacha, 2006). We would suggest that Turkey is in this relation 
more similar to the US; political conflicts tend to be presented as fundamental.  
 
Newspapers are one of the most used media in local elections. Party and candidate 
news and also advertisements on newspapers play an important role in election 
campaign communication (Powell and Cowart, 2003:119). Further, candidates who 
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aim to reach out to many minorities –be it ethnic or professional or otherwise- are 
achieving campaign effectivity by giving ads to–generally weekly- newspapers which 
are appealing to these publics (Trent and Friedenberg, 2000:335). In Turkey, local 
newspapers in various regions give ads of locally known candidates for much more 
reasonable fees to a geographically limited audience.  
 
Two most recalled newspaper advertisements for local elections were ads prepared for 
the Anavatan (Motherland) Party (ANAP) for the 1989 municipal elections. “Would 
you want a helpless mayor?” and “Would you want a mayor who speaks a different 
language than you?” were the slogans which made a great advantage for the 
municipal candidates of the government party since they implied that a mayor of the 
opposition would not be able to do much service. As the local administrations were 
dependent on the central government in means of income and budget, the municipal 
administrations could be partially affected from this circumstance. While this 
dependency has decreased today, in the minds of the voters –partially the lesser 
educated voters- this impression might still be of some effect. While this striking 
advertisement of the governing party ANAP had aimed to put pressure on the 
opposition, the voters had not acquiesced to this threat and the opposition party SHP 
had come out with a more successful election result. 
 
In the 1994 local administrations elections, the İstanbul Metropolitan Municipality 
waterworks director Ergun Göknel of the SHP was subject to bribery and defraudation 
allegations which was reflected in an advertisement with the slogan “this bribery and 
defraudation has become a TV show” –the serial İSKİ on the Star Tv channel. In these 
elections, the Refah Party had won the İstanbul Metropolitan Municipality and 
introduced the mayor Recep Tayyip Erdoğan to Turkish Politics (Toruk, 2005:65). 
 
Another interesting developmental point of political advertising in Turkey was a DYP 
advertisement with the slogan “Stability requires courage! A signature will suffice”. A 
visual which featured a contract prepared by the notary and featuring the signature of 
the DYP leader Tansu Çiller challenged the leader of the rival – because both parties 
were contending fort he same political space- ANAP leader Mesut Yılmaz to sign too: 
“Who gets the fewer votes and at the same time gets the fewer places in the 
parliament should resign”. This challenge never materialised since both parties of the 
middle right shared their political lot in the elections. While ANAP got more votes 
DYP managed to get more seats in the parliament and thus both leaders appeared 
unchallenged (Toruk, 2005:130). 
 
Methodology 
 
The right to advertise for the political parties allowed the parties in the municipal 
elections of March 30, 2014 to call out to the voters in various media like the press, 
open air media and particularly on Tv. For this study, we choose advertisements for 
election campaigns that were printed in the national press during March 1-30, 2014 as 
subject for content analysis. Frequencies and chi square analysis have been done on 
SPSS 15.0 software. 
 
Although methods of text analysis have been applied since history as a means of 
literary critics, an effective scientific method based on objective standards did not 
emerge until WW2, when a government project was directed by Harold Laswell with 
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the aim to evaluate propaganda texts that were used by the axis powers. Laswell et. al. 
harnessed in the 1940’ies some of the outcome of their research in their book 
Language of Politics which laid the way for the application of content analysis in 
various disciplines (Prasad, 2008). Berelson made content analysis famous with his 
Content analysis in Communication Research which illustrated its versatility and also 
reliability which are based on sound and clear scientific rules.  
 
Content analysis enables objective observation and drawing conclusions of 
communication. Berelson defined content analysis as a research technique for the 
objective, systematic and quantitative description of the measurable content of a 
communication (Prasad, 2008). Although Weber (1985) understands the 
communication means explicitly as text, which undoubtedly is the usual application 
subject of most content analysis -also everything from visual cues that frame and 
accompany the text and even visuals and symbols up to audiovisual cues and 
characteristics of Radio and TV and similar communication can be related to the 
content of a communication (Prasad, 2008). Krippendorff (1980) embraces all 
communication content with the term data and formulates content analysis as the 
research technique for making inferences from this data about their context that can 
be verified as valid and are replicable. 
 
Newspaper Presentation of Political Advertisements  
 
Under the course of the tension environment that began with the December 17 events, 
the elections had developed into almost a referendum for the administration. Political 
advertisements printed between March 1-30, 2014 on the newspapers Bugün, 
Hürriyet, Milliyet, Sözcü, Star, Y.Şafak and Zaman have been content analyzed.  
 
Table 1. Distribution of Advertisements to the Newspapers  
 

 Newspaper Name 
Frequency Percent 

Aggregate 
Percentage 

 Bugün 4 3,0 3,0 
 Hürriyet 40 30,1 33,1 
 Milliyet 7 5,3 38,4 

Sözcü 10 7,5 45,9 
Star 30 22,6 68,5 

Yeni Şafak 31 23,3 91,8 
Zaman 11 8,2 100,0 
Total 133 100,0 100,0 

 
A total of 133 advertisements were distributed among the newspapers with 40 ads on 
the Hürriyet, 31 ads on Yeni Şafak, 30 ads on the Star, 11 ads on the Zaman, 10 ads 
on the Sözcü, 7 ads on the Milliyet and 4 ads on the Bugün.  
 
53,4 % of the advertisements were printed on the last page of the newspapers, 20,3 % 
on the third page, 10,5 on the fifth page. 78,2 % of the ads were full page. 
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Table 2. Size of Advertisements by Coverage Area  
 

  
Frequency 

Percentag
e 

Aggregate 
Percentage 

 Full Page 104 78,2 78,2 
Half Page 15 11,3 89,5 

Quarter Page 14 10,5 100,0 
Total 183 100,0 100,0 

 
All 133 advertisements were printed in color; all of them also featured graphics like 
picture or logo alongside the text. The most used single graphic element of all ads was 
the picture of the AKP leader. No one of the advertisements made by the AKP was 
issued without the portrait of the party leader. Background color of the advertisements 
was 68,4 % white and 17,3 % red. Preferred color for advertisement headlines was red 
with 36,8 %, followed by blue-red-white with 22,6, white with 18 % and blue with 9 
%. Combinations of red-white was chosen most frequently with 39,8 %, followed by 
red-blue with 18 %. Most used slogan in the ads was “always the nation – always 
duty” with 26,4 %, followed by “always forwards on the way of becoming a great 
civilization” with 24,2 % and “always forwards on the way of new Turkey” with 19,8 
%. 
 
The most used (93,4 %) portrait of the party leader in the advertisements by the AKP 
was a close-up, the less used picture (6,6 %) fetured a middle shot of the walking 
leader looking left that possibly made reference to the classical campaign song of the 
party “together walked we on these roads” and the slogan “don’t stop, let’s continue”. 
All of the AKP advertisements featured a left hand pressing the “yes” seal on the 
party logo as featured at the ballot accompanied by party name and leader. AKP 
advertisements always emphasized the leader Erdoğan which was unusual for 
municipal elections. AKP advertisement headlines emphasized the nation, the society 
and civil administration with the color blue was used in relation to the state and 
Turkey and the color red was used in relation to national (cultural) values.    
 
Table 3. Distribution of the Advertisements according to the Parties 
 

Parties 
Frequency % 

Aggregae 
Percentage 

AKP 90 67,7 67,7 
CHP 17 12,8 80,5 
MHP 14 10,5 91,0 

Others 12 9,0 100,0 
Total 133 100,0 100,0 

 
All AKP ads were printed as full page and 90 % on the last page on the chosen 
newspapers Hürriyet, Yeni Şafak and Star. The newspaper with the largest circulation, 
Zaman of The Hizmet-Service Movement which had obtained an important share from 
the AKP ads in the past elections, went away empty handed. The CHP choose the 
dailies Sözcü, Hürriyet, Zaman and Milliyet for printing their ads. The right-wing 
MHP elected to print on the Zaman, Yeni Şafak and Bugün while The Worker’s Party 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

94



choose Sözcü, Hürriyet and Milliyet. 58,8 % of the CHP ads were full page, 35,3 % 
were half page, and 5,9 % were quarter page. 64,2 % of MHP ads were quarter page, 
28,6 % were full page, 7,1 % were half page. While the ads of the AKP were printed 
balanced on three newspapers, the Hürriyet obtained a slightly bigger share with 34,4 
%. The newspaper of choice for the MHP was the Zaman with 78,6 %. The CHP 
choose mostly the Milliyet with 35,3 % and at the very least the Bugün –known also 
as related to The Community. 
 
The AKP published a total of 90 full page ads on three newspapers. The CHP 
published 17, the MHP 11 and the other parties published a total of 15 advertisements. 
As seen on Table 2.1.3. the AKP ads were nearly 6-fold bigger as their closest 
adversary and the occupied space was almost 9 times larger. The most frequently used 
headline of the AKP ads was with 4,4 % “no passage to traison” followed by “let the 
stability continue” and “Turkey everywhere”. Other themes were with 3,3 % each: 
“Always Unity, always brotherhood”, “choose action, not empty talk”, “always 
forward”, “esthetical cities”, “we are leading in Europe in agriculture”, “participative 
municipalities, strong democracy”, “Great Cities of Great Turkey”, “we are carrying 
the youth to the future”, “The Nation won’t bend, Turkey won’t break”, “it’s past 
now”, “builders of firsts-the Ak (white) municipalities”, “our job is serving the 
human”, “Ak municipalities-green cities”, “the cities are producing, Turkey is 
growing stronger”, “serving is our job”, “our difference is in our work”, “New Turkey 
New Cities”, “Strong Women”, “from local to global: Brand Cities”, “education first, 
education always”, “We speeded up Turkey”, (A reference to the National Anthem): 
“Don’t fear, the banner flying on this dawn will never die”, “Great civilization, strong 
nation”, “Turkey: A model in healthcare”, “We are removing the obstacles”, 
“Turkey’s choice”. 
 
The AKP elaborated excessively the achievements in their 12 year-long government, 
in particular the economical achievements, the achievements of the municipalities 
with party affiliated administrations, the progress in transportation, agriculture, 
healthcare, collective housing and urbanization. Also the legal regulations for women, 
affirmative action and rights allowed to the youth and in particular to the disabled 
were addressed frequently in the advertisements. The AKP ads addressed the 
ineffective municipal administrations of the past terms and appealed to the voter to 
choose right. After reminding the political stability and economical success of the last 
12 years, in order to maintain the stability and avoiding adventure, a vote for service 
and not for adventure was suggested. Alongside frequent references to national unity 
and brotherhood, the National Anthem was cited too. The most frequent theme 
referenced in the AKP ads with three whole ads and with 10,7 % was an approach 
stressing strong democracy and national will and citing the slogans “no passage to 
treason”-”The Nation won’t bend, Turkey won’t break”. The December 17 inquiry 
process against the government was countered with catchphrases which addressed the 
Gülen movement: “They’re plotting and ambushing”, “They’re threatening the 
national security!”, “They are marketing the most confidential secrets of the state to 
foreigners!”, “They are attacking our unity and brotherhood!”, “Again, the banner will 
win, brotherhood and union will win again!”, “We are again fighting for national 
independence!”, the Gülen movement has been accused for being against the opening 
process. 
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Other slogans were “Always the Nation, always duty”, “Always forward New 
Turkey!”, “Always forward for Brand Cities!”, “Always forward towards becoming a 
great civilization!”, “Always forward for removing the obstacles!”, “You are Turkey, 
show your power!”, “The Nation won’t bend, Turkey won’t break”. 
 
Themes used by the CHP were “The Consciousness of Turkey”, “We will make the 
poor homeowners”, “Put your heart into it”, “Turkey’s unifying force”, “İstanbul is 
not helpless”, “An End to Polarization: Values of the Republic”. Slogans of the MHP 
were “Enough said: MHP will speak!”, “The model to Turkey is MHP!”, “Unifying 
Politics”, “Everything for us is MHP”. 
 
The percentage of themes used in AKP advertisements were with 14,4 % “domestic 
and foreign powers plotting against the government (the parallel structure)”, followed 
by “the successfull urban administration of AKP affiliated municipal administrations” 
with 10 %, “denigration of past national administrations and municipal 
administrations” with 7,8 %, “a municipal administration understanding that respects 
nature and environment” with 6,7 %. Other themes of significance were “social state 
and social municipal administration”, “Municipality of the Metropolis”, “The 
strengthening economy and industrialization”, “The strengthening local 
administrations”, “economical aids to foreign countries”, “the emphasis on history 
and culture”   
 
Conclusion 
 
The March 30 municipal elections were held under the impact of the December 17 
operations and this gave the election more a nature of a general election which found 
its reflection on the presentation of the advertisements. Party achievements on both 
national administration level and municipal level were emphasized, party programs 
were communicated and in particular the picture of the leader was on the forefront on 
all advertisements. In comparison to the advertisements of the other parties, AKP ads 
were prevailing by frequency and area used. The most frequent used theme in AKP 
advertisements was “the community of service complotting against the party and the 
will of the nation”.  
 
Also confidence and stability were frequently stressed in conjunction with the 
accomplishments of the administration and the municipalities. The relatively very 
scarce advertisements of the two opposition parties CHP and MHP emphasized 
(national) unity in their advertisement strategy in contrast to the polarizing strategy of 
Erdoğan. It can be concluded that the constitutional identities of the parties produced 
compatible campaign strategies. Political advertisements during the campaign period 
consisted cultural texts which reflected many aspects of the problems and the conflicts 
of the era.  
 
We can conclude that the AKP ad strategy employed a mix of positive and negative 
strategies that proved ultimately successful. The positive messages refferred to the 
past achievements of a long administration, to progress, to political stability, national 
dignity, leading to promises of a better future, peace, unity, brotherhood. These 
positive messages of hope referring to fundamental national worries were frequently 
linked to negative emotional appeals of fear and anger. The positive ads were in hard 
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contrast with the negative attack ads that portraited an evil complot targeting the 
whole nation.  
 
The election success evidences the conviction and confidence which the messages of 
the incumbent party was met within her own electorate and also shows the failure of 
the rival communication strategies. It can be said that; electorate faith, long 
prevalence in the news agenda, inflexible leadership found a convincing help by the 
preceding negative attack campaign which targeted the party and her leader.  
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Abstract  
Education administrators, policy makers, and community workers need clarifications 
of school-based bullying interventions when making informed decisions concerning 
bullying prevention resources and funding. In the past decade, bullying strategies and 
intervention programs have increased significantly from the original strategies and 
interventions of Olweus Bullying Prevention Program. The purpose of this systematic 
meta-analysis is to contribute to the knowledge base of effective bullying 
interventions expanding on Merrell, Gueldner, Ross, and Isava’s (2008) research of 
behavior intervention studies. Searches were conducted through electronic databases, 
journals, and article references from 2005 through 2012. Search inclusion and 
exclusion criteria checklists guided the study selection process. Lipsey and Wilson’s 
(2001) meta-analysis techniques were used to measure standardized mean difference 
effect size. Results from effect size determined anti-bullying program effectiveness. 
Implications for future meta-analysis research of anti-bullying effectiveness are 
discussed.  
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Introduction 
 

Olweus (1979/1993), a Norwegian researcher, recognized bullying as an issue among 
school-aged children when three bullied Swedish teenagers committed suicide.  
Acknowledging the incident Olweus reacted to this universal bullying phenomenon 
developing a bullying prevention program for schools which is used throughout the 
world today.  Olweus (Bendixen & Olweus, 1999; Olweus, 1979/1993) defined 
bullying as an intentional repetitive aggressive act meant to intimidate, threaten, or 
harm an individual.  A bullying aggressor (e.g., bully, bullies) could be one person or 
a group of people creating domination or an imbalance of power toward the victim or 
victims (Nansel, Overpeck, Pilla, Ruan, Simons-Morton, & Scheidt, 2001).  
According to Olweus (Bendixen & Olweus, 1999; Olweus, 1979/1993), bullying 
involves the bully, the victim, and the bystander.  
 
Media reported (Bell, 2011) that a 10-year-old girl committed suicide, after she was 
“bullied to death” at school.  According to the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC, 2012) the third leading cause of death among youth is suicide (i.e., 
10–24 years old).  National media reports on student victimization and suicide rates 
among students in the United States suggest a link between childhood victimization 
and teenage suicide.  Preventative behavioral intervention has become the critical 
concern to school systems’ efforts to reduce bullying perpetration and victimization 
among school-aged children.  Rose, Monda-Amaya, and Espelage (2011) agreed with 
Seita and Brendtro (2005) that persistent victimization may promote student isolation 
resulting in aggressive behaviors or school violence.  Although anti-bullying 
programs have shown a 20% to 23% decrease in aggressive behaviors, relative to 
bullying and victimization in schools (Ttofi & Farrington, 2009), intervention 
programs can be expensive and ineffective (Stuart-Cassel, Bell, & Springer, 2011; 
Ttofi & Farrington, 2009).  Education administrators, policy makers, and the 
community need to know the effectiveness of bullying interventions when making 
informed decisions concerning bullying prevention resources and funding (Stuart-
Cassel et al., 2011; Ttofi & Farrington, 2009).  In the past decade, bullying strategies 
and intervention programs have increased significantly from the original strategies 
and interventions of the Olweus Bullying Prevention Program (Bendixen & Olweus, 
1999; Hong & Espelage, 2012; Merrell, Gueldner, Ross, & Isava, 2008; Olweus, 
1979; Ttofi & Farrington, 2009).  
 
Merrell et al. (2008) researched the effectiveness of bullying programs and found no 
significant effects from bullying programs that influenced bullying or victimization 
behaviors.  The purpose of this systematic meta-analysis is to contribute to the 
knowledge base of effective bullying interventions expanding on Merrell et al.’s 
research of behavior intervention studies.  Merrell et al.’s systematic meta-analysis 
evaluated 16 bullying intervention studies from 1980 through 2004. Merrell et al. 
suggested the results measured student, teacher, and community knowledge of and 
awareness of bullying behaviors, attitudes and perceptions of bullying, rather than 
reductive measures of bullying behaviors.  Merrell et al. concluded that measuring the 
effects of bullying intervention programs was dependent on variable interpretations of 
bullying behaviors. 
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Methodology 
 
The targeted population was school-aged children attending public or private schools 
from kindergarten through 12th grade, globally located, and including both male and 
female students.  Bullying intervention studies included elementary-, middle school-, 
and high school-based interventions that addressed at least one characteristic of the 
bullying phenomenon (e.g., bully, victim, bystander).  Qualitative studies were not 
included in this study.  Bullying intervention comparisons between pre- and post-
measurements (e.g., pre-questionnaires and post-questionnaires) were analyzed.  
Bullying intervention program comparisons were quasi-experimental study 
measurements.  Fundamental to this systematic review of bullying interventions and 
relative to victimization and perpetration in a school setting the following inquiries 
are central to this study. 
 
1. How effective are bullying interventions in reducing perpetration and victimization 
among school-aged children? 
 
2. What bullying intervention strategies are associated with reducing perpetration and 
victimization among school-aged children? 
 
3. What differences were found in this meta-analysis compared to Merrell et al.’s 
(2008) meta-analysis? 
 
Dependent outcome measures were categorized for specific measures from student, 
teacher, and administration self-reports.  The measurement method, such as student 
self-reports were analyzed for standardized mean difference effect size (ESsm  ) 
outcome results.  Data results were developed into table formats depicting 
measurement methods and classification categories, such as dependent variables and 
effect sizes. 
 
Searches included scholarly published, peer-reviewed, empirical studies from 2005 
through 2012.  The time period for this study was selected as a continuum of research 
synthesis of school-based bullying intervention programs which Merrell et al. 
concluded in 2004.  Educational database searches were conducted through the 
secured Alvin Sherman Library server located at Nova Southeastern University in 
Miami, Florida.  Search words used were: bullying, intervention, peer victimization, 
schools, programs (Merrell et al., 2008).  Searches were also conducted in several 
Internet search engines (i.e., Google, Google Scholar, and Bing) to locate sources.  
References listed within selected studies were evaluated for additional studies.  The 
initial word search produced 154 articles, of which 46 were duplicates.  Empirical 
studies were included based on an initial criteria check lists(Appendix A) evaluating 
each study's abstract.  After the initial eligibility criteria checklist was implemented, 
67 articles were eliminated, and 41 articles remained for final eligibility criteria 
evaluation.  Final criteria checklist (Appendix B) evaluated full text for inclusion or 
exclusion.  After the final evaluation criteria were applied to the remaining 41 studies, 
six eligible studies were included in this study.  The six eligible studies were analyzed 
for specific measures.  Effective size data (i.e., means, standard deviations, and 
number of participants) were collected for further evaluation.  
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Instruments. Initial and final selection criteria checklist forms were developed for the 
inclusion/exclusion study selection process (Appendix A and B).  Other instruments 
developed for coding levels (Appendix C) were Merrell et al.’s (2008) Description of 
Studies Used in Meta-Analysis (Table C1), variations of Merrell et al.’s Results of 
Meta-Analysis: Summary of Post Effect Sizes by Assessment Method and 
Classification Variable (Table C2), Results of Meta-Analysis: Summary of Follow-up 
Effect Sizes by Assessment Method and Classification Variable (Table C3), Record of 
Coded Studies and Pretest Measurements (Table C4), Record of Coded Studies and 
Measurements: Posttest Experimental and Control Group Comparison Effect Size  
(Table C5), and Record of Coded Studies and Measurements: Follow-up 
Experimental  and Control Group Comparison Effect Size (Table C6). These 
instruments are the coding forms established from Lipsey and Wilson’s (2001) meta-
analysis procedures for effect size, and Merrell et al.’s (2008) recommendations for an 
intervention meta-analysis.  
 
Quantitative data analysis. Outcome results for meta-analysis techniques (Lipsey & 
Wilson, 2001) evaluated effect size (ES) of each study included in this systematic 
evaluation.  The measurement method used for effect size analyzed the standardized 
mean difference for effect size (ESsm  ) outcome results.  Data results were developed 
into table formats listing measurement methods and classification categories, such as 
dependent variables and effect sizes.  The equations (Lipsey & Wilson, 2001) used to 
calculate ESsm   are listed below: 

=  

=  

Standard deviation pooled is represented as spooled.  The number of participants (e.g., 
n) in the experimental group is n1 and the control group is n2.  Standard deviation is 
represented as s with the subscript 1 for the experimental group and subscript 2 for the 
control group.  Mean is represented as x  with the subscript of one for the 
experimental group and a subscript of two for the control group.  Standardized mean 
difference effect size is represented as  ESsm   (Lipsey & Wilson, 2001).  Positive and 
negative  ESsm   representations of bullying behaviors were evaluated to show the 
effects of each intervention (Table C2, Table C3).  Positive measures indicated a 
favorable effect and negative measures indicated an unfavorable effect.  Cohen’s 
(1977/1988) scale for effect size was used to measure the level of significance.  
Record of coded studies and measurements included in Table C4, Table C5, and 
Table C6 are available upon request. 
 
Limitations of the study. The amount of literature available pertaining to bullying 
intervention programs was initially extensive.  Although, every effort was extended to 
use methodical procedures to evaluate the data, human error is a factor to the validity 
and reliability of this study.  The degree of experience in coding research is also a 
limitation that should be considered, since this was the first attempt at coding.  
 
Delimitations of the study. This study is designed to analyze the effectiveness of 
anti-bullying interventions.  Limits established for this study were determined as a 
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continuation of Merrell et al.’s (2008) meta-analysis which evaluated the 
effectiveness of anti-bullying interventions from 1980 through 2004.  
 
Results 
 
Meta analysis results for the effects of bullying interventions included six quasi-
experimental studies:  Curriculum-based anti-bullying program, S.S.GRIN, Lunch 
Buddy mentoring program, Steps to Respect, KiVa, and Multimedia intervention 
program (Andreou, Didaskalou, & Vlachou, 2008; DeRosier & Marcus, 2005; 
Elledge, Cabell, Ogle, & Newgent, 2010; Frey, Hirschstein, Snell, Edstrom, 
MacKenzie, & Broderick, 2005; Kärnä, Voeten, Little, Poskiparta, Kaljonen, & 
Salmivalli, 2011; McLaughlin, Laux, & Pescara-Kovach, 2006).  Two of the six 
studies included longitudinal follow-up tests (Andreou et al., 2008; Kärnä, 2011).  
Merrell et al.’s (2008) Description of Studies Used in Meta-Analysis (Table C1) 
summarizes the six studies that met the inclusion and exclusion criteria for this study.  
A variation of Merrell et al.’s Results of Meta-Analysis Summary of Post Effect Sizes 
by Assessment Method and Classification Variable is included for post results (Table 
C2) and for follow-up results (Table C3).  A record of coded studies and 
measurements based on Lipsey and Wislson’s (2001) outlines for pretest 
measurement results (Table C4), measurements for posttest experimental and control 
group comparison effect size (Table C5), and measurements for follow-up 
experimental and control group comparison effect size (Table C6) are available upon 
request.   
 
Discussion 
 
Meaningful effective intervention results were indicated at post meta-analysis for 
student victimization, bullying, peer-aggression, depression, anxiety, self-esteem, and 
leadership (Table C2).  Students and teachers reported 30% of posttest intervention 
outcomes to have meaningful (i.e., significant) positive effects.  These significant 
results suggest effective school interventions improve student behavior, self-esteem, 
and student confidence.  However, effective results diminished over time.  Follow-up 
results (Table C3) confirmed a diminishing intervention effectiveness of 7%.  
Decreasing meaningful, positive average effects for follow-up results of 23% indicate 
bullying interventions may need to continue well after the first implementation period.  
Results at post analysis found a 9% meaningful negative effect from school bullying 
interventions.  The most meaningful negative effect (i.e., ESsm = -.54) was recorded 
from teachers reported post results of student victimization.  Perhaps, teachers were 
able to recognize bullying behaviors as a result of attending bullying intervention 
training sessions.  An increase in peer reported student victimization could have 
resulted from student awareness of bullying behaviors.  Post results indicated 30% 
significant effects from six bullying programs.  Follow-up results indicated 23% 
significant effects from two bullying interventions.  Comparisons from post to follow-
up results found that 61% to 76% of the outcome variables indicated no evidence of 
intervention effectiveness.  
 
Research Questions 
 
Research question 1. How effective are bullying interventions in reducing 
perpetration and victimization among school-aged children? Post and follow-up 
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results indicated effective bullying intervention outcomes. However, the overall 
majority of effect size measures found no significant effect or small effect size results 
from bullying prevention programs.  The degree of intervention effectiveness does not 
indicate a reduction in perpetration or victimization.  
 
Peer and teacher reported post results showed an increased occurrence of 
victimization among intervention students, while student reported victimization 
among intervention students decreased.  Follow-up results showed less effective 
meaningful results for students being bullied.  Reduced effective measures among 
student self-reported post and follow-up victimization results could suggest 
intervention programs are less effective over time.  On the other hand, self-reported 
results after the implementation of an intervention may be deceiving.  Sawyer, 
Bradshaw, and O'Brennan (2008) suggest that student self-reported questionnaires 
may reveal how the students felt about being bullied, rather than the actual 
occurrences of student victimization (Sawyer et al., 2008).  Although post and follow-
up results are not sufficient enough to conclude that bullying interventions effectively 
reduce perpetration and victimization among school-aged children, bullying 
intervention strategies do support a reduction in bullying behaviors with continuous 
support overtime. 
  
Research question 2. What bullying intervention strategies are associated with 
reducing perpetration and victimization among school-aged children? Olweus 
Bullying Prevention Program (OBPP) is an effective and globally recognized 
research-based program to reduce the rates of bullying.  Olweus’ bullying program 
implementation strategies include teacher training, a school-wide introduction 
assembly, intervention curriculum for the classroom, and supportive materials for 
parent meetings (Bendixen & Olweus, 1999; Olweus, 1979/1993).  During Fekkes, 
Pijpers, and Verloove-Vanhorick’s (2006) longitudinal study, effective decreases of 
bullying behaviors and reduced student health related complaints were realized in the 
first year of implementing the OBPP.  Student victimization among the intervention 
group was reduced at a rate of 25% less, when compared to the control group (Fekkes 
et al., 2006).  However, intervention activities did not continue during the second year 
of the study.  The second year results revealed no difference between the intervention 
group and the control group.  Fekkes et al. (2006) study results indicated that 
educators seeking longevity of effective anti-bullying school policy may consider 
continued support well after an anti-bullying prevention program is implemented for 
sustained positive effects.  
 
Bully Busters is a universal bullying prevention program focused on educating 
teachers on effective and efficient strategies to reduce bullying and victimization 
behaviors among students.  Newgent, Higgins, Lounsbery, Behrend, & Keller (2011) 
studied the effects of a modified Bully Busters program.  Professional development 
for teachers on bullying awareness, intervention, prevention, and victimization coping 
strategies are major components of Bully Buster's half day training program.  
Newgent et al. found the program’s teacher training to be an efficient and effective 
strategy for educators to create a safe learning environment.  Creating a safe school 
environment is the main objective of an anti-bullying intervention program, Bully 
Proof Your School (BPYS), which was developed for the Colorado public elementary 
and middle schools (Menard, 2009; Menard & Grotpeter, 2011).  BPYS used whole- 
school strategies focused on reducing bullying occurrences and preventing school 
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violence.  Teacher training developed teacher awareness and teacher recognition of 
bullying behaviors.  Strategies included a bullying curriculum for students in the 
classroom.  Intervention social skills, student bullying discussions, classroom 
expectations, and clear bullying prevention rules developed a safer learning 
environment for the students and the teachers.  Menard and Grotpeter (2011) suggest 
that teacher training and classroom bullying prevention lessons are effective strategies 
to promote the reduction of victimization and perpetration among elementary school 
students. 
 
Creating a Peaceful School Learning Environment (CAPSLE) and School Psychiatric 
Consultation (SPC) are two anti-bullying intervention programs developed for nine 
elementary schools located in the midwestern United States.  Fonagy, Twemlow, 
Vernberg, Nelson, Dill, Little, & Sargent (2009) found that whole-school efforts to 
understand the roles of bullying behaviors, and developing empathy for the bully, 
victim, and bystanders were effective strategies to reduce perpetration and 
victimization.  Another whole-school intervention program, Creating A Safe School 
(CASS), was developed for middle school students to reduce student victimization 
and aggressive behaviors.  Incorporating implementation team members (i.e., 
consultants, teachers, parents and school administration) is the key strategy used for 
the development of this program.  An added feature of this team training was to 
include adolescent development along with the bullying behavioral awareness 
training.  Parents were encouraged during training sessions to become facilitators.  
Whole community strategies administered adult facilitators to train high school 
students.  The high school students then mentored middle school students during 
classroom sessions.  Nixon and Werner (2010) recommend CASS as an effective 
intervention program for students at high risk for harmful effects from relational 
aggression and relational victimization.  
 
Fun with Empathic Agents to achieve Novel Outcomes in Teaching (FearNot!) is a 
strategic software program developed to build the student's knowledge of bullying, 
and to develop the student's bullying coping skills (Sapouna, Wolke, Vannini, 
Watson, Woods, Schneider, & Aylett, 2010; Watson, Vannini, Woods, Dautenhahn, 
Sapouna, Enz, Schneider, Wolke, Hall, Paiva, André, & Aylett, 2010).  FearNot!’s 
Virtual Learning Environment (VLE) is a safe environment for students to learn and 
respond to bullying behaviors.  Students attentive to the virtual sessions experienced a 
reduction in victimization.  Sapouna et al. point out the program’s ability to build the 
student’s confidence and knowledge of strategies to deal with bullying behaviors.   
 
McLaughlin et al.’s (2006) study analyzed a multimedia intervention program on 
bullying and victimization among third graders.  Results showed a decrease in 
bullying and victimization events.  Three 8-week multimedia interventions included 
once-a-week counseling, video scenarios, and an interactive software program called 
Push and Shove.  The parameters of the study (McLaughlin, 2006) indicated a quasi-
experimental study. However, McLaughlin et al. determined that it would be unethical 
to deny any student the opportunity to participate in an anti-bullying intervention. As 
a result, the control group participated in the counseling intervention. Data analysis 
could not determine the most effective intervention.  Even though the results were 
unclear, McLaughlin et al. suggested that educators consider the cost effective 
elements of the counselor and teacher intervention as a valuable resource for school 
districts on a limited budget. 
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Kiusaamista Vastaan (KiVa) is a Finnish anti-bullying program similar to the original 
ideas and principles of the well-known Norwiegn anti-bullying program, Olweus’ 
Bullying Prevention Program (OBPP).  Additional components of KiVa, incorporated 
features comparable to FearNot!’s virtual learning and CAPSLE’s classroom 
curriculum.  KiVa’s program includes supportive guidelines for students, teachers, 
and parents.  The whole-school intervention program develops KiVa team support, 
teacher training, student bullying awareness, and parent bullying awareness (Kärnä et 
al., 2011).  Kärnä et al. (2011) expressed belief in the program’s effectiveness, as a 
result of program preparation, government support, and teacher training.  Effective 
elements of the KiVa program are evident through the students’ academic success and 
desire to go to school.  Effective elements, which indicate significant positive social 
environment and positive behavioral changes, support KiVa as a successful 
intervention program to prevent bullying in the classroom (Williford, Boulton, 
Noland, Little, Kärnä, & Salmivalli, 2012).  
 
Teachers reported positive effects on student behaviors and academic improvements 
from the implementation of the Lunch Buddy (LB) mentoring program (Elledge et al., 
2010).  LB mentoring program is largely successful with identified students who have 
been victimized.  Parent, teachers, students, and mentors indicated satisfaction with 
the quality of the mentoring program and the non-evasive approach to bullying 
prevention.  LB mentoring program is certainly affordable.  Trained college students 
mentor elementary students during the elementary student's lunch period.  The 
program offers educators a low cost intervention to reduce student victimization 
among elementary school students.  
 
LB mentoring program supported the relationship between the mentor and the 
mentored student.  Social Skills Group Intervention (S.S.GRIN) is a school-based 
intervention program focused on student social peer relationships (DeRosier & 
Marcus, 2005).  Small group counseling sessions are conducted in a group setting for 
8 weeks.  Like LB, S.S.GRIN was developed to build positive relations and emotional 
skills rather than focusing on bullying behavior.  Positive intervention effects were 
found to increase student social acceptance, heighten self-esteem, and lessen 
depression. 
 
In the last decade, several studies have researched the effects of the bullying 
prevention program, Steps to Respect (Frey, Hirschstein, Edstrom, & Snell, 2009; 
Frey et al., 2005; Hirschstein, Edstrom, Frey, Snell, & McKenzie, 2007; Low, Frey, & 
Brockman, 2010).  Steps to Respect is another school-wide anti-bullying program that 
is focused on building social skills, bullying awareness, and relationships.  Strategies 
include teacher training, policies and procedures teacher manual, classroom materials, 
and lessons for implementation in the classroom.  The community is included in the 
implementation process.  The parents are also provided with an anti-bullying policy 
and procedures manual and support materials to use at home.  The Steps to Respect 
goal is to decrease bullying behaviors on the playground and in the classroom.  Direct 
results of the Steps to Respect program include decreased playground victimization, 
increased teacher responsiveness to bullying behaviors, decreased bystanders 
(Hirschstein et al., 2007), increased student confidence, and decreased relational 
aggression (Frey et al., 2005/2009; Low et al., 2010).  Although, assumptions on 
social skills among the researchers (Frey et al., 2005; Frey et al., 2009; Hirschstein et 
al., 2007; Low et al., 2010) assumed that friendships would reduce victimization, this 
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assumption was not supported.  Frey et al. (2009) concluded that Steps to Respects 
was an effective program to reduce victimization among students with retaliatory 
aggression present prior to the implementation of a bullying prevention program.  
 
Walk away, Ignore the bully, Talk it out and Seek help (WITS) is the basis of the 
WITS bullying prevention program (Leadbeater & Hoglund, 2006).  Concepts involve 
supportive strategies for the whole community, and are included in the simple aspects 
of this intervention. WITS teaches students from kindergarten through fifth grade 
social strategies to avoid bullying behaviors and concepts to confront bullying 
behaviors.  Just as the acronym states, the students are taught to Walk away, Ignore 
the bully, Talk it out and Seek help.  Strategies and resource materials are provided to 
support classroom teachers, librarians, school counselors, policemen, firemen, 
paramedics, family members, and friends to develop the WITS program in their 
community.  The WITS manual is posted at www.youth.society.uvic.ca and is 
available for schools, community workers, and families to establish safe environments 
for children.  
 
Denver, Colorado public elementary schools implemented a bullying prevention 
program named Youth Matters (YM).  Jenson, Dieterich, Brisson, Bender, and Powell 
(2010) studied the effects of the 2-year trial period (i.e., 2005–2007) of YM. The 
curriculum-based program objective is to develop the student's social skills.  
Classroom lesson objectives teach the students coping and social strategies for 
application to aggressive behaviors.  Student activities include classroom discussions, 
classroom projects, and school-wide projects.  Although victimization decreased 
during the first year, results of bullying between the intervention group and the 
control group did not show a significant difference.  However, Jenson et al. (2010) 
found results that indicate classroom and school-wide interventions overtime (i.e., 
second year of implementation) are more effective than a year or less anti-bullying 
program.  Jenson et al. suggest that educators and policy makers consider duration 
results, when deciding on an anti-bullying intervention to reduce bullying and 
victimization among school-aged students. 
 
Research question 3. What differences were found in this meta-analysis compared to 
Merrell et al.’s (2008) meta-analysis?  This meta-analysis of school-based bullying 
interventions was structured after Merrell et al.’s meta-analysis process to determine 
bullying intervention effectiveness among school-aged children.  Although this 
systematic literature review evaluated six studies over an eight year period compared 
to Merrell et al.’s analysis of 16 studies over a 25-year period, the results are similar.  
Table 1 is a chart comparing meaningful average effects of bullying interventions 
from Merrell et al.’s meta-analysis results, and the current meta-analysis results 
(Hornack, 2013).  
 
Table 1 
Bullying Intervention Study Comparison Percentages 

Author and date 
Positive 
meaningful 
average effects 

Negative 
meaningful 
average effects 

No meaningful 
average effect 

Merrell et al. (2008) 36 4 60 
Hornack (2013) 30 9 61 
Note. Based on post meta-analysis results in Table C2. 
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Similar to Merrell et al.’s results, distribution of significant effect size results had no 
obvious pattern.  Results from this study indentified effective outcomes from anti-
bullying interventions that were meaningful for students victimization, bullying, 
depression, feelings of anxiety, self-esteem, leadership, and peer aggression.  As 
Merrell et al. concluded, some bullying interventions show a small percentage of 
effectiveness.  This study indicates similar effects.  For this study, positive 
meaningful effects were evident for 36% of the outcome variables possible from six 
bullying interventions.  The greater majority of outcomes for this study were 
associated with no significant or meaningful connection to school bullying 
intervention effectiveness.  Parallel to Merrell et al.’s meta analysis a small portion of 
the outcome variables had negative implications toward bullying intervention 
programs.  Negative outcomes could signify harmful effects from intervention 
program strategies.  Educators should not ignore the possible negative effects, but use 
caution (Merrell et al., 2008).  While harmful effects are important to consider, 
Fonagy et al. (2009) found that CAPSLE and SPC were more effective than 
treatment-as-usual(TAU).  Simply said, some positive intervention tools and 
strategies are better than no intervention strategies.  
 
Andreou et al. (2008) studied the effects of a curriculum-based anti-bullying 
intervention program.  Results revealed an effective decrease in bullying and 
victimization during the first posttest.  Positive outcomes indicated that curriculum- 
based lessons increased student efficacy and gave students the confidence needed to 
intervene during a bullying situation.  These effective results diminished after the 
intervention lessons discontinued (Andreou et al., 2008).  S.S GRIN (DeRosier & 
Marcus, 2005) increased the implementation time of a social skills based anti-bullying 
curriculum from Andreou et al.’s implementation time of 4-weeks to 8-weeks.  
Longer implementation time results indicated students’ experienced  increased self-
efficacy, increased self-esteem, lowered social anxiety, and reduced depression.   
 
Another implication Merrell et al. (2008) explain that the lack of significant effects 
are related to acquired knowledge.  Although Merrell et al.’s average effect size for 
student self-reported bullying and teacher self-reported effects were less than 
significant compared to the present study’s small significant results, the concept is the 
same.  As Merrell et al. stated, “the average teacher actually reported more bullying 
after intervention than before” (2008, p. 39).  Evidence in Merrell et al.’s study and 
the present study’s findings suggests students and teachers were able to recognize 
bullying behaviors after bullying prevention knowledge was acquired from 
interventions. 
 
Conclusions  
 
An extensive systematic review of bullying prevention programs found significant 
bullying prevention effects for students and teachers.  Student-reported victimization, 
bullying, peer-aggression, depression, anxiety, self-esteem, and leadership were found 
to be meaningful effective intervention results.  Students and teachers realized 
significant intervention outcomes at a rate of 30% effectiveness, after the first 
implementation of an intervention.  Conclusions from these significant results suggest 
effective school interventions improve student behavior, self-esteem, and student 
confidence.  Decreasing average effects from follow-up results conclude that bullying 
interventions may need to continue well after the first implementation period. 
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Teachers expressed an increase in student victimization following an anti-bullying 
program.  Ultimately, teachers may have been able to recognize bullying behaviors as 
a result of bullying intervention training sessions.  Teacher training developed teacher 
awareness and teacher recognition of  the bullying phenomenon (Menard, 2009; 
Menard & Grotpeter, 2011).  Similar to the teachers, increased peer-reported student 
victimization may have resulted from student bullying awareness.  Meta-analysis 
results from this study agree with Merrell et al.’s (2008) study signifying that bullying 
interventions may raise the awareness of bullying behaviors.  Significant positive 
results indicate teacher training programs, student-based anti-bullying curriculum, and 
student discussions may have educated students and teachers to recognize bullying.  
In addition to recognizing bullying, students and teachers sustain positive effects from 
anti-bullying intervention implementation which are continued throughout the school 
year (Fekkes et al., 2006).  Negative results should certainly be considered as a 
precaution, but should not dissuade the positive effects of anti-bullying programs. 
 
Recommendations for Future Research  
 
Results from this meta-analysis are informative and resourceful for educators to 
consider for recommendations of effective and efficient school-based bullying 
interventions that may offer a safer environment for school-aged children.  However, 
future studies relative to bullying interventions are needed to develop significant 
research with increased considerations to the sample size, eligibility criteria, and 
coding experience.   
 
Sample size considerations for future meta-analysis evaluations on the effectiveness 
of bullying interventions should select studies with comparable sample size 
participants.  The mix of studies used in this meta-analysis had various levels from a 
small number of participants (i.e., fewer than 100 participants) to a large number of 
participants (i.e., greater than 1,000 participants).  Future studies should limit 
participant sample size variations for decreased biased results.  Effect size 
requirements for future meta-analysis inclusion and exclusion criteria should expand 
the acceptable measures used to calculate effect size.  Accepting percentages, odds 
ratios, significance levels, degrees of freedom, standardized regression coefficient 
may possibly increase the number of acceptable studies.  In reference to coding 
reliability, Lipsey and Wilson (2001) recommend more than one coder. In this relative 
small study, only one coder was responsible for coding.  Future meta-analyst should 
be advised to avoid judgmental influences which may affect the results from study to 
study, when only one coder is involved in the meta-analysis.  
 
Future researchers may consider other issues surrounding the bullying phenomenon. 
Indications of predictive factors of bullying behaviors among students include 
witnessing of violent or neglected behavior, family conflict, or peer victimization.  
The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services at the state and local levels of 
Child Protective Services acknowledged 3.3 million child abuse or neglect complaints 
in 2008.  In a study on bullying behavioral relationships between family resolutions 
and middle school student conflict resolutions, Brubacher, Fondacaro, Brank, and 
Brown (2009) found a strong correlation between the parents bullying attitudes and 
behaviors, and the child’s bullying attitudes and behaviors.  Future systematic reviews 
are needed to evaluate interventions that apply to the family environment, as well as 
the school environment, and address changes in behavioral attitudes.  
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Final Eligibility Criteria 
__Identified school-based bullying intervention Quasi-experimental 
 __experimental group  
 __controlled group  
__Identified Bullying Behaviors 
 __Bully 
 __Victim 
 __Bystander 
 __Other 
__Statistical analysis 
 __Effect size 
 __Mean 
 __Standard deviation 
 __Sample size (n) experimental group 
 __Sample size (n) controlled group 
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Abstract 
 
Gender disparities appear to be widening such that women make up a growing 
proportion of persons living with the Human Immune-deficiency Virus (HIV), 
globally.  Statistics has shown that the highest population of people living with HIV 
are women in the child-bearing age of 15-49 years.  However, beyond women’s 
greater biological susceptibility and other explanations of why men and women are at 
disparate risk for HIV infection, it is believed that unequal exposure to routine HIV-
testing could contribute to gender disparities in HIV epidemiology.  In the public 
health institutions in Nigeria for instance, HIV counselling and testing is mandatory in 
Ante-Natal care (ANC) and routinely carried out on all expectant mothers, while their 
spouses are excluded from the routine screening. 
 
A total of 110 respondents comprising 53 expectant couples (53 females and 53 
males) and 7 health personnel participated in the study. The convenience sampling 
technique was used to include willing expectant couples at the selected Rural Public 
Health Facilities in Ogun State Nigeria.  Multiple methods of data collection 
combining quantitative and qualitative research methods were employed to provide 
rich opportunities for cross-validation of data and triangulation.  Descriptive survey 
methodology was adopted for the quantitative aspects, using a pre-tested 
questionnaire to collect socio- demographic information and quantitative data 
pertaining to determinants of gender disparities in HIV-epidemiology, couples’ 
awareness of their HIV status.  In-depth interviews and Focus Group Discussions 
(FGDs) were employed to collect qualitative data from health personnel regarding the 
current approaches to HIV screening while separate FGDs were held with the 
expectant mothers and fathers to elicit information about expectant mothers’ 
perception of mandatory HIV screening. 
 
Among other findings, the study revealed that, current approaches to HIV-screening 
focuses only women and excludes men.  The study further reveals a gendered 
construction of the couples’ perceptions of the woman’s connection with the unborn 
child and thus her involvement and responsibilities for child-care.  Findings regarding 
couples’ awareness of HIV status and willingness to volunteer for HIV-screening 
corroborate the fact that exclusion of men from routine HIV-screening especially 
during ANC is contributory to gender disparities in HIV-epidemiology.  The major 
reasons why expectant fathers will not volunteer for HIV-screening include lack of 
confidentiality and trust in Health personnel; fear of testing; misconceptions that 
healthy looks and fidelity in marriage suggests negative HIV status and the fact that 
healthcare policies do not focus on men requiring routine or mandatory HIV 
screening.  The thesis of this study and as revealed by the findings, is that male-
exclusion from routine HIV-screening during ANC in a major contributor to gender 
disparities in HIV-epidemiology especially in the study area. 

 
Introduction and Background 
 
That Human Immune Deficiency Virus (HIV) and Acquired Immune Deficiency 
Syndrome (AIDS) is more prevalent in females than in males, has been the general 
trend in HIV-epidemiology.  Gender disparities appear to be widening such that 
women make up a growing proportion of persons living with HIV (UNAIDS, 2007), 
thus lending urgency to calls  for new research that identifies and explains the factors 
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that work to place men and women at disparate risk for HIV infection.  It has been 
documented that, in nearly all countries in sub-Saharan Africa, 76 per cent of the 
young people (aged 15-24 years) living with HIV are females.  In sub-Saharan Africa, 
60% of people living with HIV are women and girls (UNAIDS, 2011).  According to 
UNAIDS (2010), prevalence data show that 13 women in sub-Saharan Africa become 
infected with HIV for every 10 men.  According to NACA (2011), prevalence among 
young women aged 15 – 24 years in Nigeria, is estimated to be three times higher 
than among men of the same age; females constitute 58% (about 1.72 million) of 
persons living with HIV in Nigeria. Each year, 55% of AIDS deaths occur among 
women and girls. (NACA, 2011). Furthermore, the national median prevalence among 
pregnant women in Nigeria is 4.1%. (NACA, 2011).    
 
While it has long been recognized that men and women face unequal risk for HIV 
infection, explanations for the sources of gender differences in risk remain relatively 
weak. Women’s greater biological susceptibility has been variously attributed to the 
greater exposed surface area in the female genital tract compared to the male genital 
tract and greater potential for injury to the cell wall during intercourse for women 
compared to men. In addition, globally, and particularly in sub-Saharan Africa, the 
observed high rates of HIV infection in women have brought into sharp focus the 
problem of violence against women. There is also a growing recognition that women 
and girls’ risk of, and vulnerability to, HIV infection is shaped by deep-rooted and 
pervasive gender inequalities - violence against them in particular.   
 
Despite the fact that gender inequalities have been largely documented as a major 
index of gender disparities in HIV epidemiology, attention does not appear to be 
focussing the real issues, globally.  Over the past ten years there has been increasing 
movement away from opt-in HIV testing, towards service provider initiated, routine 
HIV tests, where the emphasis is on the service user to opt-out. This move follows 
joint UNAIDS and World Health Organization guideline in 2004. While knowing 
one’s status can sometimes enable women and men to better protect their health and 
that of their partners, the move towards opt-out testing is highly problematic in 
contexts where inequality and HIV-related stigma make disclosure a life threatening 
prospect (ICW, 2006).. 
 
The 2011 UN Political declaration on HIV and AIDS specifies ten targets and 
elimination commitments aimed at intensifying efforts to eliminate HIV and AIDS 
(UNAIDS/GARPR, 2014). The first target is to reduce sexual transmission of HIV by 
50% by 2015 and one of the key indicators is the percentage of women and men aged 
15-49 who received an HIV test in the past 12 months and know their results. The 
question then is – how could this target be met, if men and women do not have equal 
opportunities of knowing their HIV status?  That is, with the existing gender 
inequalities in access to routine HIV screening, especially during Ante-Natal care. In 
the same vein, the seventh target of the political declaration – ‘Elimination of Gender 
inequalities’.  However, the indicator for measuring the achievement of this target – 
‘proportion of ever-married or partnered women aged 15-49 who experienced 
physical or sexual violence from a male intimate partner in the past 12 months’ is 
limiting, gender-biased and further strengthens male-exclusion (UN, 2011).    
 
UNAIDS report in July 2014 shows that 19 million of the 35 million people living 
with HIV globally do not know their HIV-positive status (UNAIDS, 2014).  Women 
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and men do not have equal opportunities of accessing HIV Counselling and Test 
(HCT) services, and as discovered in this study and this is a fundamental and globally 
ignored reason why there are gender disparities in HIV epidemiology.  Most women 
living with HIV discovered their status during mandatory HIV screening at antenatal 
care and this has made so many researchers to conclude that the highest populations 
of women living with HIV are those at the child bearing age (15 - 49 years).   Most 
men on the other hand, will not volunteer for HIV screening if there is no medical 
need that warrants it. 
 
Studies have shown that when male partners are involved in HIV testing and Ante-
Natal care (ANC), women are more likely to accept Anti-RetroViral (ARV) 
prophylaxis (Kiarie, et. al., 2003;  Farquhar, et al. 2013);  give birth in a health facility 
(Albrecht, et. al, 2006), and adhere to recommended HIV-related care (Kalembo, et. 
al. 2013).  Msuya, et.al. (2008) and Farquhar, et al. (2004) also discovered that 
involvement of male partners in their partner’s PMTCT programme, in Tanzania and 
Kenya, led to more HIV infected women receiving Nevirapine during their antenatal 
follow up visits, avoidance of breastfeeding in their babies, adherence to infant 
feeding method chosen and a reported higher condom use than those whose partners 
were not involved. Prevention of Mother to Child Transmission services have also 
been criticized for only focusing on females and side-lining males who are the 
primary support unit to the woman (Reece, Hollub, Nangami, and  Lane, 2010). A 
review of Demographic Health surveillance data from 8 countries in Africa, 
recommended the recognition of an association between uptake of HIV tests by men 
and the communities they live in thereby underscoring the importance of community 
factors such as educating communities in HIV programmes to increase male uptake of 
the programme (Stephenson, Miriam, and Winter, 2013). 
 
The current study was motivated by the concern that, gender-stereotyping regarding 
the socio-cultural and gendered constructions of women’s biological roles has crept 
into HIV epidemiology and it is contributory to gender disparities in HIV statistics. 
Apart from the anatomical and physiological make-up of the female reproductive 
organs which makes her more vulnerable to HIV infection, her biological and socially 
constructed gender roles in reproduction places more burden on her during the ante-
natal and post-natal periods in her child-bearing ages. According to UNAIDS/WHO 
(2006, 2010, 2011), women and girls are especially vulnerable to HIV infection due to 
a host of biological, social, cultural and economic reasons, including women’s 
entrenched social and economic inequality within sexual relationships and marriage. 
Women and girls, including those who are themselves HIV positive, also bear the 
physical and psychological burden of HIV and AIDS care. Women thus carry a ‘triple 
jeopardy’ of AIDS: as people infected with HIV, as mothers of children infected, and 
as carers of partners, parents or orphans with AIDS (Paxton and Welbourn 2004).  
 
Gender, as a key determinant of health, has specific relevance to HIV infection and 
related health equity issues in terms of how gender influences the activities of 
everyday life for both men and women. Unlike biological sex, gender refers to the 
socially constructed notion of what are considered appropriate roles and behaviours 
for men and women in society (PHA, Canada, 2003) Distinct gender roles and 
behaviours for men and women can lead to inequities in both health status and access 
to health care (WHO, 2009). In terms of HIV testing, women and men face different 
gender-related inequities to testing as well as different challenges in accessing HIV 
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care, treatment and support programs and services when testing HIV-positive 
(Remien et al., 2009). 
 
The current drive to test as many people as possible for HIV often ignores the lived 
complexities of women’s – and men’s – lives, in which knowing one’s status does not 
necessarily equate with being able to act on that knowledge to improve one’s well-
being and that of one’s family. In addition, the current emphasis by the World Health 
Organization on testing in ANCs is problematic because it reinforces the view that 
women bring HIV into the family. The focus on testing in ANCs or childbirth settings 
further entrenches the perception among women that the primary objective in testing 
is to protect the health of the infant, rather than also being for the benefit of the 
women themselves.  
 
Whereas it is believed that heterosexual sex remains the dominant mode of HIV 
transmission and that the vast majority of people in sub-Saharan Africa continue to be 
infected with HIV through unprotected heterosexual intercourse, routine ante-natal 
HIV-screening is restricted to only women to the exclusion of the men.  Moreover, if 
testing is available primarily through ante-natal services there is a real risk that 
women who are not pregnant will not be reached.  Targeting ANCs also shifts the 
responsibility away from men to get tested. When combined with the prevalent belief 
in many cultures that ‘real men’ do not get sick, this means that men tend not to get 
tested for HIV (Esplen 2006). 
   
Although the international shifts in HIV testing policy and programming present an 
opportunity to re-examine current approaches, the issue of gender and related 
determinants of health equity remain largely absent from the debate.  Hence, the 
current study is adopting inclusive strategies to investigate the determinants of gender 
disparities in HIV-epidemiology, with a view to discovering strategies to address 
gender equity issues in access to routine HIV-screening.  The study focuses expectant 
families and includes the expectant mothers accessing antenatal-care in selected rural 
health facilities and their spouses (expectant fathers) in the study. 
 
Objectives 
 
The study aimed at: 

1. Exploring current approaches in HIV- screening 
2. Investigating the determinants of gender-disparities in HIV epidemiology 
3. Investigating the expectant couples awareness of their HIV status and 

willingness (of expectant fathers in particular) to undergo HIV screening. 
4. Discovering a rationale for the development of gender-equity strategies in 

HIV- screening and gender-inclusive policies in HIV prevention. 
 
Methodology 
 
The study adopted descriptive and qualitative research methods. 
 
Sample 
As part of an on-going study covering other parts of Nigeria, a total of 110 
respondents comprising 53 expectant couples (53 women and 53 men). The 
convenience sampling technique was used to include willing expectant couples from 7 
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selected Rural Public Health Facilities in Ogun State Nigeria, as indicated in table 1.  
The expectant mothers were accessed during routine ANC and those that were willing 
to participate in the study were included.  The criterion for inclusion was that their 
spouses are required to participate in the study.  Willing mothers who agreed to 
intimate their spouses about their required involvement in the study were then enlisted 
as study participants. Using the convenience sampling method, 1 health personnel (a 
Nurse/Midwife or Community Health Extension Worker [CHEW]) was selected from 
each of the health centres, making a total of 7 health personnel. The expectant fathers 
were thereafter contacted through the assistance of the selected health personnel in the 
respective health facilities. 

 
Data Collection Methods 
Multiple methods of data collection combining quantitative and qualitative research 
methods were employed to provide rich opportunities for cross-validating and cross-
fertilizing research procedures and findings (Brewer and Hunter, 1989).  The adopted 
multi-method approach also provided a means of triangulation for crosschecking and 
confirming the information elicited from qualitative data sources.  Descriptive survey 
methodology was adopted for the quantitative aspects, using a pre-tested 
questionnaire to collect socio- demographic information and quantitative data 
pertaining to determinants of gender disparities in HIV epidemiology, couple 
awareness of their HIV status, their willingness to undergo screening, and why 
expectant fathers will not volunteer for HIV screening.  Qualitative data were 
collected through in-depth face-to-face interviews and Focus Group Discussions 
(FGDs).  The broad questions used to elicit qualitative data emerged from preliminary 
analyses of the quantitative data (simple percentages), and provided basis for further 
probing.  The participating Nurse-Midwives were interviewed on the current 
approaches to HIV-screening while in-depth interviews and FGDs were held with the 
expectant couples to elicit responses regarding their perceptions on mandatory HIV 
screening for expectant mothers and why expectant fathers will not volunteer for HIV 
screening.   
 
Descriptive statistics (percentages) were used to analyze socio-demographic and other 
quantitative data from questionnaires.  All in-depth interviews and focus group 
discussions were audio-recorded, transcribed verbatim and checked for accuracy.  All 
qualitative data were then translated into English and analyzed according to the major 
themes and patterns emerging from the study, using coding procedures suggested by 
Strauss (1987).  
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Major Findings 
 
Socio-demographic Characteristics 
The majority of the couples (70.8%) were in monogamous marriages, majority 
(59.4%) were Christians and 60% are Yorubas (the predominant tribe in south-
western Nigeria).  Participants are majorly literate. About half of the expectant 
couples (50.9%) had secondary school education, while 15.1% had tertiary education. 
The majority of the couples (94.3%) are in the child-bearing ages of 18-47years. All 
the health personnel in the study were females. 
 
Current approaches in HIV- screening 
Findings of the study revealed that HIV-screening is mandatory for expectant mothers 
and is part of routine investigation during ANC in Nigerian Public Health Facilities. 
The current approach focuses only the females and excludes males.  In-depth 
interviews of the participating health personnel further revealed that husbands of the 
expectant mothers rarely show up in the Ante-Natal clinics, since there is no policy or 
guideline requiring their clinic attendance.  One of the health personnel in the study 
noted that men are not comfortable in the ANC environment because the content of 
messages disseminated and sung at the ANCs targets women and excludes men. 
 

The ante-natal clinic is a woman’s domain. Spouses of the pregnant 
women are usually not comfortable here, because our messages focus the 
women.  The clinic is for them. Hence, the men stay away.  They come 
here only on invitation as you can see. NM1Respondent 

 
Male-exclusion in the current approaches to HIV screening therefore strengthens 
feminization of HIV. However, cooperation of expectant fathers in this study suggest 
that Male-Involvement (MI) in ANC is achievable, suggest that MI in ANC is 
achievable, if policies are put in place to make it a requirement for accessing ANC.  
Msellati (2009), proposed a change in the term ‘Prevention of Mother To Child 
Transmission’ (PMTCT) to ‘Prevention of Parents To Child Transmission’ (PPTCT) 
to promote “Male Involvement” into the programme.   
 
Falnes, et. al (2011) suggest that streamlining of services for men or for pregnant 
couples promotes MI.  Researchers further suggest that MI can be achieved through 
couple counselling (Katz, et.al, 2009, Mbuyi et. al., 2004, Sasaki, 2010) and sexual 
reproductive health services to boys and men (Yamey, 1999). 
 
On a further probing of how MI in ANC and male-inclusiveness in HIV screening 
could be achieved, the interviewed health personnel highlighted the roles of 
community sensitization through traditional rulers, opinion leaders and religious 
groups.  They also stressed the need to integrate routine HIV-screening into the 
health-care of men attending the general out-patient clinics.  According to a Nurse-
Midwife respondent, 
 

A shift in the current approaches to HIV screening is desirable and could 
be achieved through the encouragement of male involvement in ante-natal 
care.  Community mobilisation and sensitization could also be achieved 
through advocacy meetings with traditional rulers, chiefs and religious 
groups and campaigns. NM Respondent 2 
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This finding corroborates that of Nyodo et. al (2014), that the position and influence 
of chiefs as custodians of culture and enforcers of customs in communities and their 
involvement in the programme would promote male involvement in PMTCT services. 
Nyodo et. al (2014) further observed that health education on MI should not be 
limited to the ANC because most men patronize the General Medical Outpatient 
departments. 
 
Determinants of gender-disparities in HIV epidemiology  
Two issues emerged in relation to determinants of gender disparities in HIV 
epidemiology. The first is the gender role socialisation and gendered constructions of 
women’s roles in reproduction and childcare; while the second relates to why a higher 
HIV prevalence is discovered in women.  Table 2 reveals three major reasons 
emerged as being responsible for discovery of a higher HIV prevalence in women.  
These reasons include: Mandatory HIV-screening for expectant mothers only, 
attendance of ANCs by women only and frequency of women’s visits to health 
facilities for gynaecological and child-care issues.   

 
The study reveals a gendered construction of the couples’ perceptions of the woman’s 
connection to the unborn child and thus their involvement and responsibilities for 
childcare.  Couples in the study opined that women are more biologically more 
connected with the unborn child and should therefore be the ones to be screened for 
HIV.  Even though the biological connection of women with the unborn child is 
obvious, that men should be excluded from HIV-Screening is a clear indication of 
gender-role stereotypism.  This finding corroborates an earlier discovery by Nyodo 
(2014), that culture and gender considerations constitute barrier to MI in PMTCT; due 
to gender roles and assumptions that pregnancy and child-bearing are women’s 
responsibilities. 
 
Awareness of HIV Status and Willingness to undergo HIV-screening 
Findings of the study revealed that none of the expectant mothers knew their HIV 
status prior to their first attendance at the ANC and that only 35 (66%) were willing to 
undergo HIV Counselling and Testing (HCT).  However, because the screening was 
mandatory, they were left with no choice after counselling, than to undergo screening.  
Only 9 of the 53 (17%) expectant mothers tested positive.  The study further revealed 
that 13 (24.5%) of the expectant fathers claimed to be aware of their HIV status, prior 
to participation in the study, out of which 2 (3.8%) were positive and 11 (20.7%) 
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negative.  Out of the 40 (75.5%) the expectant fathers that do not know their HIV 
status, only 29 (54.8%) agreed to undergo voluntary HCT while the remaining 11 
(20.7%) opted-out. While the expectant mothers had no choice but to undergo 
mandatory HIV-screening, it was not the case for their spouses.  However, for ethical 
reasons, the unwilling expectant fathers were not mandated to undergo HIV-
screening, since it was not part of the ANC policy guidelines.   
 
Furthermore, out of the 29 expectant fathers that opted-in for HCT, 10 tested positive, 
while 19 were negative.  This brought the number of positive cases among the 53 
expectant fathers to 12 out of 42 (i.e. 28.6%); whereas, only 9 of the 53 expectant 
mothers tested positive.  The gender disparity here is alarming, tilting the table 
towards a higher prevalence in men!  This discovery suggests that HIV is more 
prevalent among the men (28.6%) than the women (17%) in the study.  There is also a 
high probability that the figures could have been higher for men if all the expectant 
fathers in the study had opted-in for HCT, even though a host of other factors could 
be responsible. 
 
Three questions then emerged, regarding (a) the circumstances that led to the HIV 
screening of the 13 expectant fathers that knew their HIV-status prior to inclusion in 
the current study, (b) whether HIV prevalence among the 13 is actually limited to 2 
that disclosed their positive status and (c) why 11 fathers finally opted-out of HCT. 
One of the 2 men confided in one of the researchers that he could not disclose his 
status to his wife for fear of stigmatization and divorce. According to a 36-year old 
expectant father: 
 

I cannot tell my wife about my status because she will believe that I have 
infected her and this will lead to distrust, fights and separation. Hence I 
have kept it to myself. I know that she will discover her status during ante-
natal care routine HIV screening. I just pray that our unborn child will be 
free of HIV. 

 
This finding corroborates an earlier discovery that barriers to HIV status disclosure 
among couples included fears of abuse, disharmony in the relationship, and stigma 
(Walcott et. al. 2013). 
 
Why Expectant Fathers ‘opt-out’ of HIV-Screening 
Findings of the study revealed 8 major reasons why the expectant fathers in the study 
opted out of HIV-screening. Table 3 shows the reasons in order of importance. 
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The highlighted 8 reasons could further be compressed into 4 major ones as follows: 

1. Lack of confidentiality and trust in Health personnel. 
2. Fear (due to Infidelity and unprotected sex with multiple sex partners; of 

spousal separation or divorce) if found positive.  
3. Misconceptions that ‘healthy looks’ and fidelity in marriage suggests Negative 

HIV status. 
4. Medical attention not focusing men and HIV. . 

 
Previous studies have similarly revealed that the fear of learning one’s HIV status 
following attendance of PMTCT services prevents men from attending the service 
(Aarnio et. al, 2009; Theuring et. al., 2009, Nkuoh et. al., 2010) 
 
 
Conclusion and Implications of Findings 
Findings of this study confirm that exclusion of men from routine HIV screening 
especially during ANC of their spouses is contributory to gender disparities in HIV 
epidemiology.  
 
Ample evidence in this study lends credence for an argument that – regardless of the 
greater vulnerability of women to HIV and AIDS, it would not be justifiable to 
assume that greater vulnerability automatically translates to greater prevalence. Socio-
cultural gendered constructions, gender inequality in access to HCT services and male 
exclusion form ANC are evidently contributory to gender disparities in HIV 
Epidemiology as discovered in this study.   A major discovery in this study is that the 
statistics of the expectant fathers that had positive HIV status and the additional that 
could have been discovered amongst them if HIV-screening were to be mandatory are 
missing in the reported epidemiology of HIV in the study area due to male exclusion 
from mandatory ANC HIV-screening. In view of the above, there is temptation to re-
title the study as “GREATER HIV PREVALENCE IN WOMEN: AN ERRONEOUS 
ASSUMPTION?”.  But not yet!  Further studies need to be carried out using larger 
samples. 
 
Implications of Findings  
The revealed greater HIV prevalence in the men in this study calls for further research 
into more ‘fundamental’ causes of gender disparities in HIV epidemiology as 
currently being portrayed in Global HIV statistics.    
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Findings of the study have implications for: 
• Development of gender-sensitive, gender-inclusive and gender-equity 

strategies to mitigate male-exclusion in family reproductive health 
matters, with particular attention to HIV- screening and HIV 
prevention. 

 
Such strategies could include: 

• Development of Policies to involve expectant fathers in ANC and thus 
routine HIV screening. 

• Providing Couple Counselling Services in reproductive health clinics 
(family Planning, ANC and PNC) 

• Maintaining a male friendly in the reproductive health clinics 
• Community involvement in Mobilisation and sensitisation 
• Clinic flow management to give priority attention to men that 

accompany their wives reproductive health clinics to encourage male 
involvement. 
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Abstract 
Genocide is the deliberate killing of a large group of people especially those of a 
particular nation, ethnic or religious group.  It also means racial killing, massacre, 
wholesale slaughter, mass slaughter, indiscriminate killing, etc.  Genocide generally 
means the destruction of an ethnic group. In virtually every case of genocide, a ruling 
elite group is in a precarious position with a fragile economy and a volatile political 
situation. In such a situation, the leaders are desperate to maintain control under 
conditions that could quickly devolve into chaos. 
 
The paper discusses genocide generally and genocide in international law. The paper 
further discusses the Nigeria federation, the concept of federalism. Genocide in 
Nigeria is discussed with particular emphasis on the Boko Haram uprisings. The 
paper is concluded with suggestions on how to curtail the Boko Haram uprisings and 
make the Nigerian federation stronger. 
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Genocide in International Law 
 
The United Nations Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the crime of 
Genocide was adopted in 1948.  It came into effect after obtaining the requisite 
twenty ratifications required by article XIII, the Convention entered into force on 12 
January, 1951i. 
 
The Convention defines genocide in legal terms, and is the culmination of years of 
campaigning by lawyer Raphael Lemkin.  All participating countries are advised to 
prevent and punish actions of genocide in war and in peacetime.  The number of states 
that have ratified the convention is currently 146.2 
 
The Convention is a major pillar in the evolving framework of international 
humanitarian rules.  It declares genocide as a crime under the international law.  It 
condemns genocide whether committed in time of peace or in time of war and 
provides a definition of what crimes constitute genocide. 
 
The convention defines genocide as any of a number of acts committed with the intent 
to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnic, racial or religious group; killing, 
deliberately inflicting on the group conditions of life calculated to bring about its 
physical destruction in whole or in part; imposing measures intended to prevent births 
within the group and forcibly transferring children of the group to another group.3 
Article 3 of the Convention defines the crimes that can be punished under the 
convention thus 
 

(a) Genocide; 
(b) Conspiracy to commit genocide; 
(c) Direct and public incitement to commit genocide; 
(d) Attempt to commit genocide 
(e) Complicity in genocide. 

 
The convention was passed to outlaw actions similar to the Holocaust by Nazi 
Germany during World War II.  Its first draft included political killing, but the USSR 
along with some other nations would not accept that actions against groups identified 
as holding similar political opinions or social status would constitute genocide.4 
 
The first time that the Genocide convention was enforced occurred on 2 September 
1998 when the International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda found Jean-Paul Akayesu, 
the former mayor of a small town in Rwanda, guilty of nine counts of genocide. Two 
days later, Jean Kambanda became the first head of government to be convicted of 
genocide. 
 
The first state to be found in breach of the Genocide Convention was Serbia.  In the 
Bosnia and Herzegovina v. Serbia and Montenegro case the International Court of 
Justice presented its judgment on 26 February 2007.  It cleared Serbia of direct 
involvement in genocide during the Bosnian war.5 But ruled that Serbia did breach 
international law by failing to prevent the 1995 Srebrenica genocide, and for failing to 
try or transfer the persons accused of genocide to the International Criminal Tribunal 
on Yugoslavia (ICTY). 
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Nigeria 
 
Nigeria is a federal constitutional republic consisting of 36 states and a Federal 
Territory, Abuja.  The country is located in West Africa and shares land borders with 
the Republic of Benin in the West, Chad and Cameroon in the east, and Niger in the 
North.  Its coast in the south lies on the Gulf of Guinea in the Atlantic Ocean. 
 
Nigeria is the most populous country in Africa and the largest in area of the West 
African states and has the sixth largest area in Africa.  Nigeria became an independent 
nation in 1960.  Nigeria is a country of great diversity because of the many ethnic, 
linguistic and religious groups that live within its border.  There are three dominant 
regional groups they are the Hausa in the Northern kingdoms of the savanna, the 
Yoruba in the west and the Igbo in the east.  Like many other modern African states, 
Nigeria is the creation of European imperialism.  The modern history of Nigeria  as a 
political state encompassing 400 to 500 ethnic groups of widely varied cultures and 
modes of political organization  dates back from the completion of the British 
conquest in 1903 and the amalgamation of Northern and Southern Nigeria into the 
colony and the Protectorate of Nigeria in 1914.6 
 
The three major ethnic groups constitute more than sixty percent of the total 
population of Nigeria.  They are Yoruba 21 %, Hausa 21% and Igbo 18%. 
 
There are several dominant themes in Nigerian history that are essential in 
understanding contemporary Nigerian politics and society,  The spread of Islam in the 
North and later South-western Nigeria, the slave trade and the spread of Christianity.  
Nigeria became a federation in 1954. 
 
Against this background, Nigeria is a disaster waiting to happen.  It is therefore not 
surprising that Nigeria is divided along ethnic and religious lines.  Nigeria fought a 
civil war between 1967 –1970.  From the late 1980s to the present time there have 
been series of attempt at genocide by different ethnic and religious groups. 
 
Genocide in Nigeria is caused by a number of factors – political agitation, ethnicity, 
religion, militancy and resource control among other factors.  Genocide has even been 
perpetrated by the federal government. 
 
The origin and foundation of Nigerian federalism can be traced to the period of 
British colonial rule during which certain factors which were to influence Nigeria’s 
federal system were already manifest.  These factors such as tribalism, regionalism 
and structural imbalance merely acquired new strength and momentum after 
independence.7 
 
The aspiration of the founding fathers of Nigeria at independence to build a stable and 
virile country were hinged upon the perceived efficacy of the federal principle.  But 
within a few years of independence these aspirations and great expectations dissipated 
into national confusion, and ultimately crisis.  The various crises of nation-building 
(the 1967-1970 civil war being the gravest) experienced by Nigeria since 1960, 
coupled with current demands for a general redefinition of the Nigerian federation via 
a sovereign national conference all go to show that federalism has not worked 
successfully  in the country.  The clamour for resource control by the federating units 
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has been a dominant aspect of the problematic federal system in Nigeria.  The 
agitation for resource control by the people of the Niger Delta has given rise to 
militant nationalism.  The failure by successive Nigerian governments to abide by the 
core principles of federalism, especially those that concern the control of resources by 
federating units in which such resources are domiciled, has been responsible for the 
various crises in the nation, particularly the armed struggle in the Niger Delta and 
Boko Haram uprising among others. 
 
Federalism In Nigeria 
 
The notion of federalism which originated with the concept of intergovernmental 
relations dates back to the Greek civilizations, during which efforts were made to 
describe the legal relationships between the leagues and the city states.  But the 
leagues differed from modern federations in that while the various governments freely 
interacted, no direct contact between the citizens of the various governments was 
allowed.8  Mogi, observed further that Jean Bodin takes credit for being the first 
proponent of modern federalism and was emulated by scholars such as Hugo Grotus, 
Otto Cosmanus and Pufenderf who viewed federalism as a voluntary type of political 
union (which may be temporary or permanent) of independent authorities, for special 
common objectives such as defence against external forces, trade and 
communications, etc. 
 
A new perception of federalism emerged in 1787 following the establishment of the 
United States of America (USA) Constitution.9  Since then, the tendency among 
scholars has been to conceptualize federalism from the viewpoint of contact at two 
levels (Dual federalism, that is, at the governmental level between participating units 
and among the citizens of these different unit.  Subsequently, various conceptual 
positions on federalism became popular.  Such include the classic or orthodox school 
(coordinate federalism) represented by Kenneth Wheare10, the sociological and 
process school epitomized by William Livingstone and Carl Friedrich and the 
cooperative federalism school by which scholars have, presently, focused more 
attention on how to make federalism work through cooperation between the various 
levels of government.11 
 
In-spite of the different conceptions of federalism (i.e. the classical model, the 
sociological school, cooperative federalism etc) some basic characteristics and 
operational principles common to all truly federal systems can be identified.12  First, 
the federal relationship must be established or confirmed through a perpetual 
covenant of union, embodied in a written Constitution that outlines, among other 
things, the terms by which power is divided or shared in the political system and 
which can be altered only by extraordinary procedures.  Second, the political system 
must ensure non-centralisation, that is, diffusion of power among the constituent 
polities established by the federal covenant.  A third element of any true federal 
system is the internal division of authority and power on an aerial basis, known in the 
USA as “territorial democracy”.13  
 
Another basic requirement of federalism is that the constituent politics in a federation 
must be fairly equal in population and wealth or at least balanced geographically or 
numerically in their inequalities, if non-centralization is to be maintained.  
Permanence of the boundaries of constituent units is another characteristic of 
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successful federal systems.  Boundary changes may occur, but such changes are made 
only with the consent of the polities involved and as a matter of political policy are 
avoided except in the most extreme situations.  Also, in a truly federal system, the 
constituent polities must have substantial influence over the formal or informal 
constitutional amending process.14  Finally, a basic requirement of true federalism is a 
particular kind of environment that is conducive to popular government and has the 
required traditions of political cooperation and self restraint.  Most scholars of 
federalism conceive it as basically incompatible with authoritarianism or military 
rule.15  They contend that where there are no liberal democratic institutions and 
structures such as elected parliament, an open competitive party system and free 
periodic elections, there can be no federalism.   
 
Nigeria federation has had chequered history.  It has been brought through four 
phases, namely, colonial, civilian, military and post-military.  Between May and July 
1966, Nigeria ceased to be a federation and became instead, though military fiat, a 
unitary system of government.  Each of these phases has left its mark on both the 
nature and the operation of the country’s federation.  Each phase put it through some 
stress that, in some cases, forced some adjustments to the character of the nation’s 
federalism.16 
 
The pre-military federal system that Nigeria operated in the period now known as the 
First Republic was fundamentally different from the post-military federal structure.  
In the former, the three and later four regions, were fully autonomous federating units.  
Each region, with a premier as head of government, operated its own laws and 
constitution.  Each of them had native authority police while the federal government 
maintained the Nigeria Police.  Each region also had the symbol of its own authority.  
None of them was totally or near totally dependent on the centre for its fiscal and 
other needs.  Each region was strong enough and rich enough to take care of itself.  
The main criticism of this arrangement was that the regions were too powerful and the 
centre was too weak for a meaningful federal system and national unity.  The regions, 
given the degree of their autonomy, tended to treat the federal government with 
disdain.  The federal government could not impose its will on the federating units.  It 
was generally felt that if this continued, things would eventually fall apart. 
 
From January 15, 1966 to October 1, 1979, Nigeria had a military government.  The 
military administration effected some fundamental changes in the nation’s political 
and administrative system of governments.  The first of such fundamental changes 
was Decree 34 of 1966 promulgated by the first military head of state.  Under the 
decree, Nigeria operated a unitary system of government.  By the time the military 
quit the stage on October 1, 1979 they had succeeded in changing the character of the 
federation in response to the nation’s historical problems of fear and domination.  The 
centre became and remains powerful and the constituent units became and remain 
weak.  
 
There are two basic reasons for the erosion of true federalism which characterised the 
Nigerian nation in the first republic before the onslaught of the military in 1966.  One 
of the reasons was the collapse of the first republic when the military intervened in 
January, 1966. The 1966 coup killed the essence of federalism.  The federal form 
which survived the military onslaught and the basis of which the country precariously 
persisted as an entity has never regained its true essence.17   
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The Military are used to the professional practice of unified command.  The 
centralized federalism in Nigeria today is one of the disruptive heritages of military 
rule in Nigeria. 
 
Thus military adventure into politics in Nigeria, from 1966-1979 and from 1983 to 
1999 altered the nature of federalism in Nigeria and provides the basis for agitation in 
Nigeria today. 
 
Genocide In Nigeria 
 
There have been several attempts at genocide in Nigeria.  Each of the several ethnic 
groups in Nigeria is suspicious of each other.  There have been many religious crises 
in Nigeria e.g. Maitasine uprising in Kano that killed thousands of people. 
 
Religious violence reached a new height in 1980 in Kano, the largest city in  northern 
Nigeria where the Muslim fundamentalist sect Yan Tatsine (followers of Maitatsine) 
instigated riots that resulted in four to five thousand deaths.  In the ensuing military 
crackdown Maitatsine was killed, fuelling a backlash of increased violence which 
spread across other northern cities over the course of the next 20 years. 
 
There have been several attempts at genocide in Nigeria. Table 1 below, gives a list of 
recorded or documented massacres/genocides in Nigeria18.  
 
Genocide in Nigeria is not limited to ethnic groups and religious organizations. 
  
The Government had also allegedly perpetrated genocide. 
 
Odi Genocide 
 
The Federal Government of Nigeria allegedly committed genocide against the Odi 
community in 1999.  The Odi massacre started with the murder of seven policemen 
sent to investigate the story that some Ijaw youths were planning to mobilize people 
to fight for the Ijaw people in Lagos.  The policemen were led by Thomas Jokotola, a 
Yoruba, who also led the combined team that chased out the lawless gang from their 
Yenagoa base.  The policemen were abducted and killed.19 
 
On November 10, 1999, President Olusegun Obasanjo wrote to the governor of 
Bayelsa State, expressing grave displeasure at the killings and threatened to impose a 
state of emergency in the state if the killers were not arrested and prosecuted within 
14 days.  Four days to the expiration of the two-week ultimatum, President Obasanjo 
ordered killer soldiers into Odi and the surrounding environment.  Thereafter, it was 
war and terror in Odi. The operation was tagged “Operation HAKURI II”.  According 
to the then Minister of Defense, the operation was initiated with the mandate of 
protecting lives and property, particularly  oil platforms, flow stations, operating rig 
terminals and pipelines, refineries and power installations in the Niger Delta”  (The 
Guardian, Lagos, November 26, 1999).  Odi is an oil community with three capped oil 
wells controlled by Shell Petroleum Development Company Ltd. 
 
At the end of Operation HAKURI II, a total of 2,483 people were dead, comprising of 
1460 male casualties and 1023 female casualties.  Heavy military artilleries were 
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deployed.  It has been stated that the mission was to wipe out the community from the 
face of the earth.   Nothing was spared.  (A Blanket of Silence Images of the Odi 
genocide).   
 
A court in Nigeria has ordered the Federal government to pay N37.6 bn. 
compensation for the Odi genocide.20  UK court has also registered judgment on 
Genocide against Nigeria.  In an audacious and unprecedented move, the Queen’s 
Bench Division of the High Court has decided to disapply the State Immunity Act 
1978 (SIA) and registered a judgment obtained in Nigeria against a sovereign state 
(Nigeria) because the SIA is incompatible with the Human Rights Act, 1998. 
 
The judgment has now been registered in England under the Administration of Justice 
Act, 1920 with the view that the claimants who are the victims will now commence 
enforcement action in England.  
 
Table 1: A List of Recorded Massacres/Genocides in Nigeria 
 

Name Date Location Deaths Notes 
Asaba 
massacre 

7 October 
1966 Asaba, Delta Up to 

500 men 
Occurred during Biafran 
Civil War 

Odi massacre 
20 
November 
1999 

Odi, Bayelsa 
State 

43 
2,500 

Private military employed 
by western oil companies 
murdering a village and 
burning it to the ground, 
part of the Conflict in the 
Niger Delta. 

2000 Kaduna 
riots 

21 
February-
23 May, 
2000 

Kaduna 2,000 
5,000 

Religious riots between 
Christians and Muslims 
over the introduction of 
sharia law in Kaduna State, 
start of the religious riots 
phase of the Sharia Conflict 
in Nigeria. 

2001 Jos riots 
7-17 
September, 
2001 

Jos 
500– 
5000 
 

Religious riots between 
Christians and Muslims. 

Miss World 
riots 

November 
22, 2002 Kaduna 200+ 

Inter-religious riots that 
started on 22 November in 
Kaduna, along with many 
houses of worship being 
burned by religious zealots. 
Cause: article in Thisday 
about the 2002 Miss World 
beauty contest (to be held in 
Abuja), in which Muslims 
took offence. 

Yelwa 
massacre 

February-
May 2004 

Yelwa, 
Shendam 
and Kano 

c. 975 
Religiously motivated 
killings between Christians 
and Muslims. 

Muhammad 18 Maiduguri 50+ The international crisis 
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cartoons 
crisis 

February 
2006 

reached the Nigerian city of 
Maiduguri, in which over 
50 people were killed and 
many buildings destroyed or 
damaged by rioting 
Muslims, outraged because 
of cartoons about 
Muhammad in the Danish 
newspaper Jyllands-Posten. 

2008 Jos riots 
28-29 
November 
2008 

Jos 381 

Religious riots between 
Christians and Muslims 
over the result of a local 
election. 

2009 Boko 
Haram 
Uprising 

July 2009 

Maiduguri, 
Bauchi, 
Potiskum, 
Wudil 

1,000+ 

Islamic militants killed over 
a thousand people between 
26 and 29 July; during the 
violence, Christians were 
killed for refusing to 
convert to Islam 

2010 Jos 
massacre 2010 Jos 992 

Religious rioting; victims 
were mostly Christians 
killed by Muslims 

2011 Abuja 
United 
Nations 
bombing 

26 August 
2011 Abuja 21 

73 injured; Boko Haram 
attacked a United Nations 
compound 

2011 
Damaturu 
attacks 

4 
November 
2011 

Damaturu 100-150 

Islamic militants associated 
with Boko Haram attacked 
police stations, churches, 
and banks 

December 
2011 Nigeria 
clashes 

December 
2011 

Maiduguri 
and 
Damaturu 

68+ 

Islamic militants associated 
with Boko Haram clashed 
with security forces 
between 22 and 23 
December 

December 
2011 Nigeria 
bombings 

25 
December 
2011 

Madalla 41+ 

73 injured; Muslim 
militants bombed a Catholic 
church during Christmas 
mass 

January 5-6, 
2012 Nigeria 
attacks 

January 
2012 

Mubi, Yola, 
Gombi, and 
Maiduguri 

37+ 

Islamic terrorists attacked 
churches and Christian 
businesses; Boko Haram 
claimed responsibility 

January 20, 
2012 Nigeria 
attacks 

20 January 
2012 Kano 185 

Islamic terrorists attacked 
churches and Christian 
businesses; Boko Haram 
claimed responsibility 

April 2012 
Kaduna 
massacre 

8 April 
2012 Kaduna 38 Islamic terrorists bombed a 

church on Easter 
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June 2012 
Kaduna 
church 
bombings 

17 June 
2012 

Kaduna, 
Wusasa, and 
Sabon Gari 

12-19 80 injured; Islamic terrorists 
bombed three churches 

July 2012 
massacre 7 July 2012 

Multiple 
northern 
Nigerian 
villages 

100+ Islamic militants attacked 
Christian villages 

Deeper Life 
Church 
shooting 

7 August 
2012 Okene 19 

Islamic militants attacked a 
church; the pastor was 
among the dead 

December 
2012 
shootings in 
Nigeria 

25 
December 
2012 

Maiduguri, 
Potiskum 27 

Islamic militants attacked a 
church on Christmas Day; 
afterwards the church was 
set on fire 

Baga 
massacre 

19-20 April 
2013 Baga, Borno 228+ 

Identity of the perpetrators 
remains unclear; some 
blame the Nigerian military 
while others blame the 
Islamic terrorist group Boko 
Haram 

Yobe State 
school 
shooting 

6 July 2013 

Mamudo 
government 
secondary 
school 

30 
Suspected Boko Haram 
terrorists killed at least 41 
children and one teacher 

Gujba college 
massacre 

29 
September 
2013 

Gujba Yobe 
school 50 

At 1:00 a.m. suspected 
gunmen from Boko Haram 
entered the male dormitory 
in the College of 
Agriculture in Gujba, Yobe 
State, Nigeria, killing at 
least forty-four students and 
teachers.  

Kawuri 
massacre 

11 January 
2014 

Konduga 
Local 
Government, 
Borno State 

85 Attack by Boko Haram 

Borno 
Massacre 

11 
February 
2014 

Konduga, 
Borno State 39 

About 39 people are 
believed to have been killed 
in an attack by Islamist 
militants on a Nigerian 
town. Local residents said 
the attack on Konduga, in 
the north-east Borno state, 
lasted several hours, 
beginning shortly before 
sundown on Tuesday night 
with the arrival of gunmen 
in 4x4 trucks. A mosque 
and more than 1,000 homes 
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were razed to the ground, 
residents said 

Federal 
Government 
College Buni 
Yadi attack 

25 
February 
2014 

Federal 
Government 
College 
Buni Yadi, 
Yobe State 

59 
Islamist gunmen killed 59 
students at a boarding 
school in Yobe State.  

April 2014 
Abuja attacks 

14 April 
2014 

Bus Stand, 
Abuja, 
Nigeria 

71 
Two bombs exploded in a 
crowded bus station in the 
outskirts of Abuja, Nigeria.  

May 2014 
Gamboru 
attacks 

6 May 
2014 

Gamboru, 
Borno, 
Nigeria 

300+ 

Militants attacked at night 
and set houses ablaze. 
When people tried to 
escape, they were shot dead.  

Gwoza 
massacre 

2 June 
2014 

Gwoza, 
Borno, 
Nigeria 

200-300 Boko Haram attack on 
Christian villagers 

2014 Kano 
Bombings 

23 June 
2014 

Kano, 
Nigeria 13 

Dozens of people were 
killed in a bomb blast at 
Kano State School of 
Hygiene. The blast was 
attributed to militant group 
Boko Haram by the locals.  

Source: ISAAC TERWASE SAMPSON, "Religious violence in Nigeria: Causal diagnoses 
and strategic recommendations to the state and religious communities", African 
Journal on Conflict Resolution (2012) p. 107-112. 
 
Boko Haram 
 
What is known as Boko Haram is actually  Jama'atu Ahlis Sunna Lidda'Awati Wal-
Jihad (Western education is forbidden).  It is a militant Islamist movement based in 
Northeast Nigeria. The group has received training and funds from Al-Qaeda in the 
Islamic Maghreb and was designated by the US as a terrorist organisation in 
November 2013.  Membership has been estimated to number between a few hundred 
and a few thousands. 
 
Boko Haram killed more than 5,000 civilians between July 2009 and June 2014, 
including at least 2,000 in the first half of 2014, in attacks occurring mainly in 
northeast and north central states. Corruption in the security services and human 
rights abuses committed by them have hampered efforts to counter the unrest. 
 650,000 people fled the conflict zone by August 2014, an increase of 200,000 since 
May.  Since Boko Haram’s resurgence in 2010, the Nigerian government has 
struggled to respond to the growing threat posed by the group. 
 
Mohammed Yusuf founded the sect that became known as Boko Haram in 2002 in 
Maiduguri, the capital of north-eastern state of Borno, establishing a religious 
complex with a school which attracted poor Muslim families from across Nigeria and 
neighbouring countries.  Boko Haram has the political goal of creating an Islamic 
state, and became a recruiting ground for jihadis.  The group has large followership 
from unemployed youths. 
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Inequality and radical nature of Islam, locally and internationally, beginning with the 
1979 Ayatollah Khomeini revolution in Iran, contributed both to the Maitatsine and 
the Boko Haram uprisings.  Boko Haram has close ties to Al-Qaida. 
 
The violence of Boko Haram has also been linked to the militancy of the Arewa 
People’s Congress, the militia wing of the Arewa Consultative Forum, the main 
political group representing the interest of northern Nigeria.  For decades, politicians 
and academics from northern Nigeria have voiced their fundamental opposition to 
Western education.  The ACF is a well-funded group with military and intelligence 
expertise. 
 
(a) Boko Haram Ideology 
Boko Haram was founded as a Sunni Islamic fundamentalist sect advocating a strict 
form of sharia law and developed into a Salafist-jihadi group in 2009.  Boko Haram 
seeks the establishment of an Islamic state in Nigeria, and opposes the Weternising of 
Nigerian society that has concentrated the wealth of the country among a small 
political elite, mainly in the Christian South of the Country. 
 
Boko Haram is becoming indiscriminate in its bombing activities both Christians and 
Muslims are targeted.  Boko Haram is seen more and more as a political group rather 
than a religious group.  People are now accusing the sect of having a political agenda. 
 
(b) Chibok Girls 
On the night of 14-15 April, 276 female students were kidnapped from the 
Government Secondary School, Chibok, Borno State while the girls were sleeping in 
their dormitories.  Boko Haram claimed responsibility for the abduction.  As of 
October 10, 2014 the girls are yet to be released.  The abduction was greeted with 
world- wide condemnation.  The hash tag #Bring back our girls # campaigns were 
held worldwide.   Michelle Obama, the First Lady of the United States of America 
joined in the campaign. 
 
Spates of bombing including an assassination attempt on a former Head of State, 
General Muhammadu, coupled with the fact that several town and villages in north 
eastern Nigeria are now under the control of Boko Haram has exposed the 
inadequacies of the Nigerian Military.  There have been mutinies in the army due to 
refusal of some soldiers to fight Boko Haram because Boko Haram are better 
equipped.  Recently twelve soldiers were sentenced to death for mutiny and many 
were also sentenced to various terms of imprisonment. 
 
(c) Boko Haram: The Way Forward 
Virtually every group in Nigeria claim to be marginalised.  There is need to call for 
Sovereign National conference to discuss the future of the country.  Poverty, 
inequality and lack of development in the country are making many Nigerians to 
question the Nigerian project. 
 

• A long time solution for containing Boko Haram and Ansaru’s terrorism and 
for neutralizing them along with other insurgency groups in Nigeria, is to 
resolve the crisis in the country’s nation-building processes. Terrorism would 
end when Nigerians see themselves as one. 
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• There is a need to re-start the stalled nation building process.  All round 
economic development where no group is left behind is necessary. There 
should be equal distribution of political appointments and amenities.  State 
Governments in the north should be empowered to lead the charge and be the 
faces of the fight against Boko Haram. 
 

• Creating a Ministry of Northern Affairs - just like the Ministry of Niger Delta 
Affairs would help to address the numerous challenges in the North including 
poverty, unemployment, illiteracy and radical Islam.  There should be speedy 
and fair trials of those found to be Boko Haram activists or funders and 
allowing the law to take its full course.  
 

• A Marshall Plan should be instituted for the Northeast aimed at winning the 
hearts and minds of the local populace.  The plan should aim at providing 
quality education, building local capacity and providing jobs.  The option of 
offering amnesty to the more moderate members of the sects while side-lining 
the hardliners and finding means to effectively neutralizing them should be 
employed. 

  
There is a need to develop counter terrorism Strategy.  Presently there is poor 
coordination between and integration of military means and political and economic 
objectives.  The following are being suggested: 
 

(a) Building a new intelligence Gathering infrastructure 
(b) Improved intelligence gathering 
(c) Improve contingency   planning 
(d) Pursue and Align military with political (negotiated) solutions 
(e) Re-radicalization strategy 
(f) Regionalize Response (ECOWAS and AU) 
(g) Effective information management and strategic communication 
(h) Economic development plan for northern Nigeria 
(i) Seeking assistance from the international community, NGOs, Civil Society 

Organizations (CSOs) to design peace building initiatives for the North eastern 
Nigeria. 

(j) Addressing the imbalance between north and south 
(k) Rebalancing the Nigerian economy and increasing transparency by fighting 

corruption. 
 
Conclusion 
 
There are several dominant themes in Nigerian history that are essential in 
understanding contemporary Nigerian politics and society;  the spread of Islam in the 
North and later South-western Nigeria, the slave trade and the spread of Christianity.  
Multi-ethnicity, languages and cultural differences in the country are some of these 
dominant themes. 
 
Against this background, Nigeria is a disaster waiting to happen.  It is therefore not 
surprising that Nigeria is divided along ethnic and religious lines.  Nigeria fought a 
civil war between 1967 and 1970.  From the late 1980s to the present time there have 
been series of attempt at genocide by different ethnic and religious groups. 
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Genocide in Nigeria is caused by a number of factors – political agitation, ethnicity, 
religion, militancy and resource control among other factors.  The issue of resource 
control needs to be addressed.  The Revenue sharing formula should be changed to 
ensure that more revenue are given to states and the local governments.   
 
There is no quick fix to fighting terrorism anywhere in the world as the experiences in 
Afghanistan, Somalia, Yemen, Iraq and other countries have shown.  However, with 
the suggestions made in this paper and strategies concurrently pursued with the long-
term strategy of resolving the crisis in Nigeria's nation-building processes, Boko 
Haram's terrorism can be contained and the group eventually neutralized.  
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Abstract 
Nigeria ratified a number of International human rights instruments aimed at 
recognizing the rights of women. These include the Convention on the elimination of 
All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), the Optional Protocol to 
CEDAW and the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples’ Rights on 
the Rights of Women in Africa (the AU Women’s Protocol), among others. 
 
In spite of the various ratifications, Nigerian women still have to contend with a 
number of harmful cultural and traditional practices; including Male child preference, 
Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), widowhood rites, discriminatory access to land 
and inheritance practices, patriarchy, political structures and cultural festivals that 
exclude women.   
 
This paper considers factors that inhibit the domestication of CEDAW and other 
instruments recognizing the human rights of women in Nigeria.  Efforts at 
domesticating these instruments have always been stalled by stiff opposition from 
different bodies including traditional and religious groups.  The implication of this is 
that Nigerian women are unable to make claims to these rights and they cannot 
enforce them by going to national courts.  
 
This paper identifies the domestication of Nigeria’s human rights obligations and 
making coherent set of laws and policies which govern practices as a framework and 
means of promoting women’s right and conclude with recommendations on how to 
remove the cultural impediments and domesticate the several treaties ratified by 
Nigeria in order to enhance a just and gender equitable society. 
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Introduction 
 
Nigeria ratified ratified almost all international human rights instruments dealing with 
the rights of women.  These include the Convention on the elimination of All Forms 
of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), the Optional Protocol to CEDAW and 
the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples’ Rights on the Rights of 
Women in Africa (the AU Women’s Protocol), among others. 
 
In spite of the various ratifications, Nigerian women still have to contend with a 
number of harmful cultural and traditional practices.  These practices include Male 
child preference, Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), widowhood rites, discriminatory 
access to land and inheritance practices, patriarchy, political structures and cultural 
festivals that exclude women like Oro, Agemo, Egungun etc.   
 
This paper considers factors that inhibit the domestication of CEDAW and other 
instruments recognizing the human rights of women.  Nigeria is yet to domesticate 
these instruments and provide appropriate legal framework for full implementation 
and application of their provisions.  Efforts at domesticating CEDAW and other 
instruments recognizing the rights of women have always been stalled by stiff 
opposition from different bodies including traditional and religious groups.  The 
implication of this is that Nigerian women are unable to lay claims to these rights and 
they cannot enforce them by going to national courts.  
 
Domesticating Nigeria’s human rights obligations, and making coherent set of laws 
and policies which govern practices have been identified as a framework and means 
of promoting women’s right. 
 
Culture 
 
Culture is the characteristics of a particular group of people defined by everything 
from language, religion, cuisine, social habits, music and arts.Culture is that complex 
whole which includes knowledge, beliefs, arts, morals, law, custom, constructs and 
effective and other capabilities acquired by man as a member of the society.  It is the 
shared pattern of behavious and interactions, and effective understanding that are 
learned through a process of socialization.  These shared patterns identify the member 
of a culture group while also distinguishing those of another group. It is a people’s 
ways of doing things common to a people. 
 
Custom is defined as a usage or practice of the people which by common adoption 
and acquiescence and by long and unvarying habit has become compulsory and has 
acquired the force of a law with respect to the place or subject matter to which it 
relates.1In Eshugbayi Eleko v. The Officer Administering the Government of 
Nigeria2customary law was referred to as unwritten customs and traditions, which 
have been accepted as obligatory by members of a community.  Customary law has 
also been defined as mirror of acceptable usage.3 
 
Hon. Justice A.G. Karibi-Whyte J.S.C. also defined customary law as a body of 
unwritten customs and traditions accepted as obligatory by members of the 
community for the regulation of the relations between its members.4  In Lewis v. 
Bankole5 Osborne C.J. stated that ‘one of the most striking features of West African 
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native custom … is its flexibility.  It appears to have been always subject to motives 
of expediency and it shows unquestionable adaptability to altered circumstances 
without entirely losing its character. 
 
Women’s Rights in International Law 
 
The global focus on human rights in general and women’s rights in particular took 
firm roots in the twenty first century, renowned for its elevation of the universal 
standards of human rightspromotion and protection.  Historical documents from 
diverse societies reflect attempts to lay the philosophical foundations for women’s 
subordinate status relative to men.  Having philosophically justified that status, 
discrimination against women was the norm in practice and law was utilized to 
prescribe and reinforce that normative order.Resistance to systemic discrimination 
against women peaked in the last century with the global affirmation of the right to be 
free from discrimination as a fundamental right. 
 
The United Nations Organisation (UN) which emerged at the end of the Second 
World War as a global alliance for peace and restoration of human dignity played a 
particularly significant role in giving content to the concept of human rights.  The UN 
through its charter adopted in 1945, member states reaffirmed faith in fundamental 
human rights, in the dignity and worth of the human person in the equal rights of men 
and women. 
 
The UN created Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) as one of its foremost 
organs to address the issue of under-development and denial of women.  The right to 
non-discrimination was reaffirmed in Article 1 and 2 of the Universal Declaration of 
Human Rights (UDHR) adopted in 1948 and since then the non-discrimination clause 
has remained a constant feature in the numerous human rights instruments adopted by 
the organization.  In spite of this categorical affirmation of the equality of the sexes 
and the universality and inalienability of the right to non-discrimination, 
discrimination against women persisted and the enjoyment of rights affirmed by 
international treaties continues to elude women.6  Concerned with the situation, led 
the General Assembly of the UN to adopt in 1967, the Declaration on the Elimination 
of Discrimination against women.  The UN gave binding force to the instrument in 
1975 when it adopted the Convention on the Elimination of All forms of 
Discrimination against Women (CEDAW).  Article 1 of the CEDAW Convention 
defines the term “discrimination against women” as: 
 
Any distinction, exclusion or restriction made on the basis of sex which has the effect 
or purpose of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise by 
women of human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, 
cultural, civil or any other field.  
 
In similar vein, concern with the parlous state of women’s rights on the African 
continent had led to the adoption of numerous initiatives by post-colonial African 
States.  African governments, at the national and regional levels adopted programmes 
aimed at promoting women’s development and some countries such as Nigeria and 
South Africa affirmed women’s rights to equality through the constitutional 
enactment of the right to non-discrimination on the basis of sex.  However, it was not 
until the adoption of the African Charter on Human and People’s Rights (ACHPR) in 
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1979 that there was articulated an African regional position on women’s rights.  
Article 2 of the Charter affirms the right not to be discriminated against on the 
grounds of sex.  Article 18(3) obligates states to ensure the elimination of 
discrimination against women and ensure the protection of the rights of the women 
stipulated in international instruments. 
 
In spite of this, little changed for women the years following and it was thought that 
one reason for this was that the Charter itself lacked depth in elaborating the content 
of human rights in Africa.7  The shortcoming of the Charter was compounded by the 
apparent contradiction as relates to the duty of the state to promote and protect 
traditional values (Article 18(3) and assist the family which is the custodian of morals 
and traditional values recognized by the community.  It has been argued that the 
Charter failed to recognize that it is these so-called “traditional values” that provide 
the framework of support for denial of women’s rights especially within the family.  
The Protocol to the African Charter on the Rights of Women in Africa was adopted 
by the African Union in July 2003 to further strengthen the rights of women. 
 
Women’s Rights in Nigeria 
 
The growing interest in human rights especially as it is affected by cultural or 
customary practices in relation to the rights of women in different communities in 
Nigeria has no doubt increased.  Its prevalence has necessitated human rights 
activists/groups to discuss at different instances why, cultural practices are often cited 
as justifications for denying women a wide range of basic rights and he seeming way 
forward.  Women from all over the world suffer from and are faced with many, 
peculiar and complex problems.  Many of these problems revolve around their rights 
within their different societies.  This situation is largely as a result of and exacerbated 
by, the existence of several discriminatory practices against them.  These problems 
manifest in very different forms in various societies with extensive implications and it 
is very prevalent in the Nigerian society.  The problem arose as a result of various 
factors which include economic, social and cultural.  It is accompanied by adverse 
consequences to the woman, family and society. 
 
Nigeria is made up of people from different ethnic groups and cultural practices with 
dominant groups being the Igbos, Hausas and Yorubas.  Some of the cultural practices 
of these groups and other cultural groups in Nigeria, have contributed to the abuse of 
women and discriminatory practices embarked upon by the male dominated society in 
Nigeria. 
 
Historical Evolution of Women’s Rights in Nigeria 
 
There is lack of emphasis on gender in indigenous Nigerian societies, the state and its 
bureaucracy tried to dictate the lifestyles of women, endorsing the domestication of 
women and the unwaged services they provide for the family.  Much of the 
legislations concerning women therefore, attempted to control them, their sexuality 
and fertility, further defining their subordination.  The beginning of colonial rule 
brought to Africa and Nigeria the European notion that women belonged in the home, 
nurturing their family.  The state at the beginning of the colonial rule began to change 
the roles of women by means of legislation restricting women and the focusing of 
colonial economies on men. 
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Much of what took place prior to colonialism have been lost as a result of the 
combined effects of the nature of old tradition and the wiping out of so many 
traditional institutions whose anthropological studies would have shed light on pre-
colonial women’s activism. 
 
Historical accounts8 confirm that even though female subordination was mainly in 
place, there were significant studies in recognizing for women, the right to political 
participation and economic rights.  In fact, the recognition of economic rights for 
women amongst groups which engaged in trading often had the result of enhanced 
status for women whereby their wealth acquired political power and social honour. 
Pre-colonial societies were mainly small self-evident communities where wealth was 
rarely evident.  Most families produce just enough to eat and exchange for other 
necessaries such as clothes, health services, etc.  This was characteristic of both men 
and women. 
 
Virtually all traditional societies were farming societies with women consisting of the 
bulk of farmers (as men were divided between artisan activities, farming and hunting).  
In most of these farming societies’ women had only rights to use the land and they 
never own it.  In most of the societies it was only patrilineal devolution of property 
that was recognized and practiced.  Thus women could not be allowed to own land as 
they would get married outside the bloodline and produce children to another blood 
line.  Consequently, there was the risk that property nay be alienated to the benefit of 
non-members of the family. 
 
Also in the area of decision making within both the private and public sphere, women 
were to defer to men.  However, women were allowed some form of political 
representation.  For example, amongst the Yoruba of South Western Nigeria, there 
were traditional chieftaincy institution for women for example the Ïyalode” which is 
traditionally reserved for women only. 
 
The Iyalode’s office was equal to all other chieftaincy offices (although traditionally 
some of the chieftaincy officers were hierarchically superior).  The Iyalode, it is 
assumed was the voice of women. 
Amongst the Igbos of the South-East Nigeria government were monarchial instead 
citizen of communities were organized along age-grade lines.  The age grade systems 
allowed groups to emerge within the oblasts of it members (inside from facilitating 
the socialization process). 
 
Factors Inhibiting the Domestication of Women Rights Instruments in Nigeria 
 
Nigeria ratified CEDAW in 1985, the AU Protocol in 2003 and other international 
treaties on the protection of women’s right.  Nigeria is therefore expected to take all 
appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women and promote their 
equality in different contexts where discrimination against women has been 
institutionalized.  Such measures may entail interventions such as repeal 
ofDiscriminatory laws, abolition of discriminatory practices using law, adoption of 
laws directly aimed at promoting equity and adoption of appropriate policies to 
elucidate and reinforce legal provisions.  Unfortunately this has not happened.  The 
situation of women’s rights in Nigeria remains appalling. 
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Inspite of all these treaties and commitment the pace for the achievement of gender 
parity, respect for women’s right and other human rights have been slow and the 
explanation for this is not far-fetched.  Many of these treaties are yet to be 
domesticated.  Nigeria ratified CEDAW without any reservation, yet 29 years after 
ratification the convention is yet to be domesticated.  The rights of Nigerian women 
are worsening and the equality gaps are widening by the day. 
 
There are several factors inhibiting the domestication of women’s rights instruments 
in Nigeria. There are many harmful cultural practices that are entrenched in many 
Nigerian communities and societies.  Some of these practices are early marriages, 
male child preference, female genital mutilation (FGM), wife inheritance, violence 
against women, inheritance problems, widowhood rites, violence against women, and 
unequal law relating to divorce among others. 
 
In Nigeria, there exists an array of discriminatory law sustained by a historically 
gender-biased legal system. While this is true, it must be said that this fact itself is the 
outcome of a complex set of interacting factors.  First there is the challenge of 
negotiating the web of shared law-making powers between the states and the central 
government in federal arrangement that Nigeria subscribes to.  Second and deriving 
from the first, is the challenge of negotiating the constitutional process for 
domesticating international treaties.9 
 
There is also the issue of the doctrinal relationship between the international human 
rights instruments and the domestic (municipal) law; which includes the Constitution.  
On this issue, two principal schools of thoughts have emerged – Monism and 
Dualism.  While monism assets that international law and municipal law form part of 
a universal legal order, dualism holds that international law and municipal; law are 
two distinct legal orders.10  In Nigeria, the theory of dualism holds sway.  The 
gravamen of the law forming the foundation upon which the status of treaties 
(including human rights treaties) can be assessed within the Nigerian legal order is 
Section 12 of the Constitution which provides that before any treaty ratified by 
Nigeria can be domesticated it must be passed into law by the National Assembly.   
Section 12 provides that: 
 
No treaty between the federation and any other country shall have force of law except 
to the extent to which any such treaty has been enacted into law by the National 
Assembly. 
 
This provision clearly adopts the Blackstonian doctrine of transformation.  The theory 
essentially states that international conventions or treaties are not directly enforceable 
in national legal systems unless provisions of such treaties or conventions have been 
re-enacted, by municipal legislative authority, into domestic law.  Simply, the 
implication of the above provision is that the efficacy of a treaty is dependent and 
predicated on its ‘domestication’. 
 
The Supreme Court had a rare occasion to give judicial interpretation to the foregoing 
provision in the case of General Sanni Abacha v. Gani Fawehinmi11 In its 
construction and articulation of the implication of the provisions of section 12, the 
Supreme Court held inter alia that: 
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An international treaty to which Nigeria is a signatory does not ipso facto become a 
law enforceable as such in Nigeria.  Such a treaty would have the force of law and 
therefore justiceable only if the same has been enacted into law by the National 
Assembly … 
 
On the issue of primacy between international law and domestic law, the court made a 
distinction between the status of the Constitution on the one hand and other domestic 
legislation on the other hand with international instruments.  It held that while the 
Constitution has primacy over treaties, treaties enjoy equality and parity of status with 
domestic legislation. 
 
This challenge is compounded by the fact that, now as in the past, the legitimacy of 
human rights has been called to question.  Cultural relativists who look to the 
differences in religious ethos, cultural values and standards as well as post-modernists 
aver that the universality of human rights is not only a myth to be debunked but one to 
be resisted vigorously. 
 
The opposition in Nigeria to domestication of women’s rights is a formidable one as 
evidenced by previous attempts to get the legislature to domesticate CEDAW.  There 
have been several failed attempts in the past12 to get other women-beneficial bills 
passed by the National Assembly.  It is obvious that the opposition to domesticate 
CEDAW and the AU Protocol and other treaties rest substantially on fears, which in 
turn, are founded on ignorance and misconception of the treaties.  The National 
Assembly of Nigeria is male-dominated.  There is need for the National Assembly to 
realize that it is imperative for Nigeria to discharge its obligations to keep faith with 
solemn treaties that the country has voluntarily entered into with others.  Treaties on 
women’s rights remain a veritable tool for promoting women’s rights. 
 
Cultural Impediments 
 
There are a number of cultural impediments hindering the domestication of human 
rights instruments.  Attempts would now be made to highlight some of them: 
 
(a) Harmful Widowhood Practices 
Widows in most jurisdictions in Nigeria are subjected to all manner of degrading 
treatment.  Anytime a woman loses her husband she is always the first suspect.  Due 
to this suspicions, women are subjected to fetish rituals in order to absolve them from 
any complicity in their husband’s death.  In some customs widows are expected to 
drink the water used to bathe the corpse of their deceased husbands.  This is a very 
serious health issue especially with the prevalence of Ebola disease which is 
becoming an epidemic is some countries in West Africa.  People are now expected to 
be careful when handling corpses.  Hopefully, the Ebola disease would curb this 
unhealthy practice of forcing widows to drink the water used in washing their 
deceased husbands. 
 
Other dehumanizing widowhood practices include; compulsory shaving of hair, 
sitting and sleeping on the bare floor throughout the mourning period, crying at 
regular intervals.  Among the Edos in South-South part of Nigeria, the widow has to 
eat from the same plate unwashed during the mourning periods.  Some women are not 
allowed to have their bath some must wear black throughout the mourning period. 
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Widows are not permitted to go out throughout the period of mourning and some are 
banned from trading activities.  In some areas it is forbidden to buy from widow as 
she is seen as a cursed person with ill-luck.  These widowhood rites are highly 
discriminatory as men are not subjected to this type of practices on losing their wives. 
 
It should be noted that widowhood rites infringes on a number of human rights – 
rights to freedom of movement, right to dignity and freedom from discrimination 
generally. 
 
(b) Wife Inheritance 
Under customary law, the death of the wife does not put an end to the marriage unlike 
what obtains under statutory marriage.  On the death of the husband, the wife can be 
inherited by any of the brothers of the deceased husband.  Traditionally, women are 
seen as chattels to be inherited.  The death of a customary wife however, terminates a 
customary marriage. 
 
(c) Inheritance under Customary Law 
In most parts of Nigeria women are precluded from inheritance. In all jurisdictions in 
Nigeria, women as wives cannot inherit.  Among the Yorubas in South Western 
Nigeria, women as daughters can inherit as there is no distinction between children.  
All children have equal rights.  The Efiks in South-South Nigeria also allow female 
children to inherit except that inheritance is based on seniority. 
 
Among the Igbos in South Eastern Nigeria, customary law is patrilineal and the 
cardinal principle of customary inheritance is by primogeniture. Land and landed 
property, devolve under this system on the males, to the exclusion of daughters and 
wives.  Igbo customary law by implication denies the female genders the right to 
inherit their deceased husbands’ and fathers’ landed property. This obnoxious custom 
has received judicial approval by our superior courts of records.  In Ejiamike v. 
Ejiamike13 the court held that a widow had no right to the late husband’s property. 
 
(d) Male Child Preference 
In all jurisdictions in Nigeria male children are preferred. The birth of a son into any 
family in Nigeria calls for big celebration and jubilation.  Instances abound where 
wives were divorced for their inability to have male children.  We have instances 
where women have given birth to five, seven, eight, ten or twelve children because 
they are looking for male children.  Some men have married several wives in their 
quests for the elusive male children.  Even educated men who should know better are 
not left out.  In the homes the girl-child is practically forced to perform all the chores, 
for the simple reason that she is a girl and the place of a girl is in the kitchen.  In some 
homes where funds are scarce, the girl child is denied the right to formal education for 
the simple reason that she is a girl and would eventually be married off and end up in 
the kitchen.  Even up till now female children are trafficked by her parents for 
economic gains, while the sons stayed back to attend school or learn a trade. 
 
The belief generally is that where there are no male children, properties would go to 
outsiders hence the quest for male children by all means. 
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(e) Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) 
Female Genital Mutilation (FGM) according to Garner is a violent damage caused to 
the outer sex organ of the female gender by excising parts of the organ or causing 
substantial damage”14.  It is a traditional practice which is wide spread in Nigeria.  
FGM is an archaic practice which is practiced in virtually all the states of the 
Federation.  It cuts across religious and cultural boundaries.  It is usually performed 
on infants and pregnant women.  In some areas it is done when the girl reaches 
puberty.  There are many reasons given for the practice of FGM, it is claimed that it 
curbs female promiscuity; prevents still birth in pregnant women, enhance male 
sexual performance, preserves female virginity (as they claim the operation destroys 
female sexual appetite).15There are, however no evidence to substantiate the claim.  
 
The practice of FGM still prevails but it is decreasing.  The practice should be stopped 
in view of the associated damages such as; hemorrhage; shock; transmission of 
sexually transmitted infections; and sexual dysfunction (frigidity and infertility). 
 
Legally, FGM violates the prohibition of torture and inhuman and degrading 
punishment. 
 
(f) Polygamy 
Customary law marriages are potentially polygamous in nature.  Nigerian men 
married under customary law reserves the right to marry as many wives as they 
desire, whether they are economically buoyant or not. Whereas, wives do not enjoy 
such corresponding rights, rather they are expected to compete for their husband’s 
love and affection.  The husband in most cases shower much love on the most 
favoured wife, while the others and their children often suffer all manner of economic 
deprivation.  Polygamy involves multiple sex partners and where one partner 
contracts HIV/AIDS it would quickly spread to other sexual partners 
 
Conclusion 
 
The factors limiting the elimination of these harmful cultural impediments are legion. 
They include cultural factors e.g. patriarchy, male superiority syndrome which is 
deeply embedded and entrenched in all Nigerian cultures.  Cultures are too rigid and 
very resistant to change; ensconced privileges are always difficult to give up.  
Secondly, educational factor has slowed down the eradication of these practices.  
Thirdly, legal factors, have also acted as impediment, this includes non-domestication 
of CEDAW and other important legislation on gender rights.  Lapses and gaps have 
been observed even in the enforcement of existing national laws on gender rights; 
fourthly, political factors have also been an obstacle; women vying for strategic 
elective posts are often grossly marginalized and frustrated out. 
 
It is submitted that women’s active participation in politics is imperative; this will 
definitely afford them the opportunity of influencing the urgent reformation of these 
obnoxious cultural practices.  Finally, attitudinal factor has also been a serious 
restraint, most women especially in the rural areas and the uneducated are very 
complacent on this issue and have accepted their subjugated position as normal and 
natural.  Consequently, they often shy away from seeking recourse to courts of law, 
even where their rights are flagrantly violated in the name of culture. 
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From the foregoing, it is clear that these obnoxious and discriminatory cultural 
practices and crying out for reform.  Our culture needs urgent fine-tuning to conform 
to the 21st century global trend towards gender parity.  Nigeria has ratified virtually all 
international instruments and treaties on women’s rights, yet these harmful cultural 
practices still persist.  The following are being proposed to facilitate the elimination of 
these practices and allow the domestication of women’s rights instruments in Nigeria. 
 
Conclusion And Recommendations 
 
(a) Legislative Intervention 
There is need for legislative intervention in order to change obnoxious customs.  
Although it is not possible to legislate peoples’ way of life out of existence, but there 
is need for legislation to change these customs.  Non-domestication of most 
international instruments on women’s rights is affecting the enjoyment of these rights 
by women and is hampering their enforcement by human rights activists. Nigeria 
ratified CEDAW without any form of reservation.  The implication of this is that all 
the provisions of the CEDAW ought to be applicable in Nigeria.  The non-
domestication of the convention is affecting the implementation of CEDAW more 
than 25 years after ratification. 
 
Section 12 of the Constitution needs to be amended.  By virtue of section 12 of the 
1999 Constitution of Nigeria, “No treaty between the Federation and any other 
country shall have the force of law except to the extent to which only such treaty has 
been enacted into law by the National Assembly”.  It is suggested that before treaties 
are ratified the National Assembly should be involved so that such treaty would have 
the force of law instead of ratifying first and waiting for it to be adopted by the 
National Assembly.   
 
The Constitution could also be amended to the effect that once a treaty or convention 
is ratified it automatically becomes part of the law of the land. 
 
(b) Role of the Judiciary 
The judiciary needs to be more proactive and stop giving effect to obnoxious 
customary law and rules.  In a number of cases the judiciary has given effect to 
customary laws to the detriments of women.  In Omo-Ogunkoya vs. Omo-Ogunkoya16 
the Court of Appeal held that a wife in Yoruba land cannot inherit her husband’s 
properties because she herself is like a chattel to be inherited. 
 
In Mojekwu vs. Mojekwu17  Niki Tobi (JCA) invalidated a customary law, which 
disinherited a deceased man’s biological daughter from inheriting her father’s land in 
reference of her uncle as repugnant to natural justice equity and good conscience.  
The learned Judge relied heavily on CEDAW despite Nigeria’s non domestication of 
same.  The judge in his leading illumination judgment, observed thus: 
 We need not travel all the way to Beijing to know that some of   
 Our customs … are not consistent with our civilized world, in   
 which we all live today. 
 
This no doubt is a welcome judgment more of these radical judgments are needed.   
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The Supreme Court in Ukeje vs. Ukeje18 held that “any culture that dis-inherits a 
daughter from her father’s property by reason of God instituted gender differential 
should be punitively dealt with”.  With this pronouncement it is illegal to dis-inherit 
female children under Igbo customary law.  This new development should be given 
the widest publicity possible and it is hoped that the judgment can be interpreted to 
include women married under all customary law in Nigeria. 
 
(c) The Role of Traditional Rulers 
If any headway is to be made to liberate women from the shackles of our culture, all 
hands must be on deck.  It is believed that the traditional rulers (the custodian of 
culture) have a major role to play in this regard.  They are nearer to the grassroots 
where these practices are more prevalent; they equally wield much influence on their 
subjects and therefore can easily sensitize them on the need to stop all these 
discriminatory cultural practices. 
 
(d) The Role of Media 
The Nigerian media needs to be engaged in educating the people on the ill effects of 
harmful cultural practices against women.  The media should devise effective 
awareness creating programmes e.g. radio jingles and plays especially at the 
grassroots, in order to bring to the fore the evils of these obnoxious cultural practices 
and the need to jettison them.  They should also publicise all judgments and 
pronouncements favouring women. 
 
(e) Engaging Men in all Reform Efforts 
All reform efforts should co-opt men.  Most of these harmful cultural practices are 
beneficial to men and they need to be educated that such customs violate the rights of 
women.  It is always difficult to give up an advantage, but once educated on its ill-
effects they may be able to see the needs for reformation. 
 
(f) Religious Leader 
All religions subjugate women.  There is need to engage all religious leaders – 
Christians, Muslims and Traditional worshippers to prohibit and stop all 
discriminatory practices against women.  For instance when abortion was proposed to 
be legalized in the National Church, religious leaders especially the Catholic Church 
was at the vanguard of non-legalization of abortion.  The Bill was proposed by the 
Nigerian Medical Council.  Eventually, the Bill was jettisoned.  Abortion remains a 
crime in Nigeria but abortions are carried out illegally and many lives are lost.  Such 
is the influence of the religious leaders so there is need to engage and educate them to 
eliminate all harmful practices against women. 
 
(g) Political Participation of Women 
There is need for more women to participate in politics.  Politics remains the most 
viable means of making changes.  Women should be encouraged to participate in 
politics and more women should be given political appointment through affirmative 
action.  The need for integration of women into the mainstream of decision making in 
government can never be over emphasized. 
 
 
                                                
1 Garner, B.A.;: The Black’s Law Dictionary, 8th ed. Minnesota, Thomson West (2004) p. 657. 
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Abstract 
The most recent education reform policy in Thailand officially began in 1999, when 
the National Education Act came into force. It was considered the most 
comprehensive reform in Thailand’s history. From 1999 to 2009, many governments 
and ministers of education assumed power. Their roles in implementing the education 
reform policy as stipulated in the National Education Act were significant. This paper 
begins by providing a brief historical background of the education reform in Thailand; 
then explains the theoretical framework; and finally analyses the obstacles to 
implementing the education reform policy by focusing on the roles of governments 
based on a top-down approach to policy implementation analysis. Based on a top-
down approach, there are five major factors which obstructed the implementation of 
the education reform policy from 1999-2009, namely: (1) the size of target groups 
involved and affected and the extent of change required by the policy; (2) the 
ambiguity of the National Education Act as the main framework for the policy; (3) the 
lack of one main agency responsible for implementation and the lack of agreement on 
the education reform policy; (4) different levels of commitment and leadership of the 
governments; and (5) political instability in Thailand, especially from 2006-2009. 
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Introduction 
 
In 1997, Thailand encountered the severe economic crisis. This crisis caused 
unprecedentedly traumatic effects on people’s daily lives. Education was considered a 
solution to revive the country’s economy. The Constitution of the Kingdom of 
Thailand B.E.2540 (1997) was the first constitution having most tangible provisions 
on education. Two years later, on 20 August 1999, the National Education Act, 
Thailand’s first national education law came into force. It has become the master plan 
and framework for the education reform policy of Thailand in later years. 
 
Every step to implement the education reform policy as stipulated in the National 
Education Act seemed to be smooth when the Democrat Party and the Chart Thai 
Party were responsible for the education reform policy after the Act came into force. 
However, the major obstacle begun to emerge when Thaksin Shinawatra became 
Prime Minister of Thailand after he led his Thai Rak Thai (TRT) Party to win the 
2001 election. The implementation of the education reform policy was not one of the 
government’s urgent policies. Furthermore, during five years of the Thaksin 
administration from 2001-2006, the cabinet has been reshuffled several times with the 
rotation of six Education Ministers including Thaksin himself. Every time the new 
Education Minister assumed power, the education reform came to a standstill.  
 
From the end of 2005, the Thaksin government encountered strong resistance from 
the People’s Alliance for Democracy (PAD) or the yellow-shirt protestors. Thaksin 
was toppled in the coup d’état on 19 September 2006. Until 2009, the political 
situation in Thailand was dominated by the conflicts between the pro- and anti- 
Thaksin movements, so the agenda of the education reform almost entirely 
disappeared from the public interest. 
 
At the end of 2008, the Democrat Party came to power and Jurin Laksanawisit, its 
deputy leader, was appointed the Minister of Education. The situation seemed to be 
slightly better when he undertook some tangible measures to implement the education 
reform policy, for example, the 15-year quality and free education for all children in 
the academic year 2009 and the Tutor Channel Project.  
 
This paper begins by providing a brief historical background of the education reform 
in Thailand; then explains a theoretical framework; and finally analyses the roles of 
governments in the implementation of the education reform policy in Thailand based 
on a top-down approach to policy implementation analysis. 
 
History of Education Reform in Thailand 
 
According to Fry (2002, p. 21), the education reform in Thailand can be divided into 
four phases. The first phase happened during the reign of King Chulalongkorn or 
King Rama V. Kullada Kesboonchoo-Mead (2004, p. 68) argued that the main 
rationale for the education reform in this period was to supply the modern 
bureaucratic system with sufficient literate officials. In order to expand education to 
ordinary people, King Chulalongkorn encouraged the monasteries to be integrated 
into the new education system. Mead (2004, p. 74) argued that “the government 
involved itself by supporting the production of new textbooks and paying salaries to 
both monk and lay teachers.” Moreover, King Chulalongkorn also established the 
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Training School of the Civil Service, which later was upgraded to be Chulalongkorn 
University, the Law School, and the Military Officers’ Academy to train future 
bureaucrats with specialised skills (Mead, 2004, p. 77).  
 
The second phase began after the uprising of the university students to topple the 
authoritarian regime in 1973. The key feature was the unification of the basic 
education including primary and secondary education under the Ministry of 
Education. Moreover, it was the period in which there was a demand for a more open 
curriculum, and many Marxist writings were allowed to be published (Fry, 2002, p. 
12-13). 
 
The third phase occurred between 1990-1995 in response to globalisation and 
internationalisation of the Thai economy. Co-operation and integration between 
numerous actors in society was needed to in order to improve the quality of 
Thailand’s education (Commission on Thailand’s Education in the Era of 
Globalization: Towards National Progress and Security in the Next Century, 1996, p. 
36).  
 
The most recent phase of the reform which is the focus of this article began in 1997 
when Thailand encountered the severe economic crisis which became a fundamental 
motive of the education reform policy. In 1999, the National Education Act came into 
effect. It is the most comprehensive education reform in the history of Thailand 
including eight main components, namely: (1) ensuring basic education for all; (2) 
reform of the education system, curriculum and learning process; (3) encouraging 
participation and partnership in education; (4) restructuring the of educational 
administrative structure; (5) enhancing standards and quality; (6) Reform of teachers 
and personnel; (7) Mobilization of Resources and Investment for Education; and (8) 
Utilization of Technologies for Education (Ripley, 1999, p. 116-122).  
 
Theoretical framework: Top-down approach to policy implementation analysis 
 
Policy implementation can be considered as a separate stage from policy formation 
(Hill & Hupe, 2002, p. 6-7). Ripley and Franklin (1986, p. 4) separated policy 
implementation from the stage of policy formulation, and implementation can be both 
actions and nonactions of actors involved as they defined policy implementation as 
“what happens after laws are passed authorizing a program, a policy, a benefit, or 
some kind of tangible output. … Implementation encompasses actions (and 
nonactions) by a variety of actors, especially bureaucrats, designed to put programs 
into effect, ostensibly in such a way as to achieve goals.” 
	 
According to Hill (2009, p. 194-204), there are two main approaches for the study of 
policy implementation. The first approach is the top-down approach. This model 
separates the stage of policy implementation from policy formulation. People 
involved in the implementation process are directed by the objectives set in policy 
decisions (Meter & Horn, 1975, p. 447). The other model is the bottom-up approach, 
which emphasises the roles of what Lipsky calls ‘street-level bureaucrats’ (Hill & 
Hupe, 2009, p. 51). Street-level bureaucrats, in dealing with their daily workloads, 
have to make choices on their own how to make use of their scarce resources. 
Controlled and directed from the top will lead to worse service delivery (Hill & Hupe, 
2009, p. 52-53).  
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With regard to the top-down approach, Van Meter and Van Horn (Meter & Horn, 
1975, p. 458) identified two features affecting policy implementation: the level of 
change required and the level of goal consensus among actors involved in 
implementation. They concluded that in principle “implementation will be most 
successful where only marginal change is required and goal consensus is high” (Meter 
& Horn, 1975, p. 461). They went on to identify six variables which affect the 
implementation phase of public policy as follows: (1) policy standards and objectives 
providing concrete and more specific standards; (2) resources must be available; (3) 
interorganisational communication and relationships, especially if there is one 
superior organisation which can direct and influence others; (4) the characteristics of 
the implementation agencies, for example, the competence and size of the agency, the 
degree of hierarchical control, the political resources of the agency, the agency’s links 
with the policy-making body etc.; (5) economic, social and political conditions; and 
(6) disposition and attitudes of implementers towards the goals and standards of a 
policy (Meter & Horn, 1975, p. 464).  
 
Mazmanian and Sabatier (1989, p. 21) divided a large number of factors affecting 
implementation into three categories: “(1) the tractability of the problem(s) being 
addressed; (2) the ability of the statue to structure favourably the implementation 
process; and (3) the net effect of a variety of political variables on the balance of 
support for statutory objectives.” In the first category, there are four issues to be 
considered: (1) technical difficulties; (2) diversity of proscribed behaviour; (3) the 
size of a target group (the smaller the target group is, the more likely the 
implementation to be successful; (4) extent of behavioural change required 
(Mazmanian & Sabatier, 1989, p. 21-25). The issues in the second category include: 
(1) clear and consistent objectives; (2) valid causal theory; (3) initial allocation of 
financial resources; (4) hierarchical integration within and among implementing 
institutions; (5) decision rules of implementing agencies; (6) officials commitment to 
objectives; and (7) formal access by outsiders (Mazmanian & Sabatier, 1989, p. 25-
30). Finally, nonstatutory variables are the followings: (1) socioeconomic conditions 
and technology; (2) public support; (3) attitudes and resources of constituency groups; 
(4) support from sovereigns; and (5) commitment and leadership skill of 
implementing officials (Mazmanian & Sabatier, 1989, p. 30-35). 
 
Hogwood and Gunn (1984, p. 199-206) provided ten recommendations for policy 
makers to ensure successful policy implementation which could be summarised as 
follows: (1) external circumstances should not be constraints on policy 
implmentation; (2) adequate time and resources must be provided; (3) required 
resources must be available for each stage in the implementation process; (4) a policy 
needs to be based on a valid theory of cause and effect; (5) the cause and effect 
relationship is direct; (6) there is one implementing agency without the need to be 
dependent on others; (7) complete understanding of, and agreement on objectives to 
be achieved; (8) the tasks to be performed by each participant is specified in detail; 
(9) perfect communication and communication between agencies involved; and (10) 
the authorities of those in command.  
 
Matland (1995, p. 147) conceptualised that there are some general points which top-
down theorists share which are to: “(1) make policy goals clear and consistent; (2) 
minimise the number of actors; (3) limit the extent of change necessary; and (4) place 
implementation responsibility in an agency sympathetic with the policy’s goals. 
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Based on the arguments presented by the top-down approach theorists, this paper 
conceptualises and utilises five major factors to analysis the roles of governments in 
the implementation of the education reform policy in Thailand from 1999-2009, 
namely: (1) the size of target groups involved and affected and the extent of change 
required by the policy; (2) the ambiguity of the National Education Act as the main 
framework for the policy; (3) the lack of one main agency responsible for 
implementation and the lack of agreement on the education reform policy; (4) 
different levels of commitment and leadership of the governments; and (5) political 
instability in Thailand from 2006-2009.  
 
Five factors shaping the implementation of the education reform policy in 
Thailand from 1999-2009 
 
The size of target groups involved and affected and the extent of change required by 
the policy 
Based on the propositions of top-down theorists such as Van Meter and Van Horn 
(1975, p. 458) and Hogwood and Gunn (Hogwood & Gunn, 1984, p. 199-206), the 
size of target groups involved and affected as well as the extent of change required 
determined the level of success of the implementation of public policy. It should be 
noted from the beginning that the education reform policy in 1999 was the most 
comprehensive reform in Thailand’s history which attempted to cover a wide range of 
issues: from learning and teaching processes to restructuring educational personnel, 
management and numerous government agencies. This policy therefore needed to 
involve numerous groups of stakeholders. Moreover, the education reform required 
significant change of behaviours of numerous target groups, for example, teachers 
need to change the teaching process to embrace a child-centred approach and many 
government agencies needed to be amalgamated to set up new agencies under the 
portfolio of the Ministry of Education, Religious and Culture with only four main 
agencies: (1) the National Council for Education, Religion and Culture; (2) Basic 
Education Commission; (3) the Higher Education Commission; and (4) the Religion 
and Culture Commission (The Royal Thai Government, 1999, p. 10). Each 
government from 1999-2009 was required to implement many controversial measures 
stipulated in the National Education Act within limited time. 
 
For example, the government was required to restructure the whole Ministry of 
Education and other related agencies within three years since the National Education 
Act came into force (The Royal Thai Government, 1999, p. 20). Finally, the Thaksin 
government did not restructure the Ministry of Education within the timeframe set by 
the National Education Act. On the contrary, the Thaksin government, especially 
Minister of Education Suwit Khunkitti (2012), believed that the amalgamation of the 
government agencies responsible for primary, secondary and vocational education as 
required by the National Education Act went too far and would not work. The 
government decided not to comply with the restructure set by National Education Act. 
On the contrary, the government and Suwit decided to amend the National Education 
Act to separate the vocational education mission to set up the new agency, which 
delayed the implementation of the education reform policy in general.    
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The ambiguity of the National Education Act as the main framework of the 
education reform policy  
 
As top-down theorists argue, one of the necessary conditions of successful 
implementation is a clear policy with clear objectives. However, from the outset, the 
provisions with regard to education in the 1997 Constitution was rather abstract and 
ambiguous, so it is open for different interpretations by different groups of elites who 
became the governments of Thailand. The first paragraph of Section 43 of the 1997 
Constitution states that “Persons have the equal right to receive not less than twelve 
years of basic, quality of education which must be provided free of charge by the 
government on generally available basis” (The Royal Thai Government, 1997, p. 10). 
However, the Constitution did not define the “twelve years of basic, quality of 
education”. In general, it has always been expected that twelve years of basic 
education ranges from the primary to the secondary levels of education (Year 1 to 
Year 12), but it can also be interpreted to cover the pre-school levels (3 years) to the 
junior secondary level (Year 9).  
 
The same problems arose when the National Education Act came into effect. Its 
provisions are again abstract, ambiguous and require interpretations or further reviews 
by committees to be established later. For example, the first paragraph of Section 10 
of the National Education Act provides almost exactly the same as Section 43 of the 
1997 Constitution that “In the provisions of education, all individuals shall have equal 
rights and opportunities to receive basic education provided by the State for the 
duration of at least 12 years” (The Royal Thai Government, 1999, p. 4). Even though 
the Act defines basic education as “education provided before the level of higher 
education” (The Royal Thai Government, 1999, p. 2), the Act did not specify the 
levels of education which the free education scheme would encompass. The 
government led by Prime Minister Chuan Leekpai of the Democrat Party had sought 
to clarify the definition of basic education before the National Education Act came 
into force by excluding the 3-year early childhood education from the definition of 
basic education (The Secretariat of the Cabinet, 1999).  
 
However, when Thaksin himself became the Minister of Education, Thaksin rejected 
the interpretation of the Chuan Leekpai government which intended to provide free 
education from the primary (Year 1) to senior secondary levels (Year 12). Instead, 
Thaksin’s free education scheme would encompass the three-year early childhood 
education to junior secondary (Year 9) education. Concerning the senior secondary 
level (Year 10-12), the government decided to provide financial assistance to only 
underprivileged students (“Thaksin plik rienfree 12 pee mor. 4-6 jai aeng”, 2001). 
Thaksin’s proposal of change was highly controversial as stakeholders had different 
views on it. It was opposed on the ground that it was not appropriate for the 
government to remove financial support from senior secondary education to provide 
funding for early childhood education. The government should not support one level 
of education at the expense of the other. Even though his attempt was not successful, 
it triggered another controversy in the implementation of this policy due to the 
ambiguity of the provisions of the National Education Act. 
 
Another example of the ambiguity is Section 22, which stated: “Education shall be 
based on the principle that all learners are capable of learning and self-development, 
and are regarded as being most important. The teaching-learning process shall aim at 
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enabling the learners to develop themselves at their own pace and to the best of their 
potentiality” (The Royal Thai Government, 1999, p. 7). The phrase “All learners….as 
being most important” is confusing and key stakeholders interpreted this phrase 
differently. When the governments tried to implement this section, it caused 
confusion and anxiety among executives of schools, teachers and students because it 
was not clear what it really means and encompasses. Some students at the time 
complaint that teachers tended to only assign homework to students without teaching 
in class.  
 
The issue of the ‘area base administration’ also emerged. The National Education Act 
did not outline the criteria on how to determine the number of the educational service 
areas. Wichit Srisa-an, former Chairperson of the Executive Committee of the Office 
of Education Reform, did not want to use the administrative areas such as provinces 
as the basis for the establishment of the educational service areas, but he encouraged 
the consideration of various criteria, for example, similar and appropriate workloads 
and the appropriate sizes which should not be too big (Office of Education Reform, 
2001, p. 49-50). However, there were some people who wished to base the education 
service areas on the number of provinces (Srisa-an, 2012). This became one of the 
most controversial issues which resulted in the dispute between Minister of Education 
Kasem Watanachai and Deputy Prime Minister Suwit Khunkitti, which finally led to 
Kasem’s resignation in 2001.  
 
 
The lack of one main agency responsible for implementation and the lack of 
agreement  
Top-down theorists such as Hogwood and Gunn (1984, p. 199-206) suggested that 
there should be one main agency responsible for policy implementation without the 
need to be dependent on other agencies to be successful. This is not the case for the 
National Education Act. Instead of elaborating in detail how to restructure the 
agencies responsible for education, how to mobilise resources for education and how 
to restructure the personnel system, the Act required the government to set up the ad 
hoc public organisation called the “Office of Education Reform” (The Royal Thai 
Government, 1999, p. 20-21). The main duties of this organization, according to the 
National Education Act, were to finalise details of the three issues mentioned, to draft 
related legislations and to propose the legislations to the government for 
consideration. Even though the Office of Education Reform became a significant 
agency because its proposals and drafted legislations would be a basis for 
restructuring the government agencies in later years, the Office of Education Reform 
did not have the authority to force the government to accept its proposals. It means the 
government did not necessarily accept the proposals or could even reject them.  
 
Suwit Khunkitti (2012), one of the Ministers of Education of the Thaksin 
governments, strongly criticised some members of the Office of Education Reform 
and other scholars who had played important roles in formulating the education 
reform policy on the ground that those scholars had been involved in the education 
reform policy in the past and they did not succeed in implementing the reform, so 
their ideas and approaches did not have any credibility to be accepted and followed. 
Suwit believed that the members of the executive committee were mostly university 
lecturers and did not understand basic education. He therefore could not approve all 
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proposals of the Office of Education Reform straight away, and it was necessary for 
him to consider all proposals in detail (Khunkitti, 2012). 
This sceptical attitude of Suwit was reiterated by one of Suwit’s successors as the 
Minister of Education, Adisai Bodharamik. When he faced a motion of no confidence 
proposed by the Opposition on 21 May 2004, he responded that many ministers in the 
Thaksin government including himself did not agree with many issues proposed by 
the Office Education Reform, for example, they did not agree with the amalgamation 
of 14 government agencies of the Ministry of Education and other agencies under the 
portfolios of other ministries into 3-4 main agencies with their own committees which 
was believed as an effort to exclude politicians from the education policy (The 
Secretariat of the House of Representatives of Thailand, 2004, p. 220-223).  
 
Ratchanee Yampracha (2001, p. 52) observed that one of the reasons the Thaksin 
government was sceptical about the National Education Act and the proposals of the 
Office of Education Reform was that the education reform policy in Thailand was 
initiated by the Democrat Party government in 1999. It is usual in Thai politics that 
the new government would not want to attach great significance to the policy which 
they had not initiated. In 2001 alone, the Thaksin government never proposed the bills 
to the Cabinet or the Parliament for consideration (Yampracha, 2001, p. 65). Another 
tactic which the Thaksin government used to oppose the proposal of the Office of 
Education Reform was to align with senior bureaucrats of the Ministry of Education 
as they were afraid that their positions and interests would be shaken (Yampracha, 
2001, p. 72).  
 
As the Office of Education Reform did not have any authority to enforce what they 
considered as necessary regulations for the implementation of the education reform 
policy, and they needed the support from the government. This provided an 
opportunity for the government to reject or reconsider the proposals of the Office of 
National Education Reform, which inevitably affected the implementation of the 
education reform policy.  
 
 
Different levels of commitment and leadership of the governments responsible for 
policy implementation  
As Mazmanian and Sabatier (1989, p. 34) pointed out, commitment and leadership of 
implementing officials is a requirement for effective implementation. In this case, the 
commitment and leadership of the Thai governments to implement the education 
reform policy is necessary. However, the levels of commitment and leadership of each 
government and each minister responsible for this policy from 1999-2009 differed 
significantly which caused problems to the implementation. 
 
In general, there were three major groups of elites who assumed power from 199-
2009. The first group was the Democrat Party and its associated scholars. The second 
group was Prime Minister Thaksin Shinawatra and his supporters, who assumed 
power after the election victories in 2001, 2005 and 2007. The last group was the 
elites who assumed power after the bloodless coup d’état on 19 September 2006, 
which toppled the Thaksin government. The leader of this group of elites is former 
Prime Minister Surayud Chulanont.  
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Each group of the elites had their own styles of and different levels of commitment to 
implementing the education reform policy. The Democrat Party tended to focus on 
rules and regulations in order to reform the education of Thailand. The first step was 
complete as the Democrat Party was successful in enacting the National Education 
Act. After that the government immediately established the Office of Education 
Reform. This showed the determination of the Democrat Party to implement the 
education reform policy based on the provisions of the National Education Act. When 
the Democrat Party returned to government at the end of 2008, Jurin Laksanawisit as 
the Minister of Education, tried to implement what has been required by the National 
Education Act, especially providing 15-year free education from early childhood to 
senior secondary levels to all Thai students.  
 
The situation changed when the second group of elites assumed power in Thailand 
after the 2001 election. This group of elite did not share the same approach with their 
predecessor. The education ministers of the Thaksin governments including Thaksin 
himself tended to initiate their own policies rather than complete what have been 
required by the National Education Act. After Thaksin’s resignation as the Minister of 
Education, Suwit Khunkitti was appointed the Minister of Education. Not only did 
Suwit decline to adhere to the timeframe set by the National Education Act to 
restructure the government agencies responsible for education, he also doubted the 
validity of the National Education Act in general. Suwit himself believed that the 
education reform policy should be implemented gradually with caution as there were 
still differences between groups of stakeholders. He claimed that he did not want to 
see the failure of the education reform policy in Thailand again (“Saroop wisaitas 
‘patiroop karnsuksa’ 3 rattamontree Suwit Chamlong Sirikorn,” 2001). 
  
The situation after the National Education Act was amended was not different. Even 
though Thaksin appointed many more ministers responsible for the education reform 
policy, the Thaksin government still had sceptical attitudes towards the National 
Education Act and the government was reluctant to implement what they were 
required to by the National Education Act.  
 
The third group of elites assumed power after the bloodless coup d’état against Prime 
Minister Thaksin Shinawatra on 19 September 2006, and Professor Wichit Srisa-an, 
former chairperson of the Executive Committee of the Office of Education Reform, 
was appointed the Minister of Education. The major task of this government was to 
eliminate Thaksin’s influence from Thai politics.  
 
More specifically, apart from three different groups of elites with different approaches 
to implementing the education reform policy as already elaborated, in ten years from 
1999-2009, there were 11 ministers altogether. In average, a minister was changed 
every year during that period. Each minister different levels of commitment and 
leadership skills in implementing the education reform policy according to the 
provisions and the spirits of the National Education Act.  
 
 
Political instability in Thailand 
 
Based on top-down theorist’s propositions, political instability could be considered as 
a major obstacle to the implementation of public policy, especially from 2006 
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onwards. Thaksin’s political party won the 2001 and 2005 elections. However, the 
second Thaksin government from 2005 was accused of abuse of power and 
manipulation of independent organisations set up by the 1997 Constitution. Mutebi 
(2006, p. 303) referred to the second Thaksin government as “semi-authoritarian”, 
“soft-authoritarian” or “diminished democracy”. The political crisis began when 
Thaksin decided to remove Sondhi Limthongkul’s weekly current affairs programme 
called Muang Thai Raisapda or Thailand Weekly from a state-owned Channel 9 
television station on 16 September 2005 because the programme had tended to 
criticise the Thaksin government more frequently and more severely in 2005. Later, 
Sondhi’s movement expanded to form the anti-Thaksin movement called the People’s 
Alliance for Democracy (PAD), commonly known as the Yellow-Shirt protesters at 
the beginning of 2006. This led to political brinkmanship. Finally, on 19 September, 
Thailand’s military led by General Sonthi Boonyaratglin, the Army Commander, 
launched a coup d’état which topple the Thaksin government and chose General 
(retired) Surayud Chulanont to be Prime Minister. 
 
After the coup, the United Front for Democracy against Dictatorship (UDD) or the 
Red-Shirt protesters, the pro-Thaksin movement was established. Thailand has been 
deeply divided from that moment. In 2008, the PAD mobilised a series of mass 
protests against the coalition government led by Thaksin’s supporters. At the end of 
2008, even though the Democrat Party was able to form the government with the 
support from a faction of the People’s Power Party, the Red Shirt protesters did not 
accept its legitimacy. They began protesting against the government and in April 2009 
stormed the venue of the ASEAN Summit and other related meetings in Pattaya, a 
major tourist attraction in the eastern part of Thailand. As a result, Abhisit needed to 
cancel all meetings, declared the state of emergency in Pattaya and evacuated the 
leaders attending the meetings (“Thai protests cancel Asian summit” 2009). When 
Abhisit returned to Bangkok, the red-shirt protesters surrounded his car and pelted it 
with rocks, flags, chairs and sticks. The army then encircled the protesters and the leaders 
decided to end the protest. The incidents showed that the legitimacy and stability of the government 
was seriously challenged and Thai politics from 2006 to 2009 was dominated by the conflict between 
the pro- and anti- Thaksin movements.  
 
Conclusion 
 
In conclusion, based on a top-down approach to policy implementation analysis, the 
implementation of the education reform policy in Thailand from 1999-2009 was 
affected by five major factors. The problems were initially rooted in the idea to 
implement the comprehensive education reform which required substantial change in 
the behaviours of the large target groups. The provisions of the National Education 
Act were also ambiguous and did not authorise one main agency to implement this 
policy. Moreover, there were many governments and ministers responsible for this 
policy; each of them had different levels of commitment and leadership. Finally, 
political instability in Thailand from 2006 to 2009 forced the governments to pay 
more attention to political issues, particularly how to deal with the pro- and anti- 
Thaksin protesters. 
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Abstract 
This paper uses the concept of strategic partnership to analyse the co-operation 
between Australia and Thailand in the peacekeeping operations in East Timor from 
1999 to 2001. A strategic partnership in this paper does not focus on formal 
agreements between countries or exchange of visits between officials. Instead, a 
strategic partnership in this paper focuses on how to countries work together by 
sharing skills, information, resources and risks to advance their perceived mutual 
interests. This paper argues that before 1999, Australia and Thailand had shared the 
same stance on the incorporation of East Timor by Indonesia as both countries 
supported Indonesia’s action. After the East Timorese people voted for independence 
in the referendum conducted by the United Nations in 1999 and violence erupted, 
Australia and Thailand worked together in East Timor as strategic partners to restore 
peace and stability in the territory. Thailand’s contributions helped legitimise 
Australia’s leading roles in East Timor because Thailand represented a substantial 
ASEAN component in the Australia-led International Force for East Timor 
(INTERFET) as Thailand provided the second largest number of troops and the 
Deputy Commander. Operationally, while Australia was mainly responsible for 
disarming militias in the western part of East Timor along the border with West Timor, 
Thailand’s military officers demonstrated at least three skills which complemented the 
roles of Australian troops, namely: (1) the ability to get along with local people; (2) 
agricultural development; and (3) understanding of the way of life of the East 
Timorese. 
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Introduction 
 
Prime Minister John Howard of Australia (2011 p. 336) identified in his 
autobiography that the liberation of East Timor from Indonesia in 1999 was one of the 
achievements during his prime ministership of which he was most proud. In 1999, 
Australia under his government led a multinational force, International Force for East 
Timor (INTERFET), authorised by the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), to 
restore peace and stability in East Timor and to pave the way for and facilitate the 
transition to East Timor’s independence. Chalk (2001, p. 1) observed that it was 
Australia’s most significant military operation in an external territory since the 
Vietnam War.  
	  
The operations in East Timor provided an opportunity for Australia and Thailand to 
work together as strategic partners at both political and operational levels. Thailand 
led by Prime Minister Chuan Leekpai supported Australian leading roles by providing 
the second largest number of troops and the deputy commander of the INTERFET, 
Major General Songkitti Jaggabatara (retired as General and the Supreme Commander 
of the Royal Thai Armed Forces). After INTERFET, Australia and Thailand worked 
together in the United Nations Transitional Administration in East Timor (UNTAET). 
Major- General Michael Smith and Major-General Roger Powell of Australia became 
the deputy commanders of UNTAET under the command of Lieutenant-General 
Boonsang Niumpradit of Thailand (retired as General and the Supreme Commander 
of the Royal Thai Armed Forces).   
	  
This paper uses the concept of strategic partnership to analyse the co-operation 
between Australia and Thailand in the peacekeeping operations in East Timor from 
1999 to 2001. This article argues after the East Timorese people voted for 
independence in the referendum conducted by the United Nations in 1999 and 
violence erupted, Australia and Thailand worked together and complemented each 
other as strategic partners to restore peace and stability in the territory. Thailand’s 
contributions legitimised Australia’s leading roles in East Timor. Operationally, while 
Australia was mainly responsible for fighting against and disarming militias in the 
western part of East Timor along the border with West Timor, which is part of 
Indonesia, Thailand’s military officers demonstrated at least three skills which 
complemented the roles of Australian troops, namely: (1) the ability to get along with 
local people; (2) agricultural development; and (3) understanding of the way of life 
and the mentality of the East Timorese. 
 
Strategic partnership 
 
‘Strategic partnership’ is one of the vaguest terms in international relations. Some 
scholars, for example, Grevi (2010, p. 2), in the context of the European Union (EU), 
contended that “Strategic partnerships are a political category that no EU document or 
statement clearly defines.” However, Wilkins (2008, p. 359) suggested that the term 
strategic partnership has been widely proliferated and embraced. Moreover, the 
document on the website the Council of the European Union (2003, p. 14) entitled ‘A 
Secure Europe in a Better World: European Security Strategy’, suggested that Europe 
“should look to develop strategic partnerships, with Japan, China, Canada and India 
as well as with all those who share our goals and values, and are prepared to act in 
their support” (Council of the European Union, 2003, p. 14).  
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According to Nadkarni (2010 pp. 48-49), there are some common elements of 
strategic partnerships which can be summarised as follows: (1) formalised written 
agreements; (2) multi-level institutional links; (3) meetings at various levels - from 
the level of bureaucratic officials to the summit meetings between leaders; (4) military 
ties development; (5) attempts at stronger economic relationship; and (6) promotion 
each other’s cultures through activities.  
 
One of the limitations of Nadkarni’s approach is that, as a written agreement is one of 
the main elements of a strategic partnership, so the relationships between other states 
are completely excluded from the analysis no matter how closely they work together 
and how intense their relationships are.  
 
On the other hand, Wilkins (2008, p. 363; 2011, p. 123) did not refer to a written 
agreement as one of the features of a strategic partnership when he recast the business 
definition of a strategic partnership and defined the term in the context of 
international relations as “structured collaboration between states (or other actors) to 
take joint advantage of economic opportunities, or to respond to security challenges 
more effectively than could be achieved in isolation. Strategic partnering occurs both 
in and between the international and domestic sectors (levels). Besides allowing 
information, skills, and resources to be shared, a strategic partnership also permits the 
partners to share risk.” 
 
However, when Wilkins picked up the cases for analysis, the same problems arise. 
Most of the case studies selected are not different from Nadkarni’s. The strategic 
partnerships between Russia and China, Russia and India, Japan and Australia as well 
as Japan and India (Wilkins, 2008, pp. 363-376; 2011, pp. 127-145) have some forms 
of written strategic partnership agreements. 
 
While Goldstein’s definition shares some elements of a strategic partnership with 
Nadkarni’s, a formal written agreement was excluded from the definition. Apart from 
focusing on how the parties to a strategic partnership work together on matters of 
shared concerns, Goldstein also highlighted the significance of official visits, 
meetings and summits between government officials and leaders of the parties when 
he defined a strategic partnership as, “The essential elements are a commitment to 
promoting stable relationship and extensive economic intercourse, muting 
disagreements about domestic politics in the interest of working together on matters 
of shared concern in international diplomacy, and routinizing the frequent exchange 
of official visits, especially those by representatives of each country’s military and 
regular summit meetings between top government leaders” (Goldstein, 2003, p. 75). 
 
This approach pays attention mostly to formal mechanisms such as summit meetings 
between leaders, official visits or ministerial meetings of the parties to a strategic 
partnership. Accordingly, when analysing strategic partnerships between states, this 
approach tends to present meticulous details of numerous meetings and visits at 
different levels between those states as well as the outcome documents. Therefore, 
this approach can only explain strategic partnerships generally, but it does not 
highlight any significant cases in which the two states work closely together as 
strategic partners and examine them profoundly.     
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When Jiraporn Jirananthakij defined the term strategic partnership in the context of 
the relationship between China and the United States under the Clinton administration 
(1993-2001), her definition is similar to Goldstein’s as she did not refer to a formal 
written agreement as a prerequisite for a strategic partnership, but she defined the 
term in a more flexible way by also focusing on a co-operative relationship, not 
official visits and summits. According to Jiraporn Jirananthakij (2003 p. 72), a 
strategic partnership is “a co-operative relationship which encompasses co-operation 
on a wide range of issues for long-term mutual benefits of the two countries and the 
world.”  
 
When defining a strategic partnership, there are at least two different stances on the 
areas of co-operation in a strategic partnership. The first group of scholars suggest 
that a strategic partnership should span numerous areas of co-operation. Grevi (2010, 
p. 8) stressed that a strategic partnership is a comprehensive relationship. Some other 
scholars propose that a strategic partnership concentrates more on security and 
economic issues even though they recognise that there could be some other areas of 
co-operation. For example, Tolipov (2006, p. 3) highlighted security interests as the 
most important sphere of co-operation in a strategic partnership. It should be noted 
that among the two groups of scholars, there is a consensus that security and 
economic issues are the main two spheres of co-operation of a strategic partnership. 
 
Overall, the definition of a strategic partnership between Australia and Thailand in 
this research is a co-operative relationship between two states to work closely together 
in the spheres of security and economics in order to advance their perceived self-
interests. However, this paper focuses only on the sphere of security with the co-
operation between Australia and Thailand in East Timor as the case study.   
 
Historical background 
 
The Timor Island is the easternmost and the biggest island of the Lesser Sunda Islands 
(Boxer, 1960, p. 349) in the Indonesia Archipelago. East Timor is a small territory in 
the eastern part of the island approximately 18,900 square kilometres in area and 
approximately 265 kilometres long and 92 kilometres wide including the enclave of 
Oecussi in West Timor (Smith & Dee, 2003, p. 33). It shares a border with West 
Timor, which Indonesia inherited from the Netherlands as part of decolonisation after 
the Second World War. Culturally, it should be noted that East Timor is different 
from other islands and areas of Indonesia because it has not been influenced by Islam 
like other parts of Indonesia. This may to some extent explained the difficulties 
Indonesia faced when it tried to integrate the territory.  
 
The Portuguese colonial administration was set up in Dili, the capital city of East 
Timor, in 1769. Portuguese control over East Timor was relatively benign compared 
with the Dutch rule in the western part of East Timor (Macdougall, 2012, p. 325). 
 
East Timor is of great significance to Australia’s security as any great powers which 
intend to invade Australia must come through the Indonesian Archipelago, of which 
East Timor is a part. This is one of the reasons Australian soldiers invaded East Timor 
during the Second World War to prevent the Japanese invasion (Commonwealth of 
Australia, 2000, p. 111). Later, Japan invaded East Timor with the aim of expelling 
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Australian troops from the territory, resulting in the loss of lives of tens of thousands 
of East Timorese people (Frei, 1996, p. 281). 
 
After the Second World War, the western part of Timor became a part of the new 
Republic of Indonesia. After Indonesia became independent in 1949, President 
Sukarno did not pay attention to the territory of East Timor. Portugal then returned to 
become the colonial master of East Timor.  
 
The situation in East Timor changed because of two major political developments. 
First, the anti-communist regime led by President Suharto assumed power in 
Indonesia in the late 1960s after the coup d’état against President Sukarno. The 
regime was supported by the United States and its allies including Australia. Even 
though Indonesia tried to retain its image as a country which supported independence 
of colonial territories, the reality was the polar opposite. Second, in 1974, there was a 
coup d’état in Portugal by the Movement of the Armed Forces comprising lower-
ranked left-wing military officers. The coup d’état toppled an authoritarian regime 
and committed Portugal to decolonisation in Africa and Asia including East Timor.  
 
Indonesia’s intention to invade East Timor was tacitly supported by Australia, the 
United States, the United Kingdom, and other member countries of ASEAN. Whitlam 
notified President Suharto of Indonesia on 6 September 1974 during his visit to 
Indonesia that “East Timor should become part of Indonesia” (“Record of Meeting 
between Whitlam and Soeharto 1974,” 2000 p. 95). He also believed that “Portuguese 
Timor was too small to be independent. It was economically unviable. Independence 
would be unwelcome to Indonesia, to Australia and to other countries in the region…” 
(“Record of Meeting between Whitlam and Soeharto 1974,” 2000 pp. 95-96). 
Indonesia invaded East Timor on 7 December 1975. However, Indonesia’s 
incorporation of East Timor was never recognised by the international community, 
but Australia and Thailand supported it. In Australia both Labor and Coalition 
governments considered Australia’s strong relationship with Indonesia as their 
priority over the right to self-determination of the East Timorese. Moreover, they 
were doubtful that their support for the independence of East Timor could make any 
differences to the situation in East Timor (White, 2008, p. 70). 
 
Thailand’s policy towards East Timor before the intervention in 1999 can be 
understood within the framework of ASEAN, the international organisation of 
Southeast Asian states of which Indonesia and Thailand are both members, and the 
communist expansion in Southeast Asia in the 1970s. Since ASEAN was established 
by the Bangkok Declaration in 1967, ASEAN member countries including Thailand 
have always adhered to the principle of non-interference. ASEAN member states 
including Thailand considered the issue of East Timor as internal affairs of Indonesia 
which led to their common stance that East Timor was part of Indonesia.  
 
Moreover, ASEAN member states including Thailand in particular, shared the same 
fear with Indonesia that East Timor would have been fallen under communism if it 
had not been annexed by Indonesia. In an interview with Jones, Tej Bunnag (Jones, 
2012 p. 67) asserted that ASEAN anti-communist elites “shared a general feeling that 
FRETILIN was a communist front.” Bunnag (Jones, 2012 p. 71) also insisted that 
Indonesia did the right thing in order to eliminate the communist threat that it 
perceived. 

The IAFOR North American Conference on the Social Sciences 2014 Official Conference Proceedings

181



As the issue of East Timor was off the Security Council’s agenda due to Western 
powers’ lack of intention to oppose Indonesia, ASEAN member countries worked 
together in the United Nations to prevent the discussion of the issue in the 
Decolonisation Committee (Jones, 2012 p. 71) ASEAN’s efforts succeeded in 1982 
when the issue was essentially erased from the international agenda (Jones, 2012 p. 
72).  
 
Both Australia and Thailand supported Indonesia’s occupation of East Timor based 
on their strategic interests during the Cold War. Australia and Thailand tried to 
prevent the issue from being discussed and debated in the international organisations.  
 
The Roles of Australia and Thailand in the Intervention in East Timor 
 
The dynamics of the issue of East Timor changed substantially when Indonesia was 
severely affected by the Asian financial crisis, especially after the depreciation of the 
Thai currency. The stability of Suharto’s regime was substantially undermined when 
university students mobilised protests Suharto in major cities across the country. He 
was forced to resign on 21 May 1998 and was replaced by Vice-President, Dr 
Bucharuddin Jusuf Habibie.  
 
As Prime Minister Howard (2011 p. 340) observed, President Habibie regarded East 
Timor as a liability, not an asset for Indonesia. Australian Minister for Foreign Affairs 
Alexander Downer saw this change as an opportunity to resolve the East Timor issue, 
to improve the relationship between Australia and Indonesia by assisting Indonesia to 
remove what Indonesia Foreign Minister Ali Alatas called “pebble in the shoe” (Kelly, 
2010, p. 485). 
 
After the federal election in 1998, Downer became more active in pursuing a new 
policy towards East Timor. DFAT recommended Prime Minister Howard to send a 
letter to President Habibie to propose Australia’s proposals on East Timor. In the 
letter dated 19 December 1998 from to Habibie, Howard (1998) insisted that he 
supported East Timor to remain part of Indonesia. However, the most significant part 
of the letter was the recommendations to postpone the decision on the status of East 
Timor and to incorporate a review mechanism into the autonomy package provided 
for the East Timorese.  
 
On 27 January 1999, Habibie announced that East Timorese people would be offered 
a clear choice between limited autonomy within Indonesia or immediate 
independence. Before the referendum, violence occurred in East Timor. The militias 
in East Timor killed and tortured people in order to intimidate them. In Australia, 
Dupont and Berign (1999) suggested that the early deployment of the peacekeeping 
force was needed, However, Downer rejected the proposal. The three agreements 
finalised on 5 May 1999 and signed by Ali Alatas, Jaime Gama from Portugal as the 
du jure administrative power of East Timor, and Kofi Annan, gave all responsibilities 
for ensuring security for the East Timorese to the Indonesian authorities (Maley, 2000, 
pp. 70-71). 
 
On 11 June 1999, the UNSC passed Resolution 1246 to establish the United Nations 
Mission in East Timor (UNAMET) to “organise and conduct a popular consultation” 
(United Nations Security Council, 1999a). Against the violence instigated by the pro-
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Indonesian militias, the referendum finally took place on 30 August 1999. The vast 
majority of the East Timorese 78.5% rejected the autonomy option (Martin, 2001, p. 
11).  
 
The pro-Indonesian militias began their violent campaign against the population. 
Overall, approximately 400,000 people fled their houses; 250,000 people were forced 
to evacuate to West Timor. Many towns were razed; and infrastructure in Dili and 
other major cities were largely destroyed (Federer, 2005, p. 64; Greenlees & Garran, 
2002, p. 202).   
 
The international and the Australian communities were outraged by the violence in 
East Timor. The United Nations and Australia were under intense pressure to resolve 
the humanitarian crisis. Howard told Kofi Annan, the Secretary-General of the United 
Nations, that Australia would provide the largest contribution to the peacekeeping 
force and expected to lead such force (Howard, 2011 p. 345). However, it was 
obvious that Australia could not conduct the operation unilaterally.  
 
Surin Pitsuwan (2013, p. 128), former Thai Minister of Foreign Affairs in 1999, 
observed that Australia did not want to be entrapped in East Timor like the United 
States’ entrapment in Vietnam. Moreover, according to Surin (Pitsuwan, 2014), 
Australia understood that Indonesia has a strong of anti-Western sentiment due to its 
history of colonialism. Worse, Indonesia also believed that Australia had not 
remained neutral before and during the referendum. Habibie frankly told Surin that he 
wanted to see a large number of Asian troops in East Timor and a Nordic or Asian 
military officer as the commander of the international force (Pitsuwan, 2002). With 
many factors combined, it was impossible for Australia to intervene without co-
operation and support from Indonesia’s neighbouring countries. Howard contacted 
many global and regional leaders, one of whom was the Thai Prime Minister, Chuan 
Leekpai. 
 
In Thailand, the Chuan government was the first government in Thailand’s history 
that embraced democratic promotion and human rights in its foreign policy delivered 
to the Parliament (The Royal Thai Government, 1997, p. 139). He had his own policy 
to encourage the Royal Thai Armed Forces to participate in peacekeeping operations 
in order to bolster Thailand’s profile as a good international citizen. When he was 
requested by Howard and Annan, he decided that Thailand would contribute to the 
international force (Pitsuwan, 2014). 
 
From 10-13 September 1999, the APEC Summit was held in Auckland, New Zealand. 
It was an opportunity for the international community to pressure Indonesia to accept 
an international force to stop the humanitarian crisis in East Timor. The Indonesian 
government could not stand pressure from the international community and accepted 
a peacekeeping force authorised by the United Nations Security Council. On 15 
September 1999, the Security Council passed Resolution 1264 to establish a 
multinational force to restore peace and security and support UNAMET missions and 
to authorise the participating state to take all necessary means to conduct the 
operations (United Nations Security Council, 1999b). 
 
Furthermore, Thailand also utilised its strong relationship with Japan to seek its 
financial contribution. Surin insisted that, due to the Asian financial crisis, Thailand 
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and other ASEAN countries contributing to the International Force for East Timor 
(INTERFET) did not afford sufficient financial resource to conduct the operation. 
Surin turned to Japan for assistance. Surin and the Filipino Secretary of State talked to 
Satoh Yukio, the permanent representative of Japan to the United Nations in 
September 1999 (Er, 2010, pp. 46-47). Surin and the staff of Ambassador Yukio 
calculated the cost and found that US$ 50 million was needed. Ambassador Yukio 
asked Tokyo for US$ 100 million for the trust fund, and his request was approved 
within 24 hours.  
 
The fund provided by Japan enabled Thailand and the Philippines to take part in the 
INTERFET. As Er (2010, p. 47) observed, Japan’s financial contribution was 
“extended not only to East Timor but also to ensure the viability of ASEAN as a 
regional institution.” Walton (2004, p. 244) suggested that Japan was more 
comfortable to respond to the request by friendly Southeast Asian nations, not to overt 
pressure by Australia. 
 
Politically and diplomatically, Australia’s leading roles in East Timor were significant 
because no ASEAN countries had sufficient experience, capabilities or intention to 
lead a multinational peacekeeping force in East Timor. When Australia decided to 
lead the force, other ASEAN countries including Thailand were willing to follow. 
John Blaxland (2002, p. 7), former Australian Defence Attaché to Thailand, observed 
“without Australia taking the lead, the others [other ASEAN nations] would not have 
participated.” Simply put, the roles of Australia leading to inspired ASEAN countries 
including Thailand to participate in the operations.  
 
On the other hand, Thailand’s status as an Asian and an Indonesia’s ASEAN fellow 
country helped legitimise Australia’s leading roles in East Timor. It made the 
intervention possible and achievable for Australia as it to some extent complied with 
Indonesia’s request for the presence of Asian and ASEAN components in INTERFET. 
According to Blaxland (2014), Thailand’s contribution helped legitimise Australia’s 
leading roles and satisfy Indonesia. Moreover, Thailand could also make use of its 
strong relationship with Japan to secure its financial contribution for the operations 
which Australia had not been able to do so despite Australia’s continuous pressure on 
Japan.  
 
At the operational level, on the Australian side, Major-General Peter Cosgrove 
(retired as General and is the current Governor-General of Australia), was appointed 
the Commander of INTERFET. Australian troops arrived in East Timor on 20 
September 1999. Australians were responsible for the western part of East Timor 
from North to South, including Dili, its capital city. Australia thought that it would be 
strategically beneficial for INTERFET if Australia and New Zealand worked 
seamlessly in the Western part of East Timor from Dili, Liquica to Maliana and Suai 
(Barrie, 2014). Their main duties were to disarm militias and secure the border with 
West Timor. Australia assigned Asian countries including Thailand to be responsible 
for the Eastern part of East Timor. Songkitti negotiated with Australia and expressed 
Thailand’s intention to be responsible for relatively more benign areas in Bacau and 
Viquque because as Songkitti (Jaggabatara, 2013), explained, Thailand wished to 
avoid confrontation with the Indonesian security forces and militias and Thailand 
could make use of its expertise in development to assist local people to get on with 
their normal lives.   
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By the end of 1999, after INTERFET could effectively control East Timor, the 
Australian government urged the United Nations to take over the mission from 
INTERFET. Australia thought it was time for ASEAN countries to take the lead in the 
United Nations peacekeeping force because Australia wished to send a clear message 
that Australia did not want to colonise East Timor (Blaxland, 2014). On 25 October 
1999, the Security Council passed Resolution 1272 to establish the United Nations 
Transitional Administration in East Timor (UNTAET) to facilitate the transition to 
independence of East Timor (United Nations Security Council, 1999c).  
 
Australia and Thailand continued to work together in the UNTAET peacekeeping 
force. The force took over from the INTERFET on 23 February 2000. The first 
commander was Lieutenant General Jaime de los Santos from the Philippines. The 
term of de los Santos ended in July 2000. He was succeeded by Lieutenant General 
Boonsrang Niumpradit from Thailand until 31 August 2001. The two deputy 
commanders were Australian army officers: Major-General Michael Smith and 
Major-General Roger Powell respectively. Smith assisted Boonsrang in negotiations 
with Indonesia, planning strategic operations against militias and visiting each 
country’s contingents in various parts of East Timor (Smith, 2014). Powell had 
experience in military training, so apart from his mission as the deputy of Boonsrang, 
he was also responsible for training local security forces in East Timor and how to 
separate power between the police forces, military forces and the civilian authorities 
at the district level in East Timor (Powell, 2014).  
 
Thai military officers in East Timor in INTERFET and UNTAET complemented 
Australian officers by sharing at least three qualifications and skills. Firstly, they were 
able to get along with the military officers from other countries and local population 
well. Colonel Noppadol Charoenporn (retired as General), the commander of Thai 
troops during INTERFET (2013) claimed that Thai soldiers in Bacau and Viqueque 
did not have to hold the guns in their hands when patrolling around the villages 
because Thai army officers always smiled at and greeted the local people in order to 
gain their trust and co-operation. 
 
During UNTAET, when Boonsrang was appointed the Commander of the UNTAET 
PKF, he was able to create the environment in which troops from different countries 
including Australia and Thailand could work together better. According to Smith and 
Dee (Smith & Dee, 2003, p. 72), under Boonsrang’s leadership, “the force became 
more closely knit”. Powell (2014) praised Boonsrang for his empathy for each 
individual staff and his ability to draw out everybody’s strengths. Coming from a non-
English speaking country, Boonsrang realised that there could have been problems in 
communication between nations, so he asked military officers from every country at 
the morning briefing on his first day as the commander, 22 July 2000, to speak with 
one another slowly and clearly (Niumpradit, 2004, p. 4). This clearly showed 
Boonsrang’s sensitivity towards encouraging teamwork between troops from different 
nations. Powell (2014) recalled that one of the strategies of Boonsrang to build 
stronger relationships between his staff and between the local communities was to 
invite them to have Thai food with him every Friday night and thought them how to 
cook Thai food. Thai food became one of Boonsrang’s effective tools to connect 
people from different cultures and languages in East Timor.   
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Secondly, Thai troops followed his Majesty King Bhumibol Adulyadej’s footsteps in 
improving the agricultural skills of the local population. When Thailand faced the 
communist threat during the Cold War, King Bhumibol led the nation to fight 
communism by initiating development projects around the country, especially in the 
North East. He insisted that alleviating poverty and improving people’s livelihoods 
were the best ways to reduce support for communist insurgent (Grossman & Faulder, 
2011, p. 247).    
 
Colonel Pichate Wisaijorn (retired as General) (2014), the commander of the second 
Thai contingent deployed to East Timor under UNTAET, who started agricultural 
development projects, explained that it was King Bhumibhol who assigned this 
development task to soldiers to help local people to improve agriculture. Strategically, 
it was a way to garner support from local people because they would then feel that 
soldiers were their friends. This could also help to prevent the enemies from 
mobilising them. Pichate wished to apply King Bhumibhol’s security doctrine in East 
Timor. He thought peace would not be restored if people were still starving. He took 
thousands of walking catfish from Thailand to East Timor. He also thought the 
condition of soil and lands of East Timor were not appropriate for agriculture because 
during the occupation by Indonesia, chemical fertiliser had been heavily used. He 
decided to teach the East Timorese to produce high quality organic fertiliser by 
applying a technique called “Effective Microorganism (EM)”. Pichate also taught the 
East Timorese to dig a pond and to cover it with plastic bag and fill it with water to 
breed walking catfish to be highly nutritious food for the people. Moreover, he taught 
the East Timorese how to use buffaloes and ploughs to plough the rice fields, which is 
more effective than the traditional way in which people whipped horses tied to a pole 
in the middle of the rice field to make them run and step on the soil. 

 
The last qualification and skill was profound understanding of the way of life and the 
mentality of the East Timorese which is similar to that of people in the countryside of 
Thailand. This was one of Boonsrang’s outstanding abilities as the UNTAET PKF 
Commander because he grew up in the rural area. The first significant step was 
ensuring the positive attitude of military officers in the field towards local people. 
Boonsrang argued that “if the multinational force conducting operations in East Timor 
did not believe that the East Timorese people were good, they would not commit to 
working for them wholeheartedly, and it would be difficult to be successful” 
(Malikaew, 2012, p. 61).  
 
Some foreign troops, especially those from Western countries, observed that the East 
Timorese children were prone to violence when they saw the children playing toys 
which looked like guns made of bamboo. They also soaked paper and moulded it into 
circular shapes to use as fake bullets (Malikaew, 2012, p. 53). Moreover, the East 
Timorese children often fought against one another and loved cockfighting. 
Boonsrang needed to explain to the western peacekeepers that because of the poverty, 
the East Timorese children could not afford expensive modern toys, so they needed to 
create their own toys from natural materials available locally or sometimes fought 
against one another.  
 
The fact that the qualifications and skills of Australian and Thai troops were 
complementary led to the success of the peacekeeping operations in East Timor. 
While Australian troops focused on securing the western part of East Timor and 
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strategic operations against the militia, Thai troops were successful in engaging with 
the local population, uplifting their quality of life and influencing some foreign troops 
to adopt more positive attitudes of towards the East Timorese, based on their profound 
understanding of their lives and mentality. 
 
Conclusion 
 
When Indonesia invaded East Timor in 1975, Australia and Thailand supported 
Indonesia’s action and tried to prevent the issue from being discussed in international 
organisations. However, the new Indonesian president announced the referendum on 
the status of East Timor to be held. After the majority of the East Timorese voted for 
independence, violence erupted in the territory. Australia and Thailand worked 
together politically, diplomatically and militarily as strategic partners in INTERFET 
and later UNTAET. While Australia provided leadership in the operations, Thailand 
helped legitimised Australia’s leading roles and to satisfy Indonesia. Thailand’s 
strong relationship with Japan also helped to convince it to provide substantial 
financial contribution to the operations. At the operational level, while Australian 
troops were responsible for fighting against militias along the border with West Timor, 
Thai troops were responsible for the more relatively benign areas of Bacau and 
Viqueque in the eastern part of East Timor, so they could utilise their expertise in 
winning hearts and minds of the local people and in integrating development with 
security. That Thai troops were able to get along with local people well, to develop 
agricultural skills of the East Timorese, to influence some Western peacekeepers to 
adopt more positive attitudes towards the East Timorese due to profound 
understanding of their lifestyles and mentality led to the success of the peacekeeping 
operations in East Timor. 
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Abstract 
There was nothing in the fundamentals of the Mexican economy that would suggest at 
this point the beginning of a crisis of such magnitude. The 1994 crisis was extremely 
unexpected for both domestic and foreign firms and households, because there were 
good economic indicators so far together with the financial stability of the previous 
years.  
 
The Mexico of 1994 had a jure fixed exchange rate regime, but in practice, it was an 
intermediate peg, not a serious hard peg. Our goal is to try to find out whether things 
would have been different if there would have been a floating exchange rate regime in 
Mexico at the time of the crisis of 1994. In our aim at trying to answer this question, 
we set up a Dynamic Stochastic General Equilibrium Model (DSGE) that shared the 
main stylized characteristics of the Mexican economy of that time. We considered a 
pure exchange, monetary, small open economy with a DSGE framework in discrete 
time that obtains from micro-foundations.  
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Extended Summary 
 

Mexico has experienced different economic crises along its history, but the particular 
characteristics of the local and international environment made the 1994 Mexican 
crisis the worst crisis occurred in Mexico since 1930. 
 
There was nothing in the fundamentals of the Mexican economy that would suggest at 
this point the beginning of a crisis of such magnitude. The 1994 crisis was extremely 
unexpected for both domestic and foreign firms and households, because of all the 
good economic indicators so far together with the financial stability of the previous 
years. 
 
The debt issued by the Mexican government took mainly two forms: the Tesobonos 
and the CETES. Regarding the first debt instrument, the name of Tesobonos was the 
acronym for “Bonos de la Tesorería de la Federación” (Federal Treasury Bonds); it 
was a form of debt issued by the Mexican government that was denominated in 
foreign currency but payable in the national legal tender. With respect to the second 
debt instrument, CETES was the acronym for “Certificados de la Tesorería de la 
Federación” (Federal Treasury Certificates) and it was a debt instrument denominated 
in domestic currency. Aguirre (2002) commented that the debt in the form of 
Tesobonos reached the level of USD 18,384 billion of dollars, while the foreign 
reserves reached rock bottom at USD 12,470 billion. By December 19th of that year, 
President Zedillo decided to devaluate the Mexican peso by 15%, from $3.5 to $4.03 
per dollar. According to the INEGI1, at the end of 1994 Mexico owed as well 39,701 
million pesos in CETES, while the foreign reserves continued to fall until they 
reached only USD 6,148.2 billion. 
 
This uncertain environment influenced adversely the expectations that both domestic 
and foreign investors had regarding the performance of the Mexican economy; among 
other things, the nominal exchange rate increased in 80% between December 20th 
1994 and February 13th 1995. This explained in part why the foreign investors were 
fearful of investing good money in such an unstable country, all of which led to a 
sudden stop of international capital. The Mexican government tried to roll over some 
of its debts, but the foreign investors were unwilling to purchase new debt from 
Mexico, but especially from the Mexican government, given all the unfavorable 
events. This sudden stop of capital, plus the devaluation of the Mexican peso were the 
origin of the terrible crisis that affected millions of Mexican households and firms. 
 
From 1994 to 1995, the Mexican economy experienced a decrease in its GDP; 
according to the CEFP2, this reduction was of the order of 6.2%. This contraction of 
the economic activity represented, in accordance with INEGI, an increase in the 
unemployment rate from 3.2% to 6.6%, raise that was equivalent to 2,310 thousands 
of newly unemployed persons. This increase in unemployment was accompanied by 
an increase in the indicators of poverty: the number of poor people increased to 44 
million of persons, almost half of the Mexican population in 1995. Moreover, the 
	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  
1 The INEGI is an institution that is independent from the Mexican government. It is in charge of 
elaborating the official statistics in Mexico, and of making surveys to the population every ten years. 
These surveys provide information about the GDP, unemployment, investment, consumption, etc. 
2 CEFP is the acronym for “Centro de Estudios de las Finanzas Públicas” (Center for the Study of 
Public Finance), that is managed by the Chamber of Deputies of Mexico. 
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Bank of Mexico’s Annual Report for 1995 established that during that year the 
aggregate consumption fell in 11.7%, while the total spending -measured by the 
aggregate demand- fell in 10.2%. A good approximate indicator of the magnitude of 
the sudden stop experienced by the Mexican economy was the significant reduction in 
the share of the foreign direct investment on the GDP: it was reduced from 7.8% of 
the GDP in 1994 to 0.3% in 1995. Moreover, the balance of payments had a deficit of 
the order of USD 654 million, thus increasing Mexico’s debt with the rest of the 
world. Those among the Mexican people who had issued debt denominated in USD or 
had acquired loans from the banking sector were adversely affected by the 
devaluation of the Mexican peso: according to the statistics of the CEFP, the interest 
rates increased abruptly to 89.48% in March of 1995 against an annualized inflation 
rate of 20.4%. 
 
The impact of this crisis is told in part by the amount of international help needed by 
the Mexican economy. According to Banda and Chacon (2005), Mexico received 
USD 17,800 billion from the International Monetary Fund, USD 2,000 billion from 
the World Bank, USD 500 billion from the United States and USD 83 billion from 
Canada, among others. 
 
Another characteristic of the crisis of 1994 is that it also spread from Mexico to other 
Latin American countries, thus hurting the expectations that foreign investors had 
about them as well. An example was the case of Chile; Marhur, Gleason, Dibooglu 
and Singh (2002) found that the Mexican crisis affected the Chilean stock market, 
since Chile and Mexico had a bilateral trade agreement from 1991 to 1994. 
 
We focused our study on the events surrounding this crisis in Mexico because of all 
the negative effects and repercussions it brought not only to Mexico but to other 
countries as well; as we mentioned earlier, there were high levels of unemployment 
which were coupled with reductions in consumption and in savings that contributed to 
deteriorate the quality of life of the Mexican people. 
 
The Mexico of 1994 had a de jure fixed exchange rate regime, but in practice, it was 
an intermediate peg, not a serious hard peg. Our goal is to try to find out whether 
things would have been different if there would have been a floating exchange rate 
regime in place in Mexico at the time of the crisis of 1994 (instead of the fixed 
exchange rate regime that was actually in place). In our aim at trying to answer this 
question, we set up a Dynamic Stochastic General Equilibrium Model (DSGE) that 
shared the main stylized characteristics of the Mexican economy of that time. We 
followed most of the features of the model by Diamond and Dybvig (1983), since 
they model banks that can arise endogenously as transformers of maturities and 
liquidity providers; but we departed from their model significantly, since we 
introduced two important and nontrivial features: we introduced exchange rate 
regimes into the environment together with the fact that the domestic country was a 
small open economy. We chose to model a small open economy because of two 
reasons: Firstly, Mexico was classified (and still is) as a small open economy and an 
emerging country; secondly, there was empirical evidence showing that it was the 
emerging countries the ones that suffer the most in the event of a sudden stop of 
capital, since their counterparties in more developed countries can always borrow 
from their respective counterparties. Given the chosen focus on an open economy, we 
decided to take from the work by Chang and Velasco (2001) as well. However, a 
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main distinction between our work and theirs is that we do take seriously the fiat 
component of both the domestic and foreign currency, and we do not introduce fiat 
money in the utility function as these authors did; we introduced instead nontrivial 
demands for a domestic and a foreign fiat currency that had no intrinsic value; both 
currencies may have circulated together and compete with each other. In addition, we 
modified accordingly the design of the deposit contracts offered by domestic banks to 
households: our main goal in this respect was to obtain more flexible contracts that 
would allow us to analyze the potentially negative effects that a sudden stop would 
have had on this economy. 
 
We must also highlight that, from a technical standpoint, we have introduced some 
improvements with respect to the work by Diamond and Dybvig (1983) and Chang 
and Velasco (2001) in at least two ways. In the first place, we embedded the main 
features of the framework worked by these authors into a truly dynamic framework, 
in an economy that has an infinite horizon but where agents have finite lives. The 
second improvement relates with the setting up of a re-optimization algorithm, which 
is the way in which domestic banks adjust their contingent plans in the presence of 
unanticipated shocks. 
 
We started our analysis of the problem at hand by focusing on a pure exchange 
economy based upon the micro-foundations of what would become the general 
equilibrium model of this economy: we modeled the behavior of the individual 
domestic households and banks in a very particular environment, where banks could 
be thought of as coalitions of households that may arise endogenously when it is in 
the best interest of the domestic households to do so: that is, when their expected 
utility is maximized. Next, we introduced alternative exchange rate regimes that in 
each case were coupled with a simple monetary policy rule; we considered two very 
distinct regimes: floating versus fixed exchange rates. On the one hand, we modeled 
an economy with floating exchange rates; this policy was coupled with an 
independent monetary policy that consisted in a constant rate of growth of the money 
supply. Thus, in the case where the nominal exchange rate was market-determined, 
the money supply was chosen exogenously by the monetary authority and there was a 
well-defined monetary rule in place. On the other hand, we also investigated the 
effects of a policy of fixed exchange rates, where the monetary authority set 
exogenously the nominal exchange rate; it is common knowledge that a policy of 
fixing the nominal exchange rate comes also with a cost: the central bank must give 
up an independent monetary policy, since it has to stand ready to buy or sell foreign 
exchange in exchange for domestic currency at the fixed price. As a consequence, the 
money supply is determined endogenously and the monetary authority gives up a 
valuable policy tool. 
 
The overlapping generations of households in the domestic economy live for only two 
periods, but the economy itself has an infinite horizon. The latter allowed us to solve 
the model in the structural form by means of obtaining the equilibrium of this open 
economy in the form of a nontrivial dynamic system. We analyzed both the stationary 
and the transitional dynamic equilibria represented by the reduced-form dynamic 
equations that solved the general equilibrium for this model economy. We must draw 
attention to the fact that we worked on each exchange rate regime independently from 
one another, with the goal of comparing the contingent consumption bundles that 
arose in equilibrium under each of the regimes considered. Our goal was to compare 
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the relative merits of these two different exchange rate regimes and decide whether a 
policy of floating exchange rates would have worked better for a model economy that 
replicated the main features that the Mexican economy had by the end of 1994. There 
were five stylized facts that we believe the Mexican economy of 1994 shared with the 
East-Asian countries of 1997-98. We list these characteristics below: 
 

1) Increased risky-lending behavior by domestic banks. 
2) The lack of sound financial structure worsened with the ill-oriented process of 

financial and capital liberalization. 
3) The banks’ financial assets constituted the majority of their total assets –

instead, for instance, of financing in capital markets. 
4) Borrowing from foreign banks was a significant portion of the domestic debt 

of the private sector. 
5) The majority of these countries had intermediate pegs in place. 

 
We have confidence that our model captures all five stylized facts. As we mentioned 
earlier, we considered a pure exchange, monetary, small open economy with a DSGE 
framework in discrete time that obtains from micro-foundations. Ex-ante identical 
domestic agents face an uncertainty whose realization is private information. There is 
a standard problem in coordination that may lead to strategic complementarities and 
crises of a self-fulfilling type, with a potential for multiple equilibria that may or may 
not be realized. There is free international mobility of financial capital without any 
legal restriction on the holdings of foreign currency other than the reserve 
requirements mentioned earlier, ensuring that the domestic country inherited and took 
as given the prices and interest rates that were determined in the appropriate world 
markets. The foreign debt instruments considered may display different maturities and 
maturity-dates at fixed world interest rates. Moreover, in this economy the private 
sector is a net debtor of the rest of the world and there is an exogenous upper limit to 
the amount of long-term debt lending from foreign banks at each point in time. The 
latter permitted us to obtain equilibrium allocations that were not only determinate but 
also globally unique. 
 
With the set-up we just described we were able to analyze separately the effects that 
sudden stops and bank runs might have on the aggregate economy, as well as how 
these problems relate to each other. As in Hernández-Verme and Wang (2009), 
domestic investment is subject to multiple reserve requirements that take the form of 
currency reserves; however, in our model the monetary authority chooses 
exogenously to pay an interest on these currency reserves. Moreover, the monetary 
authority chooses to back a fraction of the domestic money supply by holding 
interest-bearing foreign-reserve assets. We model two such economies that are similar 
in every respect, except for their choice of exchange rate regimes. 
 
We must mention that the dynamic system that resulted from a regime of floating 
exchange rates displayed a very convoluted dynamic behavior. In particular, the 
equilibrium system that results from this regime was a decoupled dynamic system 
where both the short-term foreign debt position of domestic banks and the contingent 
consumption bundles inherited their dynamics from what we call a core dynamical 
sub-system. On the one hand, the core sub-system consisted of five first order 
difference equations that determined five state variables. A striking characteristic of 
these state variables was that they were determined independently of the foreign 
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interest rates, thus adding to their determinacy. On the other hand the caused dynamic 
sub-system of foreign debt and contingent consumptions consisted each of a nonlinear 
and second order difference equation, with a potential for very complicated 
transitional dynamics that may display endogenously-arising volatility. 
 
Now we turn to the small open economy that operates with fixed exchange rates. The 
resulting dynamic system was also decoupled, with the same structure of causality 
than the one arising from floating exchange rates. However, since this economy 
inherited the world inflation rate (which we assumed was exogenous and constant,) 
the dynamic behavior displayed by the main economic variables of this economy was 
significantly simpler: all the equations of both dynamic sub-systems were linear and 
of first order. Moreover, the equilibrium dynamical paths did not reveal any 
endogenously-arising volatility, and they approached the steady-state equilibria 
monotonically. 
 
Our analysis proceeded in two stages. First, we solved for the full-information 
benchmark equilibrium, in the absence of early liquidation, sudden stops or bank 
panics. Secondly, because we wanted to replicate the main cause of the 1994 Mexican 
crisis, we introduced the possibility of a sudden stop of capital and we analyzed the 
consequences of this unexpected event under the two alternative exchange rates 
regimes mentioned above. In the environment we modeled, we used a very simple 
definition of a sudden stop: a sudden stop is a cause of intrinsic uncertainty that 
originates in an unanticipated shock that reduces significantly the inflows of 
international capital with respect to what would be promised or expected in the 
standard contingent contracts. The big idea behind all this is that a sudden stop could 
affect, and possibly even reverse the structure and direction of the international flow 
of international capital that are commonly associated with this model economy. And 
the latter could have severe consequences for the economy as a whole. Furthermore, 
we establish that bank runs in our economy can occur if and only if a bank becomes 
illiquid and insolvent. 
 
Thus, in the second stage of our inquiry, we analyzed the consequences of having 
several alternative combinations of the fundamental and policy parameters for these 
two economies. We worked with domestic banks that formulated contingent plans 
regarding their choice variables. In particular, a key element of the banks’ contingent 
plan was their need to borrow the quantity of short-term debt that maximized the 
utility of their depositors under full information. This choice is what domestic banks 
expected from foreign banks in the absence of a crisis. We find that the amount of 
short-term debt that is part of banks’ contingent contracts is larger for the economy 
that operates under fixed exchange rates than for floating exchange rate in the event 
of a sudden stop of capital. 
 
Our results suggest that the fractions of deposits that the domestic banks must hold in 
form of currency reserves played a key role in most scenarios, regardless of the 
exchange rate policy in place. Conventional wisdom suggested that the Mexican crisis 
could be attributed to the decrease in foreign reserves experienced in 1994. We took 
this premise to be true and we run the thought experiment suggested by it, so that we 
could compare the consequences for each exchange rate regime. On the one hand, we 
found that under floating exchange rates, some combinations of parameters would 
cause a bank run in the case a sudden stop hit the domestic country; and, as one might 
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expect, the domestic banks subsequently would suffer from illiquidity and insolvency. 
Regarding the economy that operated with fixed exchange rates -which was the case 
of the Mexican economy in 1994-, our analysis suggested as well that, for some 
combinations of deep and policy parameters, the sudden stop of capital would cause a 
banking crisis, with the associated suspension of convertibility. It would appear that it 
is more likely for a sudden stop to have caused a bank run when a fixed exchange rate 
regime is in place3. 
 
We found in the existing literature that crises arising in emerging countries, like 
Mexico, have been attributed to different causes. For example, authors like Aysun and 
Honig (2011) have found a relationship between the quality of institutions and the 
possibility of a crisis; they pointed out that a country with a weak institutional 
framework is more prone to crisis. More recently, Benmelech and Dvir (2011) tried to 
find out if there was a clear-cut relationship between the short-term debt held by the 
private sector and how vulnerable the economy as a whole was to financial crises. 
They explored two channels that could make it so: either the short-term debt increased 
a country’s vulnerability to financial crises or the amount of short-term debt is an 
effect -rather than a cause- of a forthcoming crisis in emerging countries. They 
concluded that the short-term debt did not cause crises; they found instead that the 
short-term debt was more likely a reflection of the weak financial system of the 
country. 
 
There is also a group of studies that have focused on the potential consequences of 
that a crisis could have on the economy as a whole. Among them, we found the work 
by Cooper and Ross (1998) and Ennis and Keister (2006). They studied how banks 
could adjust the deposit contracts they offered to households in the case a bank run 
occurred in equilibrium, together with the implied consequences of this change in 
their decisions. They concluded that it was evident that the probability of a run would 
affect the level of investment made by banks and that banks would formulate their 
deposit contracts based upon this level. Thus, they concluded that deposit contracts 
played a key role, since contracts that were not properly designed could leave banks 
vulnerable to runs. Following in this line of study we have the work by Furceri and 
Zdzienicka (2011), who studied the effects that debt crises could have on the Gross 
Domestic Product. They concluded that, in the case of a sudden stop (which they also 
call a debt crisis), the reduction that it would cause on the rate of economic growth 
would be larger in countries where the incidence of public debt is higher. Moreover, 
they draw attention to the fact that the negative impact that a debt crisis might have on 
growth would be larger than the effect caused by an increase in the debt of the public 
sector. Closer to our approach, Edwards (2007) studied the influence that capital 
inflows could have on external crises; he concluded that there was not sufficient 
evidence to suggest that high levels of capital mobility could definitely increase the 
probability of a crisis. 
 
Regarding some of the previous work that has focused on the study of the Mexican 
crisis, we found that Cole and Kehoe (1996) attributed the Mexican crisis to a self-
fulfilling-debt crisis; in particular, they concluded that the main factor causing a crisis 
was the short maturity of Mexico’s domestic debt. Concurrently, the work by Sachs, 
Tornell and Velasco (1996) tried to explain that the Mexican crisis was not the 

	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  	  
3 This is an inference, not necessarily a result of the model. 
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consequence of an overvalued exchange rate or the deficit in the balance of payments 
experienced by Mexico at the time; instead, they attributed the Mexican crisis to a 
self-fulfilling panic that was exacerbated by the fixed exchange rate regime in place. 
However, they also pointed out the caveats of their analysis: as any theoretical model 
built to improve our understanding of a particular event, they argued that the model 
they used to evaluate the impact of a debt crisis appears to have some limitations, and 
that their results should not be taken lightly. 
 
We found a long list of events that could have caused the crises that were experienced 
by emerging countries; among them we have the following: the short maturity of their 
debt, the poor quality of their institutions, their degree of international capital 
mobility, the deficits in their balance of payments, a bad combination between 
exchange rate regimes and monetary policies, a pessimistic shift in households’ 
expectations, etcetera. 
 
We consider that our contribution to the existing literature does not lie in explaining 
what caused the crisis of 1994; instead, we explored the consequences that a sudden 
stop of capital could cause. We found that the underlying exchange rate regime and 
the monetary policy in place were central to understanding this phenomenon. 
However, the direction of the effects did not have opposite effects depending on the 
regime: instead, the exchange rate regimes explain the different incidence of a crisis, 
not its direction. We have restricted our attention to the line of thought that 
established that crises in emerging countries arose due to their short-term debt, either 
because of their short maturity or because of the size of their debt position. In 
particular, we have focused as well on how a change in the amount of their debt could 
have increased the likelihood of a run. 
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